National Library Bibliot of Canada du Car	hèque nationales 🔪 🥍 nada	CANADIAN THESES ON MICROFICHE	THÈSES CANADIENNES SUR MICROFICHE
ρ			
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	S. J. S. S.	A Constant States	the second
NAME OF AUTHOR NOM DE L'AUTEUR	ATRICIA IV.	PARY WANKIEWI	52
TITLE OF THESIS TITRE DE LA THÈSE	SEDIMENTATI	IN SUNWAPTA	ALAKE,
		TIONAL PARK, AL	
		r a construction of the second s	1
UNIVERSITY/UNIVERSITE	VIVERSITY OF	Aproto	
DEGREE FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESEN GRADE POUR LEQUEL CETTE THESE FL	TED/		
e e la construcción de l		M.Sc.	
YEAR THIS DEGREE CONFERRED/ANNÉE	D'OBTENTION DE CE GRAL	DE 1979	
NAME OF SUPERVISOR / NOM DU DIRECTE	UR DE THÈSE	DR. JOHN SHAW	
Permission is hereby granted to th		F (1 ,	
		•	r la présente, accordée à la BIBLIOTHÉ
CANADA to microfilm this thesis an	nd to lend or sell copie	S QUE NATIONALE DU	CANADA de microfilmer cette thèse et
of the film.			des exemplaires du film.
The author reserves other publication	n rights, and neither the	e L'auteur se réserve	les autres droits de publication; ni la
thesis nor extensive extracts from it	may be printed or other	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	its de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés
wise reproduced without the author's			and the second
		ou autrement reproduits	sans l'autorisation écrite de l'auteur.
Arro (arri 23 Arri 1070		DILY	•
DATED/DATE 23 April, 1979	SIGNED / SIGNE	Istricia Wanke	ensiste
ай сайна сайна Сайна сайна сайн		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
ERMANENT ADDRESS/RÉSIDENCE FIXÉ	12038-127	St. EDMONTON	ALBERTA T5LOZY
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
		1	······
5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		100 m
L-01 (3-74)		P	v
•			с. С.
	1		

يم

. .

•

.

•

National Library of Canada

Cataloguing Branch Canadian Theses Division

Ottawa, Canada K1A 0N4

Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction du catalogage Division des thèses canadiennes

- NOTICE

AVIS

The quality of this microfiche is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us a poor photocopy.

Previously copyrighted materials (journal articles, published tests, etc.) are not filmed.

Reproduction in full or in part of this film is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30. Please read the authorization forms which accompany this thesis.

THIS DISSERTATION HAS BEEN MICROFILMED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED

La qualité de cette microfiche dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

Sil manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban'usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de mauvaise qualité.

Les documents qui font déjà l'objet d'un droit d'auteur (articles de revue, examens publiés, etc.) ne sont pas microfilmés.

La reproduction, même partielle, de ce microfilm est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30. Veuillez prendre connaissance des formules d'autorisation qui accompagnent cette thèse.

LA THÈSE À ÉTÉ MICROFILMÉE TELLE QUE NOUS L'AVONS REÇUE

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

SEDIMENTATION IN SUNWAPTA LAKE, JASPER NATIONAL PARK, *

ALBERTA

by ,

) PATRICIA MARY WANKIEWICZ

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE

OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

TN

DEPARTMENT OF GEOGRAPHY

ÉDMONTON, ALEERTA

SPRING, 1979

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

THE UNDERSIGNED CERTIFY THAT THEY HAVE READ, AND, recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research, for acceptance, a thesis entitled SEDIMENTATION IN SUNWAPTA LAKE, JASPER NATIONAL PARK, ALBERTA Submitted by PATRICIA MARY WANKIEWICZ in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE in GEOGRAPHY.

John Shaw

SOT

Date ... 16 April 1979 ...



Abstract

Sunwapta Lake is a small proglacial lake adjacent to the retreating Athabasca Glacier (Columbia Icefield, Jasper National Park). Discharge in the Sunwapta River has been monitored since 1948, and work on sedimentation in the lake has been carried out in previous years. During the melt season of 1975, suspended sediment distribution and deposition were studied, based on samples of suspended and dissolved sediment from the inflow stream and the lake, sediment pan samples from the lake bed, discharge measurements from the inflow and outflow streams, temperature records, and core samples taken with a gravity corer. From the data, sediment input, patterns and processes of sediment distribution (by overflow, interflow, and underflow) in the lake and rates of sedimentation were computed. The results and the core samples were compared with results and cores obtained in previous research. Interpretation of changes in Sunwapta Lake sedimentation may be useful in studies of Pleistocene, as well as modern, proglacial lakes.

Acknowledgements

I wish to thank, first of all, my supervisor, Dr. John Shaw, for his help and encouragement over the years. I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Robert Gilbert, whose advice and assistance in the field were invaluable; Dr. Harry McPherson, my temporary supervisor; Pam Osadchuk, my field assistant; Dr. Michael Church, for the use of his equipment; Parks Canada, for allowing me to investigate sedimentation in Sunwapta Lake; John Archer and Don Kwill, for their help in the laboratory; Desmond Wynne, for his time and knowledge with regard to computer programming and preparation of the text and graphs; my sisters, Barbara and Christine, for typing the first drafts; and last, but not least, my family and friends, whose encouragement has been greatly appreciated.

Table of Contents

1

)

° Cha	ipter . Page
1.	
	1.1. General
	.1.2 Purpose of the Thesis
	1.3 Location and General Description of Field Area10
2.	Methodology
	2.1 Géneral
13	2.2 Field Methodology
•	2.2.1 Site Selection
	2.2.2 Sampling of Bottom Sediment
· · · ·	2.2.3 Sampling of Suspended Sediment
	2.2.4 Current and Velocity Measurements
,	2.2.5 Cores
	2.3 Laboratory Methodology
	2.3.1 Field Laboratory
•	2.3.2 Laboratory
3	Analysis and Discussion
)	3.1 General
•	3.2 Thermal Stratification
	3.3 Suspended and Dissolved Sediment Concentration 67
, `` -	3.3.1 Overflow
•	3.3.2 Interflow
•	3.3.3 Underflow
•	3.3.4 Slumps

à.

3:4 Sunwapta Lake
3.1.4 Recent History
3,4,2 The Southeast Stream
,我们们的你们的你们,你们们们们,你们就是你们的你们,你们们就是你们的你们,你们们就是你们的你们,你们们们们就是你们都是你们的你?""你们,你们就是你们们们,我
3.4.2.1 Hydrology
3.4.2.1 Sediment Input
3.4.3 Processes of Sediment Distribution in Sunwapta Lake
3.4.4 Sedimentation in Sunwapta Lake
3.5 Factors Affecting Sedimentation in the Lake 152
3.6 Factors Affecting Measurement of sodi-
4. Sedimentary Structures in the Sunwapta Lake Cores 170
4.1 General
.4.1.1 Rhythmic Sedimentation Units
4.1.2 Sedimentary Structures Associated with Turbidity Underflows
4.1.3 Post-depositional Deformation Structures179
4.2 The Sunwapta Lake Cores: Primary Sedimentary
4/2 1 Concert
4.2.2 Sedimentary Structures in the Cores
4.2.1.1 Large-scale Rhythmic Sedimentation
Units
4.2.2.2 Horizontal Lamination
4.2.2.3 Coarse-grained Structureless and Poorly Laminated Beds and Bedding
4.2.2.4 Ripple Cross-lamination
4.2.2.5 Post-depositional Deformation Structures
4.3 The Sunwapta Lake Cores: Description and Analysis

ć

•

ρ

λ,

Viii

4	• 3•1 General•••••			
	.3.2 The South Bas:			••188 ••••189
4	.3.3 The North Bas	in Cores	••••••	••••197
	.3.4 The Intermedia			••••199
	• 3.5 Analysis and 1 ry and Conclusions.			• • • • 20 1
References	S••••••	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	-	••••219 ••••231
	A • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			••••238
	B			••••243
Appendix (• • • • 253
		ix		

	List of Figures
F .	lgure
1	Sunwapta Lake, Jasper National Park
2	이 그는 것 같은 것 같은 것을 많은 것 같은 것을 많은 것 같은 것을 많은 것을 하는 것 같은 것을 많은 것을 하는 것을 많은 것을 다 했다. 것 같은 것을 다 있는 것 같은 것을 다 있는 것 같은 것 같
3	Bathymetric pof Sunwapta Lake and Representative Pan Sites
4	Sediment Pan
5	Recovery of Sediment Pan, using Plexiglas Lid
6	Location of Sediment Pans and Cores
7	Sediment (cake) Pan
8	Van Dorn Bottle Sampler
• 9	Depth Integrating Sampler
10	Rating Curves for Discharge Versus Stage
11	46
12	Sunwapta Lake, Movement of Drogues, August 4, 197548
.13	Gravity Corer and Raft
14	Gravity Corer
15	Filtering Apparatus with Watman Filter
16	Rating Curve for Suspended Sediment Concentration Versus Transmissivity
17	Mean Daily Discharge for the Sunwapta River, and Maximum and Minimum Daily Temperatures at the Jasper Weather Station, May 1 to October 31, 1975
18	Mean Daily Discharge for the Southeast Stream, and Maximum and Minimum Daily Temperatures at the Jasper Weather Station, July 1 to August 21, 1975
19A	Discharge and Concentration in the Southeast Stream, July 2 to August 22, 1975
19B •	Average Discharge and Mean Daily Concentration in the Southeast Stream, July 2 to August 22,197593

X

· ...

이는 사람이 있는 것은	
이는 것은 것 같아요. 이는 것은 것은 것 같은 것은 것은 것은 것을 가지 않는 것을 하는 것은 것을 하는 것은 것을 가지 않는 것을 가지 않는 것을 통해 있는 것을 하는 것은 것을 가지 않는 것을 같은 것을 하는 것은	
·홍콩 사이는 것은 사이는 그 것은 것 것을 통하는 것이다. 상태에 가지는 것은 것 방법을 위한 것을 수 있는 것 것은 것은 것을 가지는 것이다. 것은 것은 것은 것은 것은 것을 받았다. - 사람은 것은	
19C Concentration and Rate of Change of Average	
22. 1975	
20A: Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and	
Southeast Stroop	1
: Construction of the Con	
20B Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and	
for the Southeast Stream	
그는 그는 가장에 그는 눈가 가지 않는 것이 것 같아요. 그는 것이 것은 것이 가지 않는 것이 가지는 것에서 가지 않는 것이 없는 것이 같아요. 가지 않는 것이 같아요. 이 것이 않는 것이 같아요.	
20C Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and	
Dissolved Sediment at Pan 1 Site Versus Discharge for the Southeast Stream	
이 그 물건에 가장 이 이 이 이 이 가지 않는 것을 하는 것이 가지 않는 것이 많을 것 같아. 것 같아요. 이 가장에 가장 하는 것을 수 없는 것을 수 없는 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 않다. 않다. 것을 것을 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 것을 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 것을 수 있다. 않다. 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 수 있다. 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것 같다. 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것을 것 같다. 것 않다. 것 같다. 것 같다. 것 같다. 것 같다. 것 같다. 것 같다. 않다. 않다. 것 같다. 않다. 것 같다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않다. 않	
20D Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and	
Dissolved Sediment at Pan 2 Site Versus Discharge for the Southeast Stream	
이 같은 것을 같은 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 수 있는 것을 하는 것을 수 있다. 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 하는 것을 수 있는 것을 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 않는 것을 것 같이 않는 것 않는 것 같이 않는 것 않는	
20E Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and	
Dissolved Sediment at Pan 3 Site Versus Discharge for the Southeast Stream	
그는 것 - 그 그는 것 같아요. 그는 것 가지, 것 같이 안 주는 것 같아요. 한 것 같아요. 한 것 것 같아요. 한 것 것 같아요. 방법, 것 같을 것 같아.	
20F Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and Dissolved Sediment at Day 4 Site 7	
Dissolved Sediment at Pan 4 Site Versus Discharge for the Southeast Stream	
그는 것이 잘 물건하는 것 같아요. 그는 것 같은 것이 가지 않는 것 같아요. 그 가지에서 가장에 가지 않는 것이 같이 집에 집에 있는 것이다.	
20G Plot of Concentrations of Suspended Sediment and Dissolved Sediment at the Outlet Versus Discharge	
for the Southeast Stream	
- 양말이 가지? 방법에서는 영향에서 가장에 가장에서 가장에서 가장에 가장에 가장을 가지? 나는 것은 것이다. 사람들은 가지 않는 것이 나는 것은 것이다. 나는 것은 것이다. 나는 것은 것이다. 나는 것은 것이다.	
21 Southeast Stream Discharge and Sediment Concentrations in the Southeast Stream and in	
Sunwapta Lake	
그는 것 같은 것 같	
22A Suspended Sediment Concentrations in Sunwapta Lake, from Van Dorn Bottle Samples	
그는 승규는 방법에 가지 않는 것이 가지 않는 것이 같이 같이 많이 많이 많이 많이 많이 많이 많이 많이 많이 가지 않는 것이 나라 있는 것이 같이 많이	
22B Dissolved Sediment Concentrations in Sunwapta Lake,	
from Van Dorn Bottle Samples	
23 Daily Suspended Sediment Load and Mean Daily	
21. 1975.	
24 A Sedimentation Rates for Pan A, June 20 to August 21,	
1975	
24B Sedimentation Rates for Pan B, June 23 to August 21,	n Valta Nationalista Nationalista
1975	
24c Sedimentation Rates for Pan C, June 20 to August 21,	
1975	
그는 방법에 가지 않는 것을 만들었는 것을 하는 것이 다니는 것이 하는 것이 가지 않는 것이 나라.	
Xi	

24D Sedimentation Rates for Pan 1, June 23 to August 21, 24E Sedimentation Rates for Pan 2, June 23 to August 18, 24F Sedimentation Rates for Pan 3, June 23 to August 21, 1975 ••••••121 24G Sedimentation Rates for Pan 4, June 22 to August 21, 25 26 27 Core Data. ••••190

X11

List of Tables

Table Paqe Time Intervals Between Placement and Recovery of 1A Large Sediment Pans..... .27 Time, Intervals Between Placement and Recovery of 1E Large Sediment Pans..... .28 Time Intervals Between Placement and Recovery of 2 ′ Small Sediment (cake) Pans.... .34 Van Dorn Bottle Samples 3 .. 38 4A * Rates of Sedimentation for Each Large Sediment Pan...135 4B Rates of Sedimentation for Each Large Sediment Pan...136 A-1 Sediment Concentrations in the Southeast Stream and in Sunwapta Lake..... ..239 A-2 Sediment load in the Southeast Stream.. 242 B-1 Discharge and Stage Readings for the Rating Curves...245 B-2 Stage Readings for Two-hourly Intervals... .246 5 B-3 Calculated Discharge for Two-hourly Intervals..... - 248 Transmissivity Readings and Measured Suspended. B-4 Sediment Concentrations..... B-5 Correlation Goefficients for the Regression Lines in Figure's 20A'- 20G.

I. INTRODUCTION

1.1 General

Sedimentation studies have been carried out on several glacial lakes in North America, with variable results (Kindle, 1930; Mathews, 1956, 1964a and 1964b; Gilbert, 1972a and 1972b, 1975a and 1975b; Ashley, 1975; Church and Gilbert, 1975; Gustavson, 1975; Kennedy, 1975). Processes of sediment distribution and rates of sedimentation differ, not only between lakes but within each lake, through time and ' space. Such differences are the result of variations in sediment supply and the characteristics of lake water and inflowing stream water (Johnston, 1922; Kindle, 1930; Mathews, 1956; Gilbert, 1972a and 1972b, 1975a and 1975b; Kennedy, 1975).

Before reviewing literature on sedimentation, some clarification of terms is necessary, particularly as various authors use different terms for the same phenomenon or process. Although 'sedimentation' by definition refers to a complete cycle involving origin, transport, deposition and consolidation of sediment, many writers employ a much narrower definition. Fluvial sedimentation, processes of sediment transport and deposition in streams, is often distinguished from lacustrine sedimentation, processes of sediment transport and deposition in standing water bodies (Kindle, 1930; Mathews, 1956; Fulten and Pullen, 1969). The term 'sediment' refers to the solid material suspended, or otherwise transported, by water. 'Dissolved sediments' are those substances (such as soluble salts) that combine with a liquid to form a solution. Since this material is not deposited in the same manner as suspended sediment and, in glacial lakes, its effects on density are often masked by large concentrations of suspended sediment, it is frequently disregarded in terms of sedimentation. 'Suspended sediment' refers to those particles whose individual weights are equal to, or less than, their respective immersed weights because of the "... upward momentum or flux of momentum in turbulent eddies in the flow" (Leopold, Wolman, and Miller, 1964). Morisawa (1968) sums up the dynamic forces acting on a small spherical grain in suspension as:

$$\delta \pi r \mu V + 4/3 \pi r^3 \rho_2 g = 4/3 \pi r^3 \rho_1 g$$

where $\frac{4}{3}\pi r^3$ is the volume of the sphere; V, the settling velocity; μ , the fluid viscosity; ρ_2 , the density of the fluid; g, the acceleration due to gravity; and ρ_1 , the density of the grain. By algebraic rearrangement of the known and unknown variables, it is possible to determine the velocity of settling for a small spherical grain:

$$V = \frac{2/9 gr^2 (\rho_2 - \rho_1)}{\mu}$$
 (1-2)

This is known as Stokes' Law. The actual rate of settling of fine particles is influenced by particle shape, circulation patterns within the lake, wind-generated turbulence, settling distance, vertical temperature differences within

2

(1-1)

the lake, and variations in suspended sediment concentration with depth.

Density is one of the most important factors affecting sedimentation. Defined as "the mass per unit volume" (Prandtl, 1952), and usually measured as g/cm^3 , density ($_{\rho}$) is a component of the weight of a solid or fluid (w=v $_{\rho}g$). An increase in density will increase the weight (w), if the volume (v) and the force of gravity (g) remain constant. Harleman (1961) suggests that density differences between two moving fluid masses, or between a moving and a stationary fluid, result in stratified flow. The denser fluid will sink below the less dense fluid; conversely, a lighter, inflowing fluid will remain above a stationary fluid. Harleman defined stratified flow as "... fluid motions in a gravitational field which are originated or influenced by variations in density within the fluid" Similarly, Bell (1942) defined a density current as "... a gravity flow of a liquid or a gas through, under or over a fluid of approximately equal density." In this paper, only stratified flow in a water/sediment complex is considered. Stratified flow is here equated with density currents, or density flow. A particular type of density current resulting from variations in suspended sediment concentration, is referred to as a "turbidity current" or "turbidity flow".

"The vertical position of the current within a standing water body determines the type of density current: overflow,

interflow or underflow. Overflow is the movement of a more or less discrete water/sediment complex over the surface of a water body. Interflow is the movement of a more or less discrete water/sediment complex within a body of water. According to Harleman (1961), an underflow is "... a steady uniform flow of a lower-layer fluid ... along an incline when the driving gravity force per unit area (due to the density difference between the two fluids) is in equilibrium with the shear stress exerted by the fixed boundary and the moving interfacial boundary." In lakes, the fixed boundary is the delta and the lake bed. The moving interfacial boundary is the overlying water/sediment complex. The overlying water adjacent to the underflow frequently becomes entrained by the underflow current and moves at a velocity almost equivalent to that of the current (Middleton, 1966c). Stratified flow results from density differences caused. by: 1) differences in chemical or mineral composition (for

example, fresh water and saline water), 2) temperature differences, or 3) differences in concentration of suspended and/or dissolved sediment (for example, turbidity currents, nuces ardentes).

Numerous studies relating to stratified flow and sedimentation in lakes have been undertaken, both in the laboratory and in the field. Laboratory experiments designed to study density currents in water often utilize tanks or ditches in which slope, dissolved and suspended sediment, temperature, viscosity, and other important variables of both the influent stream and the standing water are relatively well-controlled. From the behavior of currents in such controlled environments, theories have been proposed regarding the nature of density currents as agents of sediment transport (Bell, 1942; Kuenen, 1950; Middleton, 1966a - 1966c), and interpretation of resulting rates and processes of sedimentation applied to sedimentary deposits in nature (Kuenen, 1950; Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Walker, 1967; Shaw, 1975).

Density, or stratified, flow has been studied from various perspectives. Different researchers have looked at density flcw in terms of fluid dynamics (Harleman, 1961); temperature differences (Antevs, °1931 and 1951; Mathews, 1956); suspended sediment deposition (Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Middleton, 1965 and 1966c); and varve formation (Antevs, 1931 and 1951; Kuenen, 1951; Banerjee, 1973a and 1973b). Antevs (1931) proposed a theory of varve formation based on thermal stratification in glacial lakes. In 1951, he modified and expanded his theory, taking into account further studies on temperature regimes in large glacial lakes. In Antevs' work, temperature differences both between inflowing stream and lake water, and within the lake itself, were the essential criteria for varve deposition. Emphasis was placed on interflow and particularly overflow. Mathews (1956) studied sedimentation in Garibaldi Lake, British Columbia, and its relationship to the physical limnology of the lake water. The results indicated the importance of

thermal stratification in lacustrine sedimentation, at least in large glacial lakes (Garibaldi Lake is over 248m deep). Similarly, temperature differences were found to be the major cause of stratified flow in Bow Lake (Kennedy, 1975).

Unlike Antevs, Kuenen (1951) considered the effects of suspended sediment on density stratification within a glacial lake. During the melt season, the large concentrations of suspended sediment entering many glacial lakes offset the effects of the slight temperature

differences, both within the lake, and between the lake and the inflowing stream. This is particularly likely in small lakes. Temperature of maximum density (40C) may not be reached at any time throughout the year, and water temperatures during the melt season may remain just above freezing. A change in water temperature from 0°C to 4°C raises the density by 0.00013 g/cm³ (Kuenen, 1951). But 2000 mg/l of sediment adds 0.0012 g/cm³ to the density, and concentrations of glacial meltwater streams have been measured as high as 15,000 mg/1 (Kennedy, 1975). Furthermore, the quantity of meltwater and concentration of suspended and dissolved sediment may vary greatly diurnally, seasonally, and annually. There is little opportunity for equilibrium to be established hetween the lake and the inflowing stream(s) in terms of suspended sediment. Under these conditions, the behavior of the inflowing sediment-laden water and its vertical position within the lake will be determined for the most part by

density differences between stream and lake water due to sediment concentration. When concentrations are low or water temperatures high, stratification due to temperature differences may predominate. Kuenen (1951) stressed the importance of turbidity underflows in glacial lake sedimentation, particularly in terms of warve formation.

Field studies on glacial lakes frequently illustrate the importance of density currents in lacustrine

sedimentation. Highly turbid underflows and interflows were found to be the dominant agent of sediment transport and distribution in Lillooet Lake, British Columbia (Gilbert, 1972a and 1975b). Measurements taken included sediment load analysis, current measurements, temperature and

transmissivity readings, and bed samples taken with a gravity corer and an Eckman grab sampler. Various types of flow (overflow, interflow, and underflow) at different times of the year apparently caused variation in rates of sedimentation and sediment distribution. Such variations were marked by greater or lesser amounts of sediment in 'traps'; laminations in, and thickness of varves; and mean grain size. From the data collected at Lillooet Lake, it was suggested that low to moderate stream flow resulted in

interflow; major floods, such as those due to heavy summer and autumn rain storms, caused major underflows.

Other field studies on glacial lakes include the work of Mathews (1964a and 1964b) on Sunwapta Lake and River, that of Kennedy (1975) on Bow Lake, and that of Smith (1975)

on Hector Lake, all in Alberta. Although his field season was short and his sampling techniques relatively inadequate Mathews (1964b) demonstrated that Sunwapta Lake is an effective suspended sediment trap. In twenty-four hours (July 22 - 23, 1957), only 0.01 percent to 0.02 percent of the amount of fine-grained material transported into the lake was measured at the outlet, the Sunwapta River. Coarse-grained material, sand and coarse silt, was found only in the southeastern part of the lake, where the major meltwater streams entered. | Mathews suggested that "... the bottom topography here [the southeastern part] consisting of a very gentle slope inclined away from the two stream deltas suggests that turbidity currents are locally important in providing the coarser debris." Further work on Sunwapta Lake has also indicated the importance of turbidity underflows (Gilbert, 1975a).

A fairly intensive study was carried out in 1973 on processes of sediment distribution in Bow Lake (Kennedy, 1975). Stream water level and discharge, suspended sediment concentrations in both the lake and stream, rates of sedimentation, lake bottom samples, conductivity and density were measured or calculated. The results indicated the importance of overflow (observed as a milky plume) in the distribution of sediment. Low concentrations of suspended sediment in the glacial stream discharging into Bow Lake were thought to account for the frequency of overflows and the apparent lack of underflows. Kindle (1930), in his work on Lake Cavell, Alberta, also noted "temporary density segregation" marked by a sharp colour contrast between the sediment-laden glacial stream and the relatively clear lake water. He attributed this to density differences due to differences in suspended sediment concentration. Sediment, or overflow, plumes have been observed in other glacial lakes, such as Lake Louise, Peyto Lake and Sunwapta Lake, Alberta. However, the glacial streams entering Sunwapta Lake have very high suspended sediment concentrations; it is thought that both underflow and overflow occur (Gilbert, 1975a).

Results obtained from studies of density flows have been used to interpret such natural phenomena as "a submerged muddy lake" in an otherwise clear reservoir; thick accumulations of coarse-grained material far out at sea and immediately upstream of dam structures (Bell, 1942); "milky plumes" extending from the mouths of streams (Kindle, 1930; Mathews, 1956; Kennedy, 1975); and graded bedding (Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen and Menard, 1952). Kuenen and Migliorini combined their laboratory and field observations to interpret graded bedding in the Apennines, and construct a possible sequence of events. Further observations and interpretations, as well as those already carried out, can probably be applied to other locations of past and present sedimentation.

1.2 Purpose of the Thesis

Because of its size and its proximity to Athabasca Glacier, Sunwapta Lake is characterized by a large input of sediment and relatively constant temperatures - only slightly above freezing - during the melt season. Such conditions, as suggested by Kuenen (1951), favour lacustrine sedimentation influenced by density stratification due to differences in suspended sediment concentration, rather than by temperature differences, between the inflowing stream water and the standing (lake) water. The purpose of this study is to measure rates of sedimentation and sediment distribution in a small proglacial lake - Sunwapta Lake. From such measurements, it should be possible to determine: The major process, or processes, of sediment 1. distribution active in this lake during the summer of 1975, and

2. By comparison with cores obtained from the lake bed, some indication of recent past processes. Results obtained in this study could be compared with those found for other glacial lakes.

1.3 Location and General Description of Field Area Sunwapta Lake is situated about 52° 12° north latitude and 117° 12° west longitude, about 0.4km southwest of the Banff/Jasper Highway in the extreme-southern portion of Jasper National Park (Fig. 1)°. About 8.5km to the east, Sunwapta Pass marks the boundary between Jasper and Banff



National Parks. Athabasca Glacier forms an outlet glacier tongue of the Columbia Icefield which extends to the south and west.

The bedrock geology comprises massively folded sedimentary rocks, with limestone forming the prominent vertical cliffs. Mountain peaks rise between 3280 and 4200m above sea level. Sunwapta Lake lies at about 1926m. Numerous glacial features - cirques, aretes, morainal and outwash deposits, U-shaped valleys, hanging valleys - remain as evidence of more extensive glaciation in the past. Sunwapta Lake is situated at what was once the junction of two walley glaciers: a northeast-flowing glacier (of which the Athabasca Glacier is a remnant) and a larger glacier which modified the northwest/southeast-trending valley now occupied by the Sunwapta River. The latter glacier has long since disappeared, while the Athabasca Glacier is apparently still retreating. In the last thirty to forty years, the frontal margin of the Athabasca Glacier has retreated about 2400m. Morainal deposits cover the valley floor north of the present toe of the glacier, and previous stillstands are marked by prominent recessional moraines. Lateral moraines border the east and west sides of the glacier and extend beyond the present glacier terminus. Former tributary glaciers on Mt. Athabasca have been left as hanging glaciers (Baird, 1966; Harrington, 1970).

Mountains enclose the glacier in a semi-circle, from Mt. Athabasca (4167m) on the east; Andromeda Mtn. in the southeast: the rock wall to the south over which flows the massive icefalls: the Snow Dome (4128m) to the southwest: to the bedrock ridge on the west separating Athabasca Glacier from Dome Glacier. To the north, across the Sunwapta River Valley, Mt. Wilcox rises to 3443m.

At the toe of Athabasca Glacier, the old moraines and outwash deposits of the glacier have caused ponding of glacial meltwater, and, since 1935, the creation of a small proglacial lake (Fig. 2). A proglacial lake is usually defined as a lake "occupying a basin in front of a glacier generally in direct contact with the ice." The source waters of the lake - Sunwapta Lake - are primarily small meltwater, streams; its outlet, the Sunwapta River. The lake has increased in area with the retreat of the Athabasca Glacier (Peid and Charbonneau, 1972 and 1975). In 1945, for example, over two-thirds of the present lake area lay under the glacier ice. The area of the lake in 1957 was determined to be 0.13km², and its maximum depth was between twelve and fifteen metres. By 1960, the surface area of Sunwapta Lake was about 0.16km². The glacier still formed the southern boundary, and calving along the ice margin created small icebergs during the melt season. At present, a narrow band of moraine and outwash deposits and moraine-covered ice separates the lake from the visible ice margin. In 1975, with the continuing growth of active deltas, the lake was about 0.145km² in area.

The lake is divided into two basins by a



moraine-covered bedrock ridge trending west/east (Fig. 3). The ridge forms an island flanked by two shallow channels, about 6m deep on the west side and 4m deep on the east side. The larger basin, the north basin, is about 11m deep in the deepest section. On the east shore, a stream flowing northwest from a glacier on Mt. Athabasca has built a delta into the lake. The smaller basin reaches a depth of about 10m. The south basin is being noticeably reduced in area by the active growth of deltas, since the major sources of water and sediment are the meltwater streams flowing directly from the Athabasca Glacier into the south part of the lake. In 1974, the major source of water and sediment was the stream from the moraine-covered ice west of the lake, forming the southwest delta In 1975, the southwest stream was largely inactive; the dominant stream was that flowing from the glacier into the southeast part of the lake, forming the southeast delta. It seems likely that changes within the glacier's internal drainage system result in the predominance of either the southwest or the southeast stream.

Because of its proximity to the glacier, the temperature of the lake water, as well as atmospheric temperature, is affected by ice-contact and katabatic winds. The higher the 'atmospheric temperature, the greater the effect of the cold katabatic winds sweeping north off the glacier. Lake water temperatures remain only slightly above freezing throughout the melt season; in fact, ice may form

15

FIGURE 3

BATHYMETRIC MAP OF SUNWAPTA LAKE

AND. REPRESENTATIVE PAN SITES

-SOURCE: 1974 SURVEY (GILBERT, 1975a)

• SCALE : 1cm : 15.6m

LEGEND

THE PROXIMAL ZONE
 THE EAST CHANNEL
 THE WEST CHANNEL
 THE DEEPEST SECTION OF THE LAKE

- THE DISTAL ZONE

5

Reference (Om depth) is Water Survey Stage of 3 feet at Sunwapta outlet



on the lake in summer.

Sunwapta Lake forms a small, fairly shallow, relatively well-defined study area. Sediment is carried into the lake largely by glacial meltwater streams from the Athabasca Glacier, generally with one stream dominant throughout a melt seaon. Streams flow directly into the lake with no intermediate ponding and, therefore, no intermediate trapping of sediment. Little sediment is introduced by non-glacial streams - a factor aiding measurement of sedimentation rates and processes. Furthermore, the effectiveness of Sunwapta Lake as a sediment trap is conducive to the study of sedimentation in a glacial lake. Major preliminary field studies of Sunwapta Lake have already been carried out (Mathews, 1964b; Gilbert, 1975a), and equipment was tested during the summer of 1974. Sunwapta Lake is readily accessible from the

Banff/Jasper Highway. However, although boating is allowed, the lake is apparently not a favourite with park visitors due to its muddy-coloured waters, cold temperature, and somewhat unattractive (that is, unforested) immediate surroundings. In addition, the local climate is directly affected by the proximity of the glacier. Field work in the area, therefore, was generally not hindered by such tourist interference as boating, swimming and tampering with equipment. 2. Methodology .

2.1 General

Conclusions regarding the process or processes of sedimentation within a lake require investigation of the rates of sedimentation and the distribution of suspended sediment throughout the lake. Experiments and observations have shown these two factors to be a function of the sedimentation process: overflow, interflow or underflow (Kindle, 1930; Antevs, 1931 and 1951; Bell, 1942; Kuenen, 1950 and 1951; Kuenen and Migliorini, 1951; Mathews, 1956; Middleton, 1966a - 1966c; Gilbert, 1972 and 1975b; and Kennedy, 1975). Overflow plumes are a visible indicator of sediment movement in a standing water body (Kindle, 1930; Mathews, 1956; Kennedy, 1975). Interflow and underflow movements of currents and sediment, being subsurface processes, are rarely observed. The presence of one or more types of flow must often be inferred from relative sediment concentrations and sediment distribution patterns studied in the field. Unfortunately the "controlled environment" of an experiment is not duplicated in nature. In flumes, for example, temperatures, densities, viscosity and sediment concentrations can be adjusted or held constant for long periods of time. Certain properties may be selected for study. In the natural environment the number of variables affecting sedimentation, their relative importance, and the degree to which they interact are largely beyond measurement

by present field techniques.

21.

Field work is necessary to reveal the similarities and discrepancies between experiment and reality. Unfortunately, field work is restricted. For example, although sediment deposition is not limited to the melt season, the cold weather, lake ice and lack of suitable equipment restricts field study of most proglacial lakes to the summer months. From July 2 to August 21, suspended and bottom sediment samples were collected from selected sites in Sunwapta Lake (as described below). ,Spring break-up occurred about May 15, but field work did not commence until July 1. This was a result of delays in obtaining equipment and arranging living accommodations. A field camp was established and some preliminary work done between June 20 and June 23. A rented trailer was located in the Brewster Staff Camp area and served as both living quarters and field laboratory. The field laboratory was set up for preliminary weighing, drying and analysis of the samples; dry samples were taken to Edmonton for further analysis in the physical laboratory of the Dept. of Geography, University of Alberta. On the island in Sunwapta Lake, a small shed was placed to protect

sensitive equipment from weather and tourist damage. A small aluminum row boat was used on the lake. Poor weather, including heavy snowfall, ended the field season on August

an de la sectar de la deservación de la compacta de la sectar de la sectar de la sectar de la sectar de la sec

20

2.2 Field Methodology

2.2.1 Site Selection

Initial field work in June included selecting sampling 'sites in Sunwapta Lake. A bathymetric map based on 1973 echo sounding data was used to select general sampling locations representative of various parts of the lake (see Figure 3): "1. The proximal zone - the south basin, where the major

source of water and suspended sediment discharged into...
the lake. In 1974, the southwest stream was the major
source; in 1975, the southeast stream. The south basin
was also the area most likely to be affected by
underflows (Antevs, 1951; Gilbert, 1972 and 1975a).
North of the east channel. This was the shallower
channel, about two to three metres deep. Flow between
the south and the north basins was constricted between
the island and the southeast delta, the most active
delta in 1975.

- 3. North of the west channel. This channel was wider and deeper than the east channel. The lake bed within this channel was relatively steep and irregular.
 - The deepest (about 11m) part of the north basin and of the whole lake.
 - 5. The distal zone the relatively shallow (4.5 5m)

northern part of the north basin. In the distal zone of large lakes, settling of fine material from suspension

is generally assumed to be the dominant or only process of sedimentation (Antevs, 1931 and 1951; Kuenen, 1951;

Mathews, 1964b).

In addition, sampling was carried out regularly in the southeast stream and less frequently in the southwest stream and at the lake outlet, the Sunwapta River.

22

Two major types of sediment sampling were conducted at these lake sites:

1. Sampling of suspended sediment in surface and subsurface water, and

2. Sampling of sediment settling out or otherwise deposited on the lake bed.

2.2.2 Sampling of Bottom Sediment

Two types of sediment pans or traps were employed to collect sediment deposited on the lake floor. Seven large sediment pans and four smaller cake pans were placed in the lake. The large sediment traps were based on a new Swedish design, with a collecting area of 1641.7cm², and sides about 5cm high. Each circular pan was attached at the base to four folding 'arms' with weights (Fig. 4). The combined weight of the arms, the weights, and the pan was thought sufficient to prevent disturbance by normal currents and to reduce possible disturbance by slumps and underflows. In the centre

of each pan, one end of a guide rope was attached to a yertical pole. While the pan rested on the lake bed, the guide rope was tied to a styrofoam float at the surface

marking the position of the pan. The weights on the pan arms


^{. . .} 4 ٦.

were necessary to counteract the force of wind-generated waves and wind-driven ice on the surface float.

Before recovery of each sediment pan, a small marker float anchored to a rock was placed nearby. A circular

plexiglas lid was lowered along the guide rope onto the open sediment-filled pan (Fig. 5). The lid reduced loss of sediment during recovery. Each pan was taken to shore and

its contents emptied into large plastic jars with lids. After emptying, the open pan was returned as nearly as possible to its original position in the lake.

This model proved both heavy and cumbersome. Recovery by hand of each sediment pan with the additional weight of the sediment required a great deal of strength, particularly for those pans in deep (10 - 11m) water. A winch, pulley and tripod system would have reduced the amount of labour involved, but neither the equipment nor a suitable boat or raft was available. The pans, being circular and heavy, were also difficult to empty. However, the major problem was the lowering of the lid down to the open pan without dragging and/or upsetting the pan, an awkward procedure in all but very calm water. The boat had to remain stationary while the lid was dropped and the pan raised; unfortunately, an anchor could not be used each time because:

1. It would have disturbed bottom sediment,

It might have landed on a pan, and

2.

3. It would have been impossible to raise without rocking the boat and perhaps upsetting the sediment-filled pan



resting on the stern.

Calm or near-calm conditions were relatively rare in July and August, 1975, and the pans could not be brought up at regular intervals. A record was kept of the time periods between recovery and replacement of each pan (Table 1A and 1B).

Sediment pans were placed at each of the five representative sites in Sunwapta Lake. Three pans (A, B, and C) were located in the south basin. Since the major inflow

of water and sediment occurred in the basin, deposition into these three pans was expected to be high. Sediment concentrations were known to be high and the possibility of underflows had already been investigated in 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a). In the north basin, Pán 1 was situated north of the west channel, the deeper of the two channels. Pan 2 was placed in the deepest section of the lake; Pan 3, north of the east channel; and Pan 4, in the north, or distal, portion of the lake. These pans remained in the same general

locations from June 23 to August 21 (Fig. 6). In order to place a pan in the deepest section of the lake and to ensure that all pans were placed on relatively flat areas away from steep slopes (potential slump zones), lake bed profiles were taken with an echo sounder in the west and east channels and in the centre of the north basin. Pans 1 and 3 were not placed directly in the channels because of the steep, irregular lake bed at these locations.

The second type of sediment trap used was a small

4

Table 1a. Time intervals between placement and recovery of large sediment pans.
n na haran na haran yang san

Pan +	Location	l From +	То
	north of west channel	Jun 20 930 Jun 23 1000 Jul 5 2200 Jul 14 1045 Jul 23 1100 Aug 2 1250 Aug 8	0910 Jun 23 0930 Jul 5 2115 Jul 14 1030 Jul 23 1045 Aug 2 1235 Aug 8 1500 Aug 21
2	deep section of north basin	0845 Jun 23 1015 Jul 4 1100 Jul 17 1510 Jul 25 1115 Aug 3	0830 Jun 23 0945 Jul 4 1030 Jul 17 1445 Jul 25 1050 Aug 3 1605 Aug 8 1040 Aug 18 1030 Aug 21
3		Jun-20 0900 Jun 23 1000 Jul 3 1115 Jul 15 1045 Jul 25 1105 Rug 1 1115 Aug 8	0850 Jun 23 0920 Jul 3 1030 Jul 15 1030 Jul 25 1100 Aug 1 1100 Aug 8 1435 Aug 21
		2215 Jul 6 1 1125 Jul 17 1	0930 Jun 22 2155 Jul 6 1110 Jul 17 1025 Aug 3 0940 Aug 21

Time intervals between placement and recovery of Table 1b. large sediment pans. Pan Location From То south basin 1730 Jun 20 10.30 Jun 22 1030 Jun 22 0910 Jul 3 1 2050 Jul 14 1620 Jul 19 (1600 Jul 19 10 50 Jul 25 1 1110 Jul-25 1200 Aug 3" 1 121,5 Aug 3 1 1135 Aug 8 1200 Aug 8 1034 Aug 21 | south basin A 1000 Jun 23 1050 Jul . . 4 **1115 Jul** - 4 1010 Jul 15 ł 1030 Jul 15 1015 Jul 21 1 1030 Jul 21 1030 Jul 26 1 1045 Jul 26 1 .1135 Aug 3 1150 Aug 3 1 1130 Aug 8 1 1105 Aug 18 1135 Aug 8 1120 Aug 18 1515 Aug 21 1 2 A south basin ٠C٠ 1745 Jun 20 ~0940 Jun₇23 0940 Jun 23 1015. Jul 4 1 1040 Jul 4 1040 Jul 15 1 1100 Jul 15 ł 1 104,0 Jul 21 1100 Jul 21 1 1100 Jul 26 ł 1120 Jul 26 1 1110 Aug 2 1120 Aug 2 | 1155 Aug 8 1220 Aug 8 1100 Aug 21

FIGURE 6

LOCATION OF SEDIMENT PANS AND CORES

SOURCE:	1974 SURVEY (GILBERT, 1975a)
SCALE :	lcm : 15.6m
•	LEGEND
•	SEDIMENT PAN
0 ^{IA} -	'CAKE' PAN
× ² -	CORE SITE

○ - 1974 SURVEY MARKER

CHANGES IN THE LOCATION OF MAJOR SOUTHEAST STREAM CHANNELS . SUMMER 1975:

· •	JULY 4	
	JULY 6	
	JULY 20	
	PERMANENT CHANNEL	



square cake pan. Each pan had a collecting area of approximately 400cm² and sides about 5cm high. One exception was a replacement pan with an area of 289cm². A lead weight was attached to the bottom of each pan. Wires were looped from the four corners and joined in the centre of the pan; a string connected the wire to a surface styrofoam float (Fig. 7).

The cake pans (1A , 2A, 3A and 4A) were used to supplement and check the larger sediment pans (1 - 4) in the north basin (see Fig. 6). Placed from two to four metres from each large pan, the attached floats of the cake pans were also useful as markers when the larger pans were being emptied and replaced. These smaller pans proved satisfactory in terms of sediment collection and ease of handling. In $^{/}$ relatively calm weather, each pan was brought to the surface and into the boat, emptied rapidly into plastic jars, and lowered back into position - an operation requiring ten to fifteen minutes. If the boat could be kept fairly stationary during ascent, the weight of the pan and its contents prevented the pan from tipping over. Little wash-out of sediment was evident when the pan was raised slowly. The square shape and light weight of the pans made emptying the sediment relatively easy. Instead of taking each pan to shore, the operation could be carried out in the boat; this was a valuable time-saver, particularly when calm periods often lasted only a few hours.

Unfortunately the light weight of the pans made them



susceptible to disturbance. Several cake pans were lost or moved when the attached floats, because of unusually strong currents or wind-blown ice, dragged them into deeper water. Sediment samples were never obtained from Pan 3A although several cake pans were placed north of the east channel.

The absence of a lid and the necessity of the boat remaining stationary during recovery restricted raising of the pans to calm weather periods. A record was kept of the time intervals between recovery and replacement of each cake pan (Table 2).

The high sides of both the sediment pans and the cake pans probably disrupted sediment movement by currents adjacent to the bed. However, material settling out from suspension or deposited by all but the deepest currents would have been caught in the open pans. The sides, on the other hand, may have reduced wash-out of sediment in the pan by deep currents. Sediment from each trap was poured into one or more large plastic jars. These jars were then sealed, labelled (date and pan number) and taken to the field laboratory or to Edmonton.

2.2.3 Sampling of Suspended Sediment

Concentrations of suspended sediment may vary both horizontally and vertically. Sampling bottles or 'milk bottles' were used to obtain surface samples in the lake. Each 450 cm³ glass bottle had a permanent label and a snap-on, spill-proof lid. Samples were collected by hand; a

34 Table 2. Time intervals between placement and recovery of small sediment (cake) pans. Pan | Location | From | To

 1A. j. near Pan 1.
 0920 Jul 5.
 0940 Jul 14.

 1 north of west
 0950 Jul 14.
 1135 Jul 21.

 1 channel
 1140 Jul 21.
 1220 Aug 3.

 1 1230 Aug 3.
 1455 Aug 21.

K a 🖡 e la competención en la competención de la

 2A
 near Pan 2,
 0930 Jul 5
 0915 Jul 15

 deep section of
 0940 Jul 12
 1115 Jul 20

 north basin
 1115 Jul 20
 pan lost

 1
 1020 Aug 13
 1420 Aug 24

 '3A
 near Pan 3,
 0940 Jul 9
 pan lost

 1
 north of east
 1010 Jul 25
 pan lost

 1
 channel
 1
 1
1 ter i landa i tita in Anno in

 4A
 near Pan 4,
 2150 Jul 6
 1030 Jul 14,

 1
 north (distal)
 1040 Jul 14,
 1015 Jul 22,

 1
 end of lake
 1020 Jul 22,
 1042 Aug 3,

 1
 1045 Aug 3,
 1422 Aug 21,

bottle was lowered on its side 2 - 3cm into the lake and about 300 - 400cm³ of water allowed to flow into the bottle as the boat drifted. The bottle was then sealed and marked with the date, time and location of the sample. Bottles were transferred from the lake to the field laboratory in compartmentalized boxes.

Because of the relative ease of handling, surface samples could be obtained on a fairly regular basis, usually in the morning and late afternoon/early evening. Sampling was carried out from July 2 to August 21. The styrofoam floats attached to the sediment pans and marking their positions were also used to mark sites for suspended sediment sampling. In this way it was hoped that suspended sediment concentrations at the surface could be related to amounts of sediment settling out in the sediment pans. Fairly regular surface water samples were taken in the vicinity of Pans 1, 2, 3 and B; less regular samples at Pan 4. Pan 4 site, the distal (north) end of Sunwapta Lake, was usually difficult to sample because of the prevailing katabatic wind. The wind was from the south and the boat had to be returned to the south end of the lake, a tiresome and time-consuming business against the wind and waves. For this reason, the Pan 4 site was not sampled as regularly as were the more accessible sites near Pans 10,2, 3 and B. Samples were also collected about two or three times a week from the lake outlet.

For subsurface samples, a Van Dorn bottle proved

satisfactory. The 'bottle', a heavy plastic cylinder open at both ends, was lowered to the desired depth where a messenger (a short metal pipe) was used to trigger the release of two suction cups. The cups closed the open ends of the cylinder, trapping a sample of, water and sediment at that depth (Fig. 8). Samples were generally taken at vertical intervals of 2m as marked off on the attached rope. However, within the east and west channels, the interval was reduced near the lake bed to allow for the shallow water depths. Each sample was brought to the surface and emptied into a bottle. The bottles were labelled and transferred to the field laboratory.

Subsurface samples were collected far less frequently and less regularly than surface samples. Unlike surface sampling, relatively calm weather was necessary in order not to drift too far from the sampling site. Sampling was carried out in the east and west channels, in the centre of the north basin, and in the south basin (Table 3). A depth-integrating sampler for lakes would have produced a more complete vertical average of sediment concentration from surface to bed.

Regular morning and late afternoon suspended sediment samples were also collected from the southeast stream. The tourist bridge made the middle of the main stream channel accessible for depth-integrating samples (Stichling and Smith, 1968). An open 'milk bottle' was clamped into a depth-integrating sampler attached to a sampling rod



Table 3. Van Dorn bottle samples.

.

Location	Date	Depth of samples meters
west channel - south of pan 1	10 Jul 17 Jul 22 Jul	1 1.5, 3.1, 4.6 2, 4 2, 4, 5
east channel - south of pan 3	10 Jul 17 Jul 22 Jul	1.5, 3.1 2, 3 2, 4
deep section of north basin - near pan 2	19 Jul 22 Jul	2, 4, 6, 8, 10 2, 4, 6, 8, 10
south basin near pan B	17 Jul	2, 4, 6, 7

na in the second

na in se Istanti de

38

22

4

jar 4

(Fig. 9). About 350cm³ of water were required for a

representative sample. If too little water and sediment were collected, the procedure was repeated. If the bottle was too full or did not reach the bed, the bottle was emptied and washed out, and the sample retaken. Each sample bottle was labelled and taken to the field laboratory.

About once or twice a week, similar samples were collected from the southwest stream. Samples were obtained by wading into the stream; there was no fixed sampling point. Because of the relative inactivity of this stream in 1975, sampling and other measurements were largely confined to the southeast stream. This was the reverse of the procedure in the field season of 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a). An attempt to measure suspended sediment concentrations

through use of a transmissometer failed. The instrument proved too sensitive for the highly turbid waters of the lake, except for areas of groundwater inflow along the shore. As will be discussed below, transmissivity, measured by means of a transmissivity kit, was found to correlate with suspended sediment concentrations.

2.2.4 Current and 'Velocity Measurements

Suspended sediment distribution in a lake is partly a function of the characteristics of the inflowing stream(s), including suspended and dissolved sediment concentrations, temperature and discharge. In 1975, the major stream flowing into Sunwapta Lake entered from the southeast. Daily



(morning and afternoon) variations in suspended sediment concentration were sampled with a depth-integrating sampler. Dissolved sediment concentrations of stream samples were, estimated with a conductivity meter, as discussed below. Temperatures of both the stream and the lake water were not measured because:

- 1. The major stream, the southeast stream, flowed directly from the glacier to the lake; the temperature of the water was assumed to be just above 0°C.
- 2. The lake was a small proglacial lake, only 0.145km? in area, fed by glacial meltwater streams and affected by cold katabatic winds. Temperatures in the lake were assumed to be just above freezing, with little or no variation across the lake.
 - Instruments sensitive enough to measure possible slight temperature variations within the lake and between the major stream and the lake were not available.
 - The large input of suspended sediment made it unlikely that temperatures would be significant in sediment distribution in the lake.

Two stage-discharge rating curves were constructed for the southeast stream (Fig. 10 and Appendix B). Discharge was plotted against water stage, that is "... the height ... of the surface of the water above an arbitrary datum"

(Morisawa, 1968). Discharge is "... the volume of water flowing through a cross-section of the stream channel per unit time, measured in cubic feet per second" or cubic



metres per second (Morisawa, 1968). Discharge is calculated using the equation:

Q = A V

where Q is discharge, A is cross-sectional area of the part of the channel being measured, and V is mean velocity at that section.

The width of the main channel of the southeast stream was fixed at about 25 feet (about 8m) by concrete walls supporting the tourist bridge. Here, a small portable stage recorder and wooden stilling well fastened to the bridge supplied an almost continuous record of water height in centimetres. High and low periods of flow were apparent on the chart, particularly diurnal fluctuations. On July 9, vandals tampered with the float and balance wheel, making the record less reliable for a few days.

The velocity of the stream was measured with a Gurley current meter and stop watch. A tape measure was fastened to the bridge and stretched across the width of the stream. At two-foot (0.64m) intervals along the tape, the current meter was lowered to 0.6 of the depth. The mean velocity of the southeast stream was then calculated from the total velocity measurements across the width of the stream.

A stage-discharge rating curve was drawn for July 2 - 5 based on four velocity/area surveys. From the rating curve it was possible to read the discharge for any water height. Stream velocity was monitored ten times between July 6 and

43

(2-1)

August 21. A hot spell with air temperatures about 26.80C lasted for the first two weeks in July. Stream levels were high, the southeast delta was flooded, and the lake level was 0.3 - 0.5m higher than it was in August. The remainder of the summer was generally cool, windy and wet. Both stream and lake levels fluctuated widely. The large quantities of sediment transported by the southeast stream resulted in rapid growth of the delta. Within the stream channel, fluvial processes varied between erosion and deposition. Irregular deposition in the cross-section measured could have affected the relationship between cross-sectional area and mean velocity. This may have modified the discharge estimates and therefore the stage-discharge rating curve.

The discharge of a stream is a function of its velocity, which in turn affects the competency and capacity of the stream. Furthermore, the velocity of the stream influences the momentum of the resulting current upon entering the lake. If the momentum is great, overcoming inertia of the lake water, the current and its sediment load may travel further across (or within) the lake than if momentum is low.

At the outlet of Sunwapta Lake, the Sunwapta River, a permanent gauging station has provided outflow data since 1947. Both water stage data and calculated mean daily discharges are available for the period of open water, usually from late April or mid-May to October.

Within the lake, an attempt was made to monitor

currents flowing within one to two metres of the bed. This was part of a field study on turbidity underflows carried out in Sunwapta Lake in 1974 and 1975 (Gilbert, 1975a). In the 1974 season, a correlation was found between wind velocities as measured by an anemometer, and bottom current velocities (Gilbert, 1975a). The data for 1975 have not been analysed at present, and it is not known yet whether a similar correlation existed for July and August of that year.

Drogues had been used with some success to study surface and subsurface currents in the south basin in 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a). A similar attempt in the north basin in 1975 was largely unsuccessful. Each drogue consisted of four aluminum vanes about 43 X 56cm joined at right angles. A measured length of string attached the vanes to a surface float, usually a plastic bottle or piece of styrofoam (Fig. 11). In theory, movement of a current at the depth at which the drogue is suspended pushes the drogue at the speed and in the direction of current flow. In practice, complications arise. Wind and waves affect the float, often pulling the drogue at a velocity greater than that of the current. If the wind is strong enough it may move the float and attached drogue in a direction opposite or normal to the current flow. If a deep current is transporting the drogue, the float may act as a 'drag', creating a discrepancy between the real and the apparent velocity. The smaller the float, the less its effects on drogue movement. In the



turbid water of Sunwapta Lake, a highly visible float was necessary: unfortunately, small brightly-coloured objects on the lake would have raised objections from the National Parks Service staff.

Four drogues were released on August 4 (Fig. 12): A surface drogue in the east channel, 1. A surface drogue in the west channel, 2. 3. A 2m drogue in the west channel, and A 4m drogue in the west channel. 4. The movements of the drogues in the north basin confirmed observations on surface and subjacent current flow. The east channel surface drogue drifted from the narrow channel into the north basin. It was caught by a strong current flowing north from a temporary channel on the delta, and floated around the east end of the island. About one-third of the way towards the west end of the island, the float resumed its north/northeast drift towards the lake outlet. The drogue was picked upwin the centre of the north basin. The west channel surface drogue floated in a north/northeast direction and was picked up in the centre of the basin northwest of Pan 2. The 2m drogue moved slowly north and then northeast towards the outlet. The 4m drogue moved north/northeast, then apparently grounded southeast of Pans 1 and 1A. The movement of the drogues agreed with wind and general lake water movement. A strong wind was blowing off the glacier, and lake water flow was from the south basin, through the west and east channels, into the north basin,



and towards the outlet. The exception was the temporary current flowing around the east end of the island; this was reflected in the movement of the east channel drogue. The fact that the surface drogues moved much faster than the subsurface drogues was probably a result of the decreasing influence of the wind with increasing water depth.

The lack of fixed reference points made drogue velocities impossible to measure. In addition, the drogues had to be followed by boat in order to be seen, and the boat drifted rapidly to the north. The lake was too large and turbid, and the floats too small to be followed from the island or the shore.

2.2.5 Cores

Seven cores were obtained from the bottom sediments of Sunwapta Lake on July 30 and 31. A floating platform for the gravity corer and tripod, was constructed from lumber and empty oil drums (Fig. 13). In the centre of the platform an opening was left for the corer. The platform was towed to a coring site and anchored with heavy rocks (Anderson and Hess, 1969).

A gravity corer is allowed to fall freely to the lake bed. Its driving force is the weight of the corer plus any attached weights (Emery and Dietz, 1941). The gravity corer used in Sunwapta Lake consisted of a heavy metal pipe about four inches (11cm) in diameter, eight feet (about 2.4m) long, and weighing about one hundred pounds (45.4kg). Four



metal fins were joined to the pipe near the upper end. Before coring, a fifty-pound (22.5kg) weight was attached to the upper end of the corer above the fins, and a metal 'nose 'cone' screwed into the lower-end to penetrate the bottom sediment. A removeable plastic core liner was fitted into the metal pipe for each core. When the core was collected . and the corer raised, a core retainer inside the bottom end of the pipe closed to prevent sediment escaping (Fig. 14).

When the platform was anchored at a coring site, a core liner was slipped into the corer, the nose cone was screwed on and the corer with the attached weight was suspended from the tripod over the platform opening. A rope from the top of the corer passing through a pulley at the apex of the tripod was wound around a small hand-operated winch. The winch was attached to the platform and controlled the raising and lowering of the corer. The corer was lowered by winch over the selected site. At a certain depth, depending on the depth of the lake at that point, the winch gears were locked and the corer suspended in the lake. The strain was taken up by hand. When the corer was steady, the winch gears were released and the gravity corer allowed to drop into the lake bed sediments. The heavy corer and sediment were then raised slowly with the winch. When the top of the metal pipe was about a metre above the lake surface, the mud was cleaned off the weight and fins, and the water permitted to drain out the corer. This water was forced into the pipe as the corer was falling through the lake. When sediment was driven



into the corer, some of this water was pushed out through openings at the top of the pipe, in spite of hydrostatic pressure; however, this water probably reduced the length of the cores collected.

To prevent sediment from spilling out of the corer at the surface, the bottom half of a tin can attached to strings was placed over the nose cone and bottom end of the pipe. As the corer was slowly raised to the top of the tripod, the inner plastic pipe, was guided out of the metal pipe. The tin can was then replaced with a plastic lid sealing the bottom end of the plastic tube. To keep the tubes upright, each one was tied to a leg of the tripod. The tubes were transported to the field comp upright in the back of the truck and tied to the front of the trailer. The cores were allowed to dry for about two weeks. Each plastic tube and core was then split in half and left to continue drying. On August 24, the cores were transported to Edmonton for phot ographing and further analysis in the laboratory.

Initial diff culties in handling the corer and the unconsolidated nature of the sediment resulted in the loss of several cores. Some spillage of sediment also occurred before the bottom end of each tube could be sealed. The gravity corer has been used with better success in more consolidated lake sediments (Gilbert, 1972). Cores were taken in the general vicinity of the sediment pans, although not close enough to risk disturbing sediment in and around each pan. Three cores were collected from the south basin. Four cores were taken from the north basin (see Fig. 6): 1. In the deepest section, south of Pan 2;

2. In the west channel, south of Pan 1,

3. In the centre of the lake, west of Pan 2, and

4. In the northeast part of the lake, opposite the outlet. These cores should provide evidence of recent past sedimentation rates, particularly when compared with bottom sediment samples from the field season of 1975. Structures such as varves, laminations, folds and slump structures provide clues to past processes of sediment movement and deposition.

2.3 Laboratory Methodology

2.3.1 Field Laboratory

Samples collected from Sunwapta Lake were taken to the field laboratory, with the exception of those obtained at the end of the field season and brought to Edmonton. Laboratory equipment consisted of: a small electric Fisher oven for drying samples, a vacuum pump and filtering apparatus designed for Gelman 0.2µ and Watman 50. (541) filters, a transmissivity kit, a Hach conductivity meter (after July 18), a Sartorius balance with a maximum of 160 g, a balance and scales for larger weights, containers of distilled water and assorted beakers.

The oven was kept in continuous use throughout the field season drying the sediment collected in the sediment pans. Water was used to syphon and otherwise empty the sediment from each pan into plastic jars. At camp, the sediment was allowed to settle for several days, after which the excess water was syphoned off. The small amount of sediment lost with the relatively clear water was not considered significant. The remaining wet sediment was then emptied into several beakers and dried in the oven. Each beaker had already been weighed and numbered at the beginning of the field season. A record was kept for each sediment (or cake) pan sample consisting of:

1. The pan number or letter,

- 2. The date and time the sample was brought up from the lake bed, and
 - The numbers and weights of the beakers, in which the sample was dried.

Time required for drying varied depending on the amount of sediment in each beaker, but averaged about twenty-four hours. A beaker remained; in the oven until all visible signs of moisture had disappeared. Each beaker plus sediment was then weighed and the combined weights of the beakers and sediment for each sample were added to the above mentioned record. Smaller samples from each dry sediment (or cake) pan sample were preserved in labelled cellophane bags for later grain-size analysis. The remainder of each sample was discarded.

Knowing the area of the sediment pans and the time intervals each remained on the lake bed, it is possible to calculate rates of sedimentation for each pan. From this information one may be able to assume sedimentation rates for each of the five representative areas shown in Figure 3: the proximal zone, the north side of the east and west channels, the deepest portion of the north basin, and the distal zone. Grain-size analysis of the smaller samples preserved should indicate distribution of grain-sizes throughout the lake.

At the beginning of the field season, all suspended sediment samples were filtered using the vacuum pump and filtering apparatus (Fig. 15). Each filter was weighed on the Sartorius balance before use. Each stream water sample was first filtered through a relatively coarse Watman 50 filter and then through the fine Gelman 0.2 μ filter. Although the filtering apparatus was designed to use both filters simultaneously, in practice it proved faster to filter first the coarse, then the fine sediment. Sand and coarse silt particles were trapped by the coarse Watman mesh; the water and finer sediment passed through into a trap flask. Distilled water was used to wash out the sample "milk bottle" to remove any remaining particles. The Watman filter and coarse sediment were placed in a plastic petrie dish marked with a code number. The water and fine sediment from the trap flask was filtered through a Gelman filter. This filter with the trapped sediment was also placed in a 🐃 marked petrie dish.

<u>~ 56</u>



only the Gelman filter was used. The sediment caught by the fine mesh was placed in a marked petrie dish. These dishes were dried slowly on top of the oven because the temperatures inside the oven 'required to dry the sediment pan samples melted the plastic dishes. The dry sediment andfilter were weighed on the Sartorius balance and the weights recorded.

58

A standard form sheet was used to record data on the suspended sediment samples from the stream and the lake. These data comprised:

1. The sample code number as marked on the petrie dish,

2. The date, time and location of each sample,

 The weight of the Gelman filter and Watman filter (if used) for each sample,

4. The weight of the sampling bottle ('milk bottle') and contents prior to filtering,

5. The weight of the empty sampling bottle after filtering, and

6. The weight of the Gelman filter and Watman filter (if used) plus the trapped sediment.

From these weights it was possible to calculate and record, for each sample, the volume of water in the sample, the weight of the sediment, and the concentration of suspended sediment in mg/l_{\bullet} .

A transmissivity kit drastically reduced the number of samples requiring filtering. Transmissivity is a measure of the percentage of light passing through a water sample.
Distilled water is set for a transmissivity of 100 percent; in other words, all the light from a source is assumed to pass directly through distilled water. The greater the concentration of suspended sediment in a water sample, the lower the percentage of light allowed through the sample.

Transmissivity readings were taken before, or in place filtering, For each reading, the needle on the gauge was set at 100 percent for a sample of distilled water. Each suspended sediment sample (in a 'milk bottle') was stirred vigorously to distribute the sediment evenly. Immediately after stirring, a smaller sample was poured into a small clear glass bottle belonging to the kit. The small bottle was shaken and placed in a compartment in the kit. The lid on the compartment was closed to prevent additional light modifying the reading, the light source in the compartment was turned on, and the transmissivity of the sample recorded from the gauge reading. The small sample was then returned to the original large sample.

Initially, both the transmissivity test and the filtering were carried out for each sample. However, when transmissivity readings were plotted against suspended sediment concentrations of lake samples as calculated from filtering results, a relationship was apparent for transmissivities between fifty and eighty percent (Fig. 16 and Appendix B). With the plotted graph, only those samples with transmissivities less than 50 percent or greater than 80 percent had to be filtered. As the majority of lake



samples fell within those limits, the graph proved a labour-and time-saving device. It was not discovered why the correlation broke down below 50 and above 80 percent. transmissivity. Perhaps below 50 percent, particles are coarse enough to settle out between stirring the sediment and reading the gauge. Another possibility might be that particle-to-particle interaction in a high concentration could vary with every sample, affecting the passage of light through each sample. Above 80 percent, it may be concentrations are so small that variations in particle size and shape from sample to sample noticeably affect the passage of light and, therefore, the transmissivity reading. However, since so few samples had a measured transmissivity greater than 80 percent, one cannot discuss the existence, or lack, of correlation between concentration and transmissivity above 80 percent.

The highly turbid nature of the lake water prevented use of the transmissometer. This instrument was set for readings in the 85 - 100 percent transmissivity range. The transmissometer was used successfully in such lakes as Bow Lake and Hector Lake, Alberta, where suspended sediment concentrations were much lower than in Sunwapta Lake (Kennedy, 1975; Smith, 1975).

The limitations of space and equipment in the field laboratory prevented use of the pipette-evaporating dish method of analysing dissolved sediment concentrations. However, on July 18, a Hach conductivity meter was borrowed

from another field party. The electrical conductivity of the waten in each suspended sediment sample (that is, in each 'milk bottle') was tested before the sample was filtered. Conductivity was read off the gauge as micromhos per centimetre. From a table supplied with the conductivity meter, concentration of dissolved sediment was found to equal (approximately) 0.4 times the conductivity of the sample. Concentrations were measured in mg/l. Because of the nature of the rocks in the Sunwapta Lake area, the dissolved sediment or ion concentration was assumed to consist largely of calcium carbonates. The conductivity measurement of each sample was recorded on the suspended sediment data sheet.

If dissolved sediment concentrations were high and/or varied significantly, this might have affected stream and lake water densities: this in turn would have affected the movement of the inflowing stream water and its sediment load. In Sunwapta Lake, with its consistently high suspended sediment concentrations, the effects of the dissolved sediment were relatively unimportant. Furthermore, measured conductivities were generally low, never exceeding 105 micromhos/cm in the lake, or 115 micromhos/cm in the stream. The lowest conductivity reading for the lake samples was 55 micromhos/cm. An increase in dissolved ion concentration from about 60 mg/l to about 90 mg/l increases the water density by less than 0.00003 g/cm³ (Kennedy, 1975).

2.3.2 Laboratory

Grain-size analysis of north basin sediment pan samples was carried out, using the hydrometer method, wet sieving, and, where necessary, dry sieving; this is described in greater detail in Appendix C. Only a few samples had a significant (about 10 percent or greater) proportion of material coarser than 4 ¢, which, on the Wentworth scale, is the division between very fine sand and coarse silt.

3. Analysis and Discussion

3.1 General

In Chapter 1, stratified flow was defined as "... fluid motions in a gravitational field which are originated or influenced by variations in density within the fluid ..." (Harleman, 1961). Variations in density between, wtwo currents, or between a current and a standing water body, are caused by differences in chemical or mineral composition, temperature differences, or differences in concentration of suspended and dissolved sediment. The density of an inflowing stream current relative to the density of the lake water determines the current's vertical position within the lake. Where the density difference is sufficient, overflow, interflow or underflow results:

3.2 Thermal Stratification

Density flow due to thermal stratification is regarded as insignificant in many small proglacial lakes for two reasons:

- 1. The relative similarity between stream, and lake water temperatures, and
- 2. The overriding importance of a large and variable input of suspended sediment.

The proximity of a glacier with its accompanying cold katabatic wind is usually sufficient to keep lake water temperatures barely above freezing. This is particularly

true for small shallow lakes. Lake water temperatures remain constant both horizontally and vertically; the thermal zones (epilimnion, metalimnion and hypolimnion) common in many non-glacial lakes, cannot be established. Thermal stratification within a lake requires water temperatures above 49C, the temperature of maximum water density, except in the hypolimnion, and a drop in temperature of 1°C for every metre of depth in the metalimnion (Antevs, 1951; Smith, 1966). The influx of could glacial meltwater and frequent agitation by wind-induced waves create isothermal conditions within many proglacial lakes. Interflows due to temperature differences between stream and lake water cannot occur. If some of the water entering a glacial lake is non-glacial in origin, overflow or interflow due to thermal stratification could result as relatively warm stream water enters the frigid lake water. However, proglacial lakes, are generally fed solely or mainly by glacial and nival meltwater streams with water temperatures almost identical to lake water temperatures. Below 4°C, smaller differences in temperature between stream and lake water are required to produce stratified flow than is the case above 4°C (Mathews, 1956; Schlichting, 1961). A change in temperature from 0°C to 4°C increases water density by 0.00132 gm/cm³; a drop in temperature from 8°C to 4°C increases water density by 0.000124 g/cm³ (Hodgeman, 1940). If sediment input is small and constant, only slight temperature differences are necessary to produce density flow due to thermal

stratification (Kennedy, 1975). In a proglacial lake fed by glacial meltwater streams, conditions are reversed. Temperature differences are negligible; sediment input is large and variable, corresponding to diurnal and weather-induced fluctuations in glacier melt. Within proglacial lakes, density flow, and to a large extent sediment distribution, are influenced predominantly by density variations caused by differences in sediment concentration (Kuengn, 1951).

A somewhat different situation may exist in winter if inverse thermal stratification is established. The greater density of the deep, warmer water may retard settling of fine particles from the lighter colder water layer subjacent, to the lake ice. Meltwater carrying small amounts of sediment introduced after freeze-up, and which is lower in density than the deep water, may be distributed by overflow or interflow below the layer of light, relatively sediment-free lake water. A sudden heavy influx of sediment could create a situation similar to that of the melt season in which the effects of temperature are outweighed by the effects of sediment concentrations. After break-up, inverse thermal stratification may have a minor influence on the initial distribution of sediment. The relative lack of sediment at this stage could make the slight temperature difference between inflowing cold glacial water and the deep slightly warmer lake water more important than sediment concentration differences. As mentioned, such a situation

8.

would be short-lived in a proglacial lake.

3.3 Suspended and Dissolved Sediment Concentration Variations in dissolved sediment may generate density flow but, like thermal stratification, the effects are usually insignificant in comparison with those of suspended sediment concentration. Because the source of dissolved material is groundwater, the input of dissolved sediment into most glacial lakes is relatively constant; changes in dissolved sediment concentration within a stream or lake result from dilution during high flow. Since a lake acts as a damper on peak and low stream flows, one would expect greater fluctuation in dissolved sediment concentration at a stream sampling site than at a lake sampling site. However, the addition of groundwater to a lake could increase the dissolved sediment concentration of the lake water above that of the stream water. Given identical stream and lake water temperatures and small stable suspended sediment concentrations, small variations in dissolved sediment could be important in density flow and sediment distribution. Suspended sediment refers to those particles kept in suspension by turbulent eddies within a water body. (For a

brief discussion of suspended sediment and the fall velocity of particles in water, see Chapter 1). Although some water is displaced by the particles, the addition of suspended sediment to water increases the density of the water (or water/sediment mixture), density being "the mass per unit

volume" (Prandtl, 1952). Where sediment input is slow and constant, there will be little difference in concentration either between the lake water and the stream water or within the lake. Where sediment input is variable, discrepancies arise between the amount of material entering a lake and the amount of material settling out or being deposited in the lake over a given period of time. Because of the intimate relationship between glacier melt and proglacial lakes, the situation in many such lakes is one of large and variable sediment input during the melt season and little or no sediment input over the winter. As discussed by Kuenen (1951), such conditions produce glacial lake varves and composite varves. Little opportunity exists for lake water and stream water to equalize in terms of suspended sediment concentration. This has several important effects on sediment distribution and deposition, including:

- The establishment of settling layers within the lake, and
 - The generation of density flows as overflow, interflow, or underflow.

Although it is generally assumed that most sediment remaining in suspension after freeze-up settles out over the winter, proglacial lake water is probably never sediment-free. As mentioned, the greater density of the warmer water near the lake bed retards the settling out of fine particles. As the particles settle, they increase the density of the lake water at lower levels, thereby slowing

the settlement of finer particles from higher levels. Amelioration of air temperatures may generate stream flow and the introduction of eroded streambed material into the lake. Slumping on delta foreset beds and the pressure of lake ice along the shore may put already deposited sediment back into suspension. These conditions are not continuous. Depending on the depth at which the sediment enters or is re-introduced into the lake, a settling layer may form in which suspended sediment concentration, and therefore density, is higher than in the surrounding water. Where slumping is involved, the settling layer may be quite thick since turbulence may carry particles in all directions. Such settling layers may affect the initial distribution and deposition of sediment when the melt season begins. After break-up, some sediment deposited in the stream channel during autumn as stream flow decreased is eroded by clean nival meltwater and carried into the lake. Nival melt, like glacier ice melt, fluctuates diurnally. Sediment input is not continuous. During the day, wind-generated turbulence and stream currents aid in keeping sediment in suspension; at night, or on overcast days, settling of suspended sediment is encouraged by:

The lack of turbulence generated by katabatic winds and high stream flow,

The low density of the relatively clean lake water,
 The absence of particle-to-particle interaction, and
 The formation of ice over part or all of the lake

1.

surface during the night, reducing turbulence in the lake until late morning or early afternoon.

In most proglacial lakes, the greatest proportion of sediment enters the lake in the afternoon as stream discharge rises from relatively low morning values. In early spring, nival melt may not occur in the mornings and no sediment enter the lake until the afternoon. Because the contrast between air temperatures above the glacier and those above the lake and its surroundings is less pronounced than in summer, the katabatic winds are of shorter duration and therefore less effective in generating turbulence which keeps sediment in suspension. Little suspended sediment is added to the lake overnight. Sediment in suspension in the lake may have up to twenty-four hours to settle with little or no interruption. The shorter the period of uninterrupted settling, the greater the amount of sediment still in suspension when the next sediment influx occurs. Therefore, suspended sediment may form 'settling layers' within the lake, increasing lake water density within each layer. This in turn affects each successive addition of sediment and its distribution in the lake. For example, stream currents with low sediment concentration may be less dense than a 'layer' of lake water containing sediment from a previous influx. Overflow or interflow above the settling layer will result.

<u>3.3.1 Overflow</u>

Overflow occurs when a water current flows over the

surface of a body of water with a density greater than that of the current. In a proglacial lake, overflows usually result when the sediment concentration of the stream water is less than that of the lake water.

Beyond the channel mouth, the current spreads out over the lake. Current velocity decreases with distance from the mouth of the stream. If, on entering a lake, the current fans out over the lake surface, the sediment deposited should reflect an equal loss of velocity at equal distances in a fan shape from the source. Both size and amount of sediment should decrease at the same rate in all directions. This is more likely where initial current velocity is low. Where current velocity is high, the 'overflow plume' may follow a preferred path across the lake in the direction of greatest momentum and lowest rate of velocity decrease. Under these circumstances, the direction in which a stream enters a lake influences the movement of the sediment or overflow plume. The preferred path of an overflow plume, and any variations in that path (due, for example, to migration of the source stream across its delta) should be reflected in sediment deposition.

Regardless of the shape of the overflow plume, coarser particles will be deposited near the mouth of the stream as competency and capacity decrease. Only the silt and clay particles are fine enough, that the turbulence component of the overflow current, the upward dispersion of stream lines of flow in turbulent water, is sufficient to support the

weights of the individual particles. Fine sediment may remain in suspension indefinitely since the slightest turbulence keeps it aloft. Furthermore, mixing at the current/subjacent water interface decreases the density of the current while increasing the density of the underlying water. The fine sediment transported by overflow currents tends to be distributed throughout the lake. Overflow deposits cannot indicate time of transport and deposition unless there is a regular time sequence of overflow occurrence. In glacial lakes, such a regular pattern of sediment input takes place both diurnally and seasonally. 'Antevs (1931 and 1951) considered overflow a prerequisite in the formation of glacial lake varves.

72

3.3.2 Interflow

Interflows occur when incoming stream water is denser than the surface lake water but less dense than the lake bottom water. An interflow, will descend into the lake until it reaches a level at which its density equals that of the surrounding water. The reduction of slope gradient as the current spreads out over the denser lake water, plus the resistance offered by lake water inertia, reduce current. velocity and cause deposition. If stream discharge is high, the momentum will propel the interflow along a preferred path. During periods of high flow, a greater proportion of sediment will be carried a greater distance along this

preferred path.

The level at which an interflow will occur is determined by the relative densities of stream and lake water, and relative densities within the lake. The presence of 'settling layers' within the lake can be a major influence on the depth of an interflow. For example, an interflow may spread out over a settling layer of higher density, which in turn may overlie water with a lower concentration of suspended sediment than either the current or the settling layer. If the settling layer were absent, the interflow with its sediment load would have descended to greater depth, the fall distance of the individual sediment particles would have been reduced, and the deposition of fine-grained material would have been proportionally higher closer to the source. The greater the fall distance of a particle, the greater the opportunity for turbulence, due to current flow, waves and possibly rain-splash, and particle-to-particle interaction to act on the particle keeping it in suspension. Only fine silt and clay is transported into the lake by interflow.

3.3.3 Underflow

Underflows, more than any other type of density flow, follow a preferred path. This is partly due to their velocity and partly to their great density relative to the overlying water. The driving force for both overflow and

interflow is the original velocity of the stream current. The driving force of an underflow is a product of the weight of its own sediment load and the velocity head, the potential energy of the current which is determined by the slope gradient. As long as the gradient is sufficiently steep, an underflow is self-renewing. Even though deposition is occurring behind the head and in the tail) the head of the underflow is eroding new sediment (Middleton, 1966a). When slope gradient decreases, velocity head is decreased. Velocity, and therefore competency and capacity, are % reduced. Lateral and vertical spreading of the current takes place as the water and sediment of the underflow mix with the lake water. Sediment deposited is no longer replaced by sediment eroded by the head, the driving force provided by sediment weight is greatly reduced and the underflow dissipates. (For a comprehensized disgussion on turbidity

underflows and their deposits) see Kuenen, 1950 and 1951; Kuenen and Migliorini, 1951; Kuenen and Menard, 1952; Sanders, 1965; Middleton, 1966a - 1966c; and Middleton and Hampton, 1973). Underflows may flow around large obstacles, override small obstacles and climb gentle reverse slopes. High steep slopes, on the other hand, may act as a sudden check on current velocity, causing heavy deposition on the upstream side of the barrier.

8.

Kuenen (1951) suggested that underflow activity should be most common in spring. Lake water is relatively sediment-free and the large quantities of water released by rapid snow melt cause erosion of unconsolidated streambed deposits. The suspended sediment introduced into the lake in

this manner should be sufficient to create large density. differences between the inflowing stream and the lake water, resulting in turbidity underflow. There is evidence that 'flushout' of previous unconsolidated deposits does occur (Kennedy, 1975; Sugden and John, 1976). Although this phenomenon is not necessarily limited to nival meltwater, the discrepancy between the capacity of the sediment-free water and its actual sediment load from clean snow increases its effectiveness as an eroding agent, relative to sediment-laden glacial meltwater. Suspended sediment concentrations of the stream may be low in comparison with summer values, but high in comparison with lake water. It has also been proposed that underflow activity is most common in summer. The glacier ice is the major source of suspended sediment; hot weather enhances glacier melting, increasing the sediment concentration of the meltwater and generating turbidity underflows. This is most likely to occur when warm weather follows a period of cool temperatures and calm conditions. Sediment already in suspension has time to settle out, and the density difference between the lake and the stream water will be enhanced as air-temperatures rise. It is possible that the occurrence of major underflow events varies from lake to * lake and from year to year. Such factors as the length of the meltwater stream (s), the sediment remaining in the lake at spring break-up, winter weather conditions, conditions of snow and ice melt, spring and summer weather, and the amount

of debris in the glacier ice influence the relative densities of stream and lake water throughout the melt season.

While Antews (1951) conceded that underflows could occur under certain conditions and contribute to the formation of proximal varves, Kuenen (1951) considered turbidity underflows a major factor in the deposition of the summer varve layer, largely because:

Density differences due to suspended sediment concentration between stream and lake water throughout most of the melt season would favour underflow or interflow,

 Turbidity currents, already laden with suspended sediment would tend to deposit not erode, except in the head, and

3. Such varve features as the relative coarseness of the summer layer, laminations, and graded or multi-graded units can be produced by underflows, as shown by experiment (Kuenen, 1950; Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen and Menard, 1952; Middleton, 1966C).

Underfacews are not constant throughout the melt season, because sediment concentration varies diurnally as well as seasonally. Furthermore, as discussed below, slumping of previous deposits may generate a turbidity current. The

summer layer, if deposited largely by turbidity currents, should consist of graded and multi-graded 'units', each unit representing at least one underflow event. With increasing distance from the proximal zone, the units are interspersed with increasing amounts of fine sediment representing settling out from suspension between events. Some of this fine sediment will also be fine silt and clay carried in the tail. This would explain in part the laminations present in the summer layers of composite varves. Since turbidity underflows would transport and deposit the largest quantity and the coarsest particles of the total sediment input, the bulk of the summer layer should consist of underflow deposits.

As the underflow moves along the lake bottom, sediment is deposited; the coarsest material in the proximal zone, increasingly finer material towards the distal zone. Within the underflow, the coarsest material is transported by the head where velocity is greatest. As the current passes over a point on the bed, the largest particles are deposited first, followed by increasingly finer material. Finally the remaining clay in the 'tail' of the current settles out from suspension. This produces a simple graded bed commonly associated with turbidity underflows (see Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen and Menard, 1952). If the current is travelling in pulses, an inversely graded or multi-graded deposit may result; coarse material is deposited over finer material one or more times depending on the number and strength of the pulses. Where one turbidity underflow is followed immediately by another underflow, the finest material deposited by the first flow may be eroded away,

leaving a sequence in which coarse material grades upwards into moderately fine sediment overlain by coarse material grading upwards into fine silts and clay.

Some writers (see Sanders, 1963 and 1965) have divided the sediment load of a turbidity current into: 1) the suspension load, and 2) the traction load. The former consists of those particles actually carried in turbulent suspension; when deposited, they produce such features as syndepositional deformation structures (for example, *flame structures'), resulting from deposition during current movement and deformation by current drag. Other features include structureless fine-grained beds and fine-grained graded beds. The traction load consists of material transported by "... slumps, flowing-grain layers and moving viscous suspensions" (Sanders, 1965). Depositional features associated with movement by traction include heterogeneous structureless beds, cross-strata and coarse-grained graded and inversely graded beds. The combination of traction plus deposition from suspension produces such strugtures as plane parallel laminae, 'ripple-drift with deposition from above' and convoluted laminae (see Sanders, 1965, for a comprehensive discussion on structures formed by deposition from turbulent suspension and from traction).

Interflows and overflows may occur between, or during, underflow events. An underflow may originate as a slump or debris flow while density differences between the stream water and lake water produce overflow or interflow. Dournal and weather-induced variations in sediment input resulting in overflow and interflow are probably responsible for the light/dark couplets visible in the summer layer of many glacial lake varves. When sediment input is low and the lake water is calm, a higher proportion of fine-grained sediment settles out. After freeze-up, much of the remaining fine silt and clay is deposited. If no disturbance occurs or no new material is introduced into the lake, the slowly settling sediment forms a fine-grained structureless, or fine-grained graded, bed generally considered to be the varve winter layer.

79

(3-1)

3.3.4 Slumps

Slumping transports material downslope in bulk form. The movement of material is limited by length and angle of slope, weight and thickness of material, grain-size and percentage of clay, amount of pore pressure, and shear strength of the material (Hampton, 1972). The equation relating these variables has the form:

$T = c + \sigma n t a n \phi + n \xi$

where c is a constant and "... T is internal shear stress, on is internal normal stress, ϕ is the angle of internal friction, n is viscosity, and ξ is the rate of shear strain (velocity gradient)" (Middleton and Hampton, 1973). In general, a highly permeable material with low porosity on a low angle slope is not likely to move a great distance if it does slump at all. Disturbance of material moving slowly downslope allows the expulsion of pore water, increases frictional resistance between particles and encourages re-arrangement of material into a more consolidated mass.

Furthermore, a low slope gradient prevents the build-up of momentum. According to Moore's (1961) findings,

"... fine-grained, rapidly deposited sediment may accumulate so fast that the processes of consolidation by reduction of pore water cannot keep pace. This results in excess pore water pressures within the buried sediment and does not allow the normal increase in shear strength with depth of burial, " Under conditions of slow deposition, the presence of clay-sized grains increases the cohesion of a deposit. By filling in pore spaces and increasing the surface area of particle contact, clay augments frictional resistance in unsorted sedimentary deposits. With rapid deposition, the reverse occurs. A high percentage weight of clay in the deposits increases the density of interstitial water and lowers the permeability, thereby retarding expulsion of pore water and increasing instability. Only 10 percent of the sediment deposited need be clay in order to reduce expulsion of pore water and sustain sediment movement downslope (Hampton, 1972). Many proglacial lakes experience rapid deposition during peak flow periods.

. The fluctuating input of suspended sediment associated with glacial lakes may create a situation in which:

'Layers' of unconsolidated sediment with a high porosity

and low percentage of fine-grained material, deposited rapidly during peak flow events, alternate with
2. 'Layers' of less permeable material with a higher percentage of clay, deposited during succeeding stages of low flow.

An overlying clay bed would greatly hinder expulsion of pore water from underlying rapidly deposited beds of coarse silt and sand, while increasing pore water pressure because of the additional sediment weight. Shear strength is decreased by increased pore pressure and consequent reduction of internal frictional resistance. Shear stress is high because of the sediment weight, the steep delta slope and the stress exerted by the passage of water currents.

Slumps may be generated by rising seepage pressure as lake levels fall (Andresen and Bjerrum, 1967). Groundwater could provide the necessary seepage pressure since

groundwater flow would tend to be more constant than stream flow and resulting lake levels. Slumping may also be generated by liquifaction of rapidly deposited fine sand.

Experiments have shown that "... the structure of a submerged loose sand will collapse with a slight vibration or shock [increasing pore water pressure]. During a brief poriod, the sand will behave as a liquid ..." (Andresen and perrum, 1967). Beds of loose, rapidly deposited fine sand are likely to be present on the foreset beds of proglacial lake deltas after peak flow events. The triggering mechanism may be ice or large stones carried down by the stream, the action of lake ice along the shore, the movement of animals on the delta near the water's edge, or the occurrence of slumping on other parts of the delta.

82

A phenomenon often associated with subaqueous slumps is the generation of a turbidity underflow (Morgenstern, 1967; Hampton, 1972; Gilbert, 1975b). From observation and experiment, Hampton (1972) proposed that an increase in water content could transform a slump into a debris flow in which movement "... occurs along innumerable shear planes within the body of the material." Further dilution and decrease in density of a high-velocity subaqueous flow may occur, either through the breaking of interfacial waves or by furbulent mixing between the flow and the overlying water. A turbidity underflow may result. With a high water content, comparatively little internal frictional resistance, and high momentum sustained by a steep slope gradient, an underflow can travel a great distance, relative to slump movement, into the lake before dissipating. Because of its slower velocity, the slump material may override and even disturb the deposits of the preceding underflow. Thus, one may find coarse-grained graded deposits underlying the

folds, faults, sediment fragments and similar structures associated with slumped material. While distribution of sediment by slumping tends to be localized, slump-generated underflows may transport sediment as far as the distal

shore. Regardless of whether turbidity underflow does or does not occur, particles already settling in the lake will be disturbed and new material put in suspension. The movement of displaced water and any turbulence generated by the flow will aid in keeping the sediment in suspension. In addition, the circulation patterns within a lake will have a longer period of time in which to exert their influence on the particles; a higher proportion of sediment, including, perhaps, coarse silt and fine sand, may be carried further into the lake than would be the case if the sediment were allowed to settle out undisturbed.

3.4 Sunwapta Lake

Sunwapta Lake, in 1975, consisted of a south basin and a north basin 9m and 11m deep respectively, separated by an island and its east and west underwater extensions (see Figure 3). Of the channels connecting the basins, the west channel with a depth of about 6.5m was the wider and deeper. The east channel was only 2 - 3m deep and was noticeably reduced in area by the growth of the east delta in 1975.

3.4.1 Recent History

2.

Sunwapta Lake has been in existence since the mid-1930's (Kucera, 1972). Sedimentation studies in the lake over the years have been complicated by several factors: 1. The increasing area of the lake as the Athabasca Glacier retreated.

The predominance of different influent streams in different years, and

The dange imput of suspended estimate into the lake. When Mathews (1964b) carried out his sediment transport study of the Sudwarts Fiver in 1967; the south pasin was about half its present size. A calving ice front formed the south boundary of the lake. Major stream flow was directly infortate north basin; from the Southeast, meltwarder from the Atheneocal classer, and from the southeast, meltwarder from the stream Table the southeast stream was the major source of wheth and Sediment, the Mt. Athabasca stream was apparently more active than In later years. Tediment pants placed in the confluence zone of water from both streams shows: the highest rate of sedimentation in the north basin - 0.5

g/cm²/day (Mathews, 1964b). Perause of the position of the streams relative to the north and south basins, this was probably the bignest rate in the lake. West and north of this zone, rates of selimentation declined with distance; in the northwest corner, deposition.was estimated as 0.001

In 1974, readings taken with a maytheon migh and low frequency survey sounding system located the greatest thickness of sediment in the deep, flat-floored section of the large basin (Gilbert, 1975a). An area of sediment deposits over 2m in thickness, lying north of the island and the east channel; propably reflects:

 Depressions in the original lake bed which served as "sediment traps". The effect of sedimentation in Sunwapta Lake, as in many lakes, has been to create a

. A. F. W.

iter t lake (loor that that formed by the bedrock and -lacustring deposite.
The focation of the major source stream at the time of Fothew, work on Surwarta Piver (1957). The southeast they with its suspended seatment load flowed directly into the botth Dasir. As the velocity of surface and outourizes flows decreased with expansion of the current act the effect of clake water inertia, current capacity and competency were reduced. Deposition occurred.

Universitiews, denerated by slumping on the steep (over G.50) and this or by dense, sediment-laden stream Wather, deposited the largest pertion of their sediment lari just Devon the break-in-slove, that is, at a depth of their is.

via the east and west channels into the broad expanse of

-the worth basin. Since the meneral movement of water was here a or northeast towards the outle?, much of the supported adament cirried by overflows or shallow interflows was distributed over the deepest section of the basin. (This was of servel, for example, in late Jupper 1975). Some loss of velocity occurred when the

Curr sits flowed north beyon's the "marrow confines of the charnels, particularly the east channel. Velodity reduction was not as great north of the wifer west channel, and sediment was carried further to the northeast father than being deposited immediately peyond. the channel. Slumping prevented accumulation of deposits On the steep slopes of the pidge.

A second area of thic' deposits extending west of the Mt. Athapasca stream may relate to the former significance of that stream. In 1975, the Mt. Athapasca stream was relatively inactive except during periods of bightarr

temperatura.

ty 1974, the glacier margin had retreated several metres south of the lake. The lominant stream, from the moraile-covered ice southwest of the lake, discharged isto the south basin (Gilb'ert; 1975a). Although several channel, entered porth of the island, the main stream flow was southeast and a counterclockwise circulation pattern resulted in the south basin (Gilbert, 1975a). Flow

corthwards towards the outlet was split by the island and restricted by the channels.

No setiment studies were carried out in the north Dasin i: 1974. The effect of setiment input from the southwest stream on this basin must be surmised from the configuration of the lake and possibly from core features.

3.4.2 The Southeast Stream

2.4.2.1 Hydrolody

In 1075, the situation changed. The southeast stream, which the summer before had been a relatively insignificant braided stream, became the major source of water and

sediment for the lake. The southwest stream and the

P-TIOL OF Fot weither.

of Juss, the stream was confined to one channel and flowed southwest into the south basin. New channels were

stablished and old ones relocated as discharge increased. The position and relative importance of several stream

SCLEARNELS varied frequently during the field season. Secause the southeast stream was a placial meltwater stream, it was expected that discharge, and to some extent, the sediment load, would reflect conditions of placier melt. Flacier melt in turn would reflect weather conditions in the dies of Athabasca Glacier. Although it was not possible to module temperatures and precipitation at Sunwapta

Lake, some general weather information is available for the summer of 1975. Daily observations were kept for July and August of temperature, rainfall, snowfall, wind and cloud cover. In addition, data or daily maximum and minimum

Were obtained from the Jasper Weather station (Fig. 17 and

19). Virialions in weather noted at Sunwapta Lake, such as high timperatures or periods of heavy rain, resemble weather





conditions request for Jat Jasper ((athews, 1964), Commaria Jon of temperature records from the weather stick with

discharge records for both the sate lelta stream and the Sunwapta Siver show a fairly close correspondence, particularly between high fischarge readings ull periods of

warm weather (Fig. 1) and (F). Bedause the distance thom the ylaciei margin to the lake is very small, any increase in melt caused by rising air temperatures is immediately,

reflected in the discharge of the orream (as estimated flom asstagetdischarge rating budye, see Figure 10). A time Lag. of one to two days is often evinent, botween black in the temperatures at Jasper and peakers ow svente in the otrean; since this is an area of eastward-movied weather systems, this lug is prohably lue to the distince and location of the "Columbia for field, 100km southeast of Jasper and almost 700m higher. Temperatures are molerated by the higher altitude. Nevertheless, the Jasper meteorological records provide a good indication of general weather conditions in the area of Surwapta Dass and the Athabasca Gladier.

Rithin the immediate vicinity of Sunwapta Lake, the proximity" of the Athabassa Glacier results in a periglacial mesoclimete. Short-term weather conditions are unstable and subject to rapid changes. Any increase in air temperature is usually accompanied by strong katabatic winds sweeping down off the glacier, Adverse weather conditions at Sunwapta Lake affected the field work carried out in the summer of 1975.

Surre conduct to charge it the outheast stream, Surre conduct to charge on air temper(ture, both diurnally to vide of the charge of the (Pide de). Suspended sediment conditional the southeast tream also increased during Diagons of warm which to nowever, an analysis of the data, in the correlation between actual discharge and the Condition Correlation between actual discharge and the Condition Correlation peasurements (Tige 198 and 208): The Differences may be explained by:

Nowever, since both technique were relatively simple.

The providence: material transported by the stream as indical. This proportion increases as stream velocity indicals. This proportion of the presents sediment indicals and each particularly during periods of high indicals of the lock of appring techniques. This husy was concerned with processes operating within the late the therefore with setiment carried in suspension (we per in relation to uni-reflow activity). Plotting inchange against suspended setiment concentration, the grades point setter to make the draph corresponds with high discharge values (Fir. Cla).

The encoded of provious unconsolidated deposits with area descharge, ingreasing the suspended sediment






















Concentration (Vorisawa, 1969; Bernedy, 1975). When material was removed, concentration fell. Discharge often remained high or continued to dise. Therefore, periods of high discharge were associated with both high and moderate-to-low.concentration values, although the initial result of increased discharge was an influx of suspended sediment.

4. The amount of lebris in the ice supplying the meltwater. Glacial material tends to be concentrated along shear planes mather than scattered equally throughout the glacier.

The addition, to the southeast stream, of water previously stored within the glacier and from which the sediment had largely settled out. This could either differ the concentration of suspended sediment already present in the stream, or it could increase the capacity of the stream, causing crossion and thereby increasing the sediment load.

From Figure 19A, it is difficult to see a relationship between discharge and suspended sediment concentration because of darge daily changes. These diurnal effects can be eliminated by comparing the average discharge (over 24-hour periods) with mean daily concentration, as shown in Figure 19B. This figure appears to show a better coefficient between changes in discharge and changes in concentration than does Figure 19A. The calculated correlation coefficient is low (B2=0.20), but this is probably due to the fact that the relationship is hon-linear. The concentration at any particular time is a function of both previous lischarge and previous concentrations. From Figure for, it would appear that the exceptional peaks in concentration correspond to rapid increases in discharge. Figure 190 compares rates of charge of average discharge with concentration measurements: the peak values of concentration occur at times when

10

discharge is rapilly increasing. The overall trend of Verying concentration and varying discharge is a result of fluctuations in sediment supply from glacier ablation. The exceptional high peaks are probably the result of erosion of unconsolidated deposits due to rapid increases in average fluctuate and, therefore, in stream capacity.

hegative correlation existed between stream discharge and dissolved sediment concentration (Fig. CDA). Dissolved sodimant concentrations, which did not fluctuate as widely as did suspended sediment concentrations, generally ranged between 20 and 45 mg/l. Since changes in stream discharge were the result of glacial melt and not of variations in groundwater flow, the relatively low and consistent, values (in comparison with suspended sediment values) were not unexpected. Daily and long-term variations in dissolved sediment concentration were caused by dilution with

increased discharge. Higher concentrations corresponded with periods of low flow - in the morning or during cool weather.

wither ind sediment, any change in discharge and sediment

concentration of this stream was reflected in the lake. This was apparent from fluctuations in lake level and from samples of suspended and dissolved sediment (Fig. 21A and 215, pocket part). Generally, concentrations from the Pan B and Pan 1 sites showed the closest correspondence to concentrations, and discharge in the southeast stream both in amount and in range of variation. Discrepancies between high concentrations in the stream and low concentrations at Pans 2, and 4 (or vice versi) probably resulted from the time lag between a sediment influx into the lake and that sediment reaching the north basin. Periods of wirm weather and nim discharge were marked by high sediment concentrations to

104

all sampling sites.

3.4.3 PLOCESSES OF Seliment Distribution in Surwapta Lake Thermal stratification was not a significant factor in sediment distribution in Surwapta Lake. The lake was only 0. 3km-in length, several metres from the glacier front, and frequently agitated by Katabatic winds and high-velocity currents. In 1974, current meter and anemometer records showed lake bottom water to be strongly influenced by wind

(Gilbert, 1975a). A deep layer of relatively stable

and the second second

temperature could not become established in summer. Neither

thermal nor inverse thermal stratification occurred during the melt season. During the field season of 1975, lake water temperatures were considered uniform throughout, and, like stream water temperatures, just above 900. If is unlikely that dissolved sediment was responsible for attained flow is Sunwapta Lake during the symmer of M.7. So doubt variations if grown dwater flow occurred, but any of the or the contribution of dissolved seliment by drounivated to the southeast stream at 1 the lake were completely outweight by the large iffur of suspended Sedim if. (10.001) to the solved possible results of difficult groundwater flow. Dissolved seliment concertifies tabled in the outlet remained higher all summer that at part sites within the lake (Fig. 215). Clear nonnewater was observed entering the lake along the M. Attained stream felta. The addition of this groundwater from that at reas lefta. The addition of this groundwater from that at reas lefta. The addition of this groundwater

105.8

the laxe could account for the increased dissolved sediment the increased dissolved sediment concertrations in the Sunwapta Siver, lespite the fact that mean deily discharge in the outtet exceeded that of the east delta straim (Fig. 17 and 19).

Publicites 4,1,2,3, and 4, and the outlet all Showed a contribut correlation between southeast stream discharge and discolved rediment concentration (Fig. 209 - 203). The grange of concentration values was small, from 12 mg/1 to 39 mg/1. Eower values occurred in the afternoon and during periods of warmaweather and high discharge (Fig. 21PU). Dissolved sediment contentration in the eist delta stream showed or eter variation throughout the summer than del

Concentrations within the lake. However, there was endugh Similarity in the dissolved seliment concentration of lake and Sirjam water, and a uniformity of concentration from Take Surface to bed is shown by Van Dorr bottle, samples (Fig. 128), that the effects of dissolved sediment on defaity stratification were considered negligible.

. A. Swerflow and Interflow

Density, stratification caused by variations in suspended sediment was probably the single most important. factor in the distribution and deposition of sediment in Surwapta Lake. Throughout the summer of 1975, suspended Subiment input was both larie and variable. The estimated suspended sediment load of the southeast stream in July and August fanged from less than 40 metric tons on August 19 to over 1,427 metric tons on July 27 (Fig. 23). Suspended sediment concentrations show diurnal fluctuations increasing in range with increased discharge and consequent greater sediment input (Fig. 194). For the first week in July. stream concentrations sampled varied as much as 1000 mg/1 between morning and afternoon values. In increase in concentration of 1000 mg/1 adds 0.00067 g/cmitto the density of the water (that is, the stream water/sediment mixture) if the water density is 1.0 g/cm3. In continast, the lower discharge of mid-August corresponded with only slight

differences between morning and afternoon concentrations. It is probable that all three types of density flow overflow, interflow and underflow - operated in Sunwapta Lake. Given the location of the lake with respect to the







glacier, a haw and influx of sediment prior to break-up.in mid-Yey was unlikely (Mathews, 1964a). Most of the sediment in suspension after fredze-up probably settled out during the winter. Since the lake did not freeze to its bed. inverse thermal stratification may have been established

(Antevs, 1951: Smith, 1966). If so, thermal stratification may have had a slight and very "emporary significance in mediately following break-up. Inflowing meltwater, colder

and lighter than the deeper lake water warmed by geothermal heat, may have spread through the lake as overflow or interflow. Such a situation of thermal stratification was of short duration; increasing seliment input soon outweighed the effects of slight lifferences in temperature. Katabatic winds caused overturning of lake water and the establishment of isothermal conditions.

Break-up occurrel about May 17. From mid-May to the b-ginning of July, mean daily discharge in the outlet was low, suggesting low inflow discharge and sediment input (Fig. 17). Inflow was primarily nival mel+. The small amount of sediment introduced into the lake was probably distributed by cv-rflow and interflow over the south basin as a consequence of:

1. The temporary effects of inverse thermal stratification, and

The development of 'settling layers' within the lake. Prior to July 3, diurnal fluctuations in sediment input were very slight. Gradually the slow steady input.of

seuiment and the frequent adjtation of wind and waves resulted in unitormity of suspended sediment concentration from lake surface to bed. The density of the lake water was increased by the presence of sediment particles, particularly in the south basin. C: June 20, observations showed sediment being dispersed over the surface of the south basin. Overflow plumes drifted through the channels into the north basin, converging in the vicinity of Pan 2. There was little evidence of subsurface flow. Underflows at this time were unlikely for the reasons already mentioned: slow nival melt resulting in low sediment input with little fluctuation, and gradual increase in lake water density due to rising suspended sediment concentration. Interflows, however, very likely occurred. The momentum of the influent stream water flowing southwest into the basin probably caused interflows and overflows to follow a preferred path towards the Southwest and Pan C. When stream discharge was low, current momentum was low. Not only was lateral spreading intensified but the more rapid deceleration of current velocity caused deposition of more and finer material closer to the delta. When discharge increased in the afternoons and during periods of warm weather, current momentum was likewise increased. The higher sediment load was transported much greater distances.

Until July 2, seliment input was low, variations in sediment concentration very small, and periods of

111

undisturbed settling much longer than in summer. When interflows occurred above a settling layer, they were probably relatively deep within the south basin. Assuming the validity of Stokes' Law for clav-sized particles, a clay particle with a diameter 64% 2 macrons and a density of 2.00 d/cm3 would require about 19 hours to fall fm in calm water with a "density of 1.0 m/cm3 and viscosity of 0.04 poises. Coarser particles would settle much faster. Therefore, if a period of 24 - 49 hours, a settling layer would have upen established several metres below the depth of the west channel before the next sediment influx, particularly if the lack of wind and the formation of lake its overnight kept the lake water calm. With rising air temp ratures, the Retabatic wind lasted from early morning to late afternoon . and short-ened periods of undisturbed settling. Interflows flowing above the settling layer and below the depth of the channels may have been wholly or partially blocked by the island and channel ridges and contined to the pouth basin. As lake water Hensity increases, challow interflows may have resulted from low to moderate sediment input. Van Born bottle samples near Pan B on July 17 and near Pan 2 on July -19 and 22 showed a gradual increase in suspended sediment with increasing d-pth (Fig. 22A). All those samples werea collected during periods of relatively slow steady sediment. input and decreasing discharge. For the period July 12 -225. conditions in the lake with regard to suspended rediment. concentration, and therefore dansity, were stable. On July

112

113 Thy is particular, lake water concentrations appear almöst uniform from surface to bed. With low sediment input, conditions taxoured sediment distribution by interflow and overilow into the north pasin. Distribution by interflow may pettly second for the greater sedimentation rates for Pans 1, 1 and 2 for certain periods in the summer. There are in sedimente concentration with depth in the lake any be due to interflow of to the existence of a

settling liver. From Jury 6 - 10, the southeast streamtracharde was high out measured sediment input only roderate. Surface concentrations in the south-basic remained

Fish and lake water density had increased since the end of Unter in July 10, Van Dorn Bottle samples in the west and and controls showed an increase is concentration with deptn (-ig. 22A). On duly 17, conditions remained the same for the What channel, except that concentrations were lower. In the entry channel, the lowest concentration occurred at a depth of in. The plight increase in sediment concentration near the bod why have been with result of:

1. Sediment being disturbed and put back into suspension by . Currents or small nearby slumps, or

. A settling layer from a providus sediment influx having

cl-arel the middle depths before a new addition of regiment produced an overflow. The presence of a surface water layer with a higher succeded sediment concentration than the mater at a depth of Of success overflow due to thermal stratification. A

114 cfarge in water temperature from 300 to 400 increases wat density by 0.000132 g/cm3 (Hodgeman, 1940); a change in . suspended sediment concentration of 80 mg/1 increases water density at 100 to 0.0000400 g/cm3, an increase of 0.0001 g/cm3. TE stream water at 000 was flowing over lake water at 400, the difference in density between the two water layers (minus the increased lensity due to suspended sediment) would party 0.000032 g/cm3. It is not likely the Witterands for Watter temperature was as greatlys 400, considering the proximal location of the east channel. A rise of 100 would increase lake water density by 0.000059 g/cm3. The difterence in dessity was probably in the Order of 0.000041 g/cm3. The situation in the past channel as the July 17 Van Dorr bottle samples were being collected was probably one of relative equilibrium in density between the influent stream water and the water in the east channel. At this time, a powerful muddy current was flowing northwest towards; the rast end of the island. Current momentum and Wind-generated turbulence kept surface sediment in Suspension at the surface.... · · ÷. ¢ In the west channel, the highest concentration mecor or July-22 was g+ 4m. Since both fischarge and sediment input were very low on the days prior to and including July 22. this increase in concentration with depth may represent the gradual settling of particles following a period of to high, rapid sediment input. Alternatively, this increase may represent material being distributed by interflow. At this

115 replating channels were directing flow along the south side of the igland towards the west channel. The Liefflow conditions are proposed for July 23 on the of the vartical distribution of concentration. Concertiations declined from 70 mg/l at the surface to less that showing ist la. At um depth, concentration + noreased sidify to 164 mg/1, when decreased to 129 mg/1 at 5m depth. Corditions were provably isothermal. Stream momentum different the major portion of current flow towards the west claimel and the slight increases it sediment input on July 21 air 22 may have been sufficient to produce interflows at about 4m depth. The fact that water with greater concertration, and therefore higher dersity, was flowing ovri west thannel Water of lower concentration may be the requiring of current momentum propelling the water through the endlainel. Tfithe interflow flowed through the south basin at A depth below 6.5m, the depth of the west channel, it may have struck the chainel ridge. Some material would have been Apposited with the sudden loss of velocity. The remainder may have risen to a higher level in the channel. Alternatively, or is iddition; the currentimay have been for the channel floor. the distal end of the lake, the low sedimentation inatos and fine-grained material of the Pan 4 samples suggest deposition solely from suspension (Fig. 24g). Given the geometry of the lake basin, Pan 4 was probably not affected by either underflows or interflows. Only material fine and







119 PAN **AND** 21. 1975 10 AUGUST **RUGUS** m 27 20 SEDIMENTATION RATES FOR PAN PAN 1A. JULY 5 TO AUGUST 21 1 1 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 JULY 61 1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-G 29 GURE 24D. 22 JUNE °.0.5 .







erough to be transported by overflow-reached the distal end of the lake. Selimentation rates for Pan 4 did increase for

المراجع المراجع

c

123

Jurby f - 17 and July 17 - August >, a reflection of the gleater's ediment input from the southeast stream, and to a

lesser artent, some input from the Athabasca stream. The proportion of overtlow sediment reaching Pan 4 was increased by furnulence in the lake; katapatic winds generally

accomparied warm weather and high Sediment Taput.

Seaimentarion rates for Par 4 were much lower for most of Angust when cool weather predominated.

a share of the state of the state of the Fr. Berner - Server - Server الأراف ويستنه المرابي والمرابي والمستر مرابي وال - ---- Under flow

The suld-m large influx of sediment on the afternoor of Vulty 1 First 'flushout' of deposits from the Previous year (Fig. 194). Discharge was still relatively low and inflow westprobably hivelinel water with hegh competency and capacity (Kennedy, 1975; Sudden and John, 1976). Since 1.4 the duly 3 concentration was the highest recorded in the summer, the sediment could not have been deposited in the fime interval since break-up; outlet discharge records give.

no indication of any flow event that could be associated with such a large influx of sediment. Surface concentrations in the south basin on the evening of July 2 were less than 200 mg/l. Water density at 100 is 0.999900 g/cm3, With a $\sim \frac{1}{2}$

concentration of 200 mg/l, lake water density was about

1.000025 g/cm3. In the north hasin, surface concentrations WE DE RODIT the lowest recorded of the season (Fig. 21A). At

. 197

greater depths; concentrations may have been somewhat higher but the turbulence generated by wind and inflowing water

probably kept the lake water uniform in terms of suspended sediment. The concentration sampled in the southeast stream on the afternoon of July 2 was over 3100 mg/1. Stream water density was about 1.00182 g/cm3. Differences in density

between stream and lake water may have been as high as 0.00181 g/cm3. Since turbidity underflows have been known to continue flowing with density differences as small as 0.0005 g/cm3 "(Pell, 1942), it seems likely that an underflow event occurred on July 3. The low surface concentrations in the

aorth hasin on July 3, 4 and 5 suggest sediment distribution by deep subsurface flow and not by overflow or shallow interflow. Surface concentrations in the south basin were very high on July 4, and in the west channel rose to 275 mg/l on the morning of July 5. Sediment input was still relatively high, but the large discrepancy in density between lake water and stream water no longer existed. Overflow and interflow were more likely to occur. Another exceptionally large influx of sediment took place on July 5. An underflow event was still possible, although density

differences between stream and lake water were not as great. Several other occasions on which conditions were conducive to underflow activity occurred on July 24, July 27 and August 5. The sudden large input of sediment on July 24 and again on August 5 followed periods of relatively low discharge and sediment concentration in the stream and lake water (2:1. 19). Lake water was comparatively

"sediment-free" although not as clear as in the spring. In the south bar , the selimentation rates at Pans 6 and C for July 11 - 20 almost doubled the rates for July 15 - 21 at the same sites (Fig. 24B and 24C). The latter period was one

125

of low discharge and sediment input. The higher rates for July 11 - 26 may reflect not only the greater discharge and sediment input but also deposition from one or more underflow events. If a large proportion of material was being distributed by underflow, this might explain why sedimentation rates for the north basin; although high, were not the highest of the summer as were rates for the south .basin pans.

Pans A, f, and C in the south basin and Pans 1 and 3 in the west and east channels' respectively were placed in areas of possible' underflow activity. This was particularly true for Pan A. In the south basin, turbidity underflows probably resulted from differences in density due to suspended sediment. They may also have been generated by slumping on the step coreset beds of the east delta. Fifteen to twenty metres from the mouth of the southeast stream, the steep Loreset beds give way to the relatively flat floor of the basin. The sudden reduction of velocity theadt and corsequent loss of velocity should have resulted in heavy sediment deposition in the area of Pan A. However, if underribws were following a preferred path, with little lateral spreading, down the delta front and beyond. Pan A might easily have been bypassed. If may be side ficant that for the one recorded beried in which the redimentation rate of Pan A exceeded the rates at Pan P and Par 7 (July 25 -August 3), the major flow from the southeast stream was directly towards Pan A. (At other times, stream flow was predominantly southwest (spring and early summer) or porthwest towards the islant (mid-and-late-summer).

A

With the Establishment of a corth-flowing stream branch or the east delta, the opportunity existed for underflow activity in the north Basin. At the beginning of August, the weather turned cool, mean daily discharge for the southeast stream was relatively low and the lake water appeared clearer than usual. The latter observation was supported by the low surface concentrations of suspended sedimentation all par sites except B and 1 (Fig. 21A). On the afternoon of August 5, atter a period ofgrelatively low sediment input, the suspended sediment concentration of the southeast stream . rose to over 1900 mg/1 (Fig. 19A). Suspended sediment load. for that day was estimate: 3* over 740.metric tons. Surface concentrations rose at all the pan sites in the afternoon. A very definite sediment-laten current was observed flowing north linto the north basin; several metres beyond the stream mouth, the muddy water appeared to "plunge" beneath the lake water. At this time, the estimated density differences between stream and lake surface water due to suspended sediment were probably of the order 0.001058 d/on3. Because of the high density of the stream water relative to the lake

127 W freine 12 w worth nossing of the three intermediate pans (Pans 1,1 and 3), this may have been the result of one or more of

" tollowing: 1. Pau 3 didenot lie on the preferred path of the underflow was typassed (the east charter ridge slope is steep

2. Sweiners* already deposited in the par was washed out by a might velocity flow.

P. The pair was too close to the source for deposition to occur, or

4. The sides of the pan-disrupted flow, either splitting the current or encouraging leposition, on the up'stream or downstream side rather than in the pan.

Pare 1 and 3, and to some extert Pan P, may have been attracted by slump-generated underflows originating of the conjunct tilder or the Mt. Athabasca stream delta. These would not have influenced the other routh pasin pans. Underflows caused by slumping or by sediment input from currents flowing into the east channel may account for the high we timentation rate at Pan 3 during the period July 18 -

And general rule, sediment was distributed by overflows and interflow in the morning and during times of low sediment input. Turbility underflows probably occurred in the afternoon when a sudden large influx of suspended asediment followed a period of low discharge and relatively low soliment input. Conditions favouring turbidity underflows generated by detSity differences were relatively. rare in Sunwapta Lake during the field season of 1975, occurring at most three or four times. The incidence of slump-generated underflows could not be determined but was probably high-r.

The disappearance of Pan 34 and its replacement, and the disturbance of Pan 3 on several occasions luring the 1975 field season suggest slumping as an edent of bediment listribution in Surwapta Lake. Three major factors existed

1. Peping deposition of supported iment,

2. High-angl- slopes, and be

C. Slumping

3. Eluctuating water levels.

The slopes of the south basin, the island and channel ridges, and the deltas have gradients ranging from 9.50 in the east channel to over 250 on the foreset beds of the main deltas. Slumping has been known to occur on slope inclinations of 1 - 30 in areas of rapid deposition and unconsolidated sediments (Morgenstern, 1967). Both conditions existed in Sunwapta Lake. The daily suspended sediment load of the southeast stream was high throughout July and August, ranging from an estimated 29 metric tons to

over 1400 metric tous (Fig. 23). Periods of high sediment

chart a realized the sone of rapil deposition. Consequently, a

. 119

small proportion of clay relative to said and coarse silt was deposited on the delta and ridge slopes during high frow €vénts. seems highly probable that slumping occurred in Subwarta Lake on the trants and on the channel ridges. -Slumps may have been generated by rising seepage pressure as lake Lovels fell (Andresen and Bierrum, 1967). Lake levels varied is much as 0.33 to 0.5m, both diurnally and between high and low flow stages. It was not unusual for several days of warm weather with high sediment input and high lake levels to be collowed by cool weather, relatively low sediment input and rapidly falling lake levels. On the deltas, pore water pressure was augmented by groundwater ilew. Slumping may also have been initiated by liquifaction. of rapidly deposited fine sand. Beds of loose time sand were present on the deltasyafter peak flow events. The triggering mechanism could have been the movement of people and webicles (particularly op the east delta), ice of large stones carried down by the stream, the action of lake ice alorg the shore, or the occurrence of slumping on other parts of the delta.

Roth Pan 2 and Pan 34 were placed north of the east changel on the slope of the east ridge. In July and August, **mporary north and northeast-trending stream channels were

ാട

ารา และสารแข้ง รักษณ์ ๆ เป็นการณ์การการสารสารสารที่ ไปเรื่อง he Bast delta. Signes these stream channels were usually active during periods of high discharge and susperied sediment load in the southeast stream, sediment input directly into the east channel and corthobasin was gitarly anumented, 210w occurred in monthatickasing espream clainfis in mid-July. On July 15, Pan 3 was brought up from the lake ned and from its contents a sedimentation rate was calculated to be only half that of Pans 1 and 2. Sometime. herween, the morning of July 15 and the morning of the loth, "Pas 34 Sideppeared. At this time the weather was cool, cloudy and very wet, the east delta stream discharge was dropping, and lake levels were much lower than previously during the hot weather and high discharge prior to July 14. A north-trending Stream channel was re-established about July 24. When Pan 3 was recovered on July 25, it was full br mud and sand with the largest proportion of coarse material of the upslope side of the pan. The selimentation rate recorded at Pan 3 for this period (July 14 - 25) was the highest for the north pasin pans (Fig. 24p - 243). On July Þ 29, the replacement for Pan 34 disappeared. Pinally, on August 1, Pan 3 was found to be empty and tilted to one side. This also occurred while muddy water was being discharged directly into the porth basin. For the remainder of August, only the west-flowing stream branches were active. The events described above suggest a series of slumps on the east ridge following rapid deposition from temporary north-flowing stream branches. Once in motion,
nor-lfum catried the material down the high-angle slope to the flaterioored pasis. During periods in which these stream charpels ware loadtive, neither par 3 nor Pan 2A appeared to be distanced. Slumping would also account, wholly or in port, for the great thickness of sediment deposited in the north pasis, immediately north of the island and ridges (Hilbert, 1975a). In addition, particle size analysis

indicated that a significant proportion (greater than 10 p-roch-) of sediment coarser than 4; was present in a stdiment ban sample recovered from the ban 2 site on August of (Appendix 4), atherpan was on the bake bed from August 3 of period of lowest sediment input for the field season. However, slumps and slump-generated underflows were likely to occur at this time. By contrast, the only material coarser than a present in the other north basin sediment pan samples was found in the Pan 1 and Pan 1A samples for the first threetweeks of July, the period of highest sediment is put for the melt season and the time when turbidity underflows and interflows were most likely to occur.

Twidence of slumping in the south basin was complicated by the rapid sedimentation rates and high probability of turbidity underflow events. However, since the conditions conducive to slumping which existed in the east channel were intenditied and almost continuous on the east delta front, it is very likely that slumping occurred frequently in the south basin. Slumping may also have taken place from the Is land and fidges into the south basis. The breaking of Subsufface currents against the ridges, with the resulting Sudden loss of capachty, probably increased rates of deposition in this area. Immediately south of the west ichannet, water from both the southeast and southwest streams to overgee and flowed through the channel. A certain amount of the thick sediment south of the west channel may be slump

Margial from the west ridge.

Pans 1 and 1A in the west channel showed no evidence of slumping. However, an echo sounder had been used to ensurthat Pau 1 was not adjacent to high-angle slopes. Both Pau 1 and Pan 2 is the north basin may have been affected by a phenomenon often associated with subaqueous slumps - the generation of a turbidity underflow. (Morgenstern, 1907; Bahptol, 1972; Gilbert, 1975b). Such underflows may have of idinated on the west delta, the ridges of the the Athapasca stream delts. The thick band of sediment extending west from the latter lefta (Gilbert, 1975a) may have been related to slump-generated underflows, pareicularly in the years when the Mt. Athapasca stream Was

more active. From the general morphology of the deposits, it appears that underflows travelled down the delta front

Cowards the flat floor of the bisin. Momentum then carried some flow up the gentle reverse slope on the west side of the deep centre basin, as much as 100m from the delta. At this point, velocity reduction and sediment deposition Resulted is dissipation of the current. Slump-generated under Lows Train the Mt. Athabasea standed the may account if part for the wary high sections at ign rates at Par D for Juny 71 - 17 and July of - August ? (Fig. 24F). During the

hot weither of those derings the vt. Athahascu stream wake Lactive. The steep deltairont, the indimand stress exacted and by swait-flowing ourrents during high flow states, and the sugary and fapid deposition of sediment, combined to create a struation tavouring slumbing. Pans 2 and 22 Were situated in and and likely to use affected by underflow deposition from

the infine art the Mt. Athapanca stream delta. The Strainup - vento that occurred had only local efforts, 1 widle slupp-densisted turbidity underflows in the north the Large may have distributed sediment as far as the distal end odittak...

2.4.4 Modementation in Sunwapta Lake

.

on June 12 and 23, "the seven large setiment pans were placed in the lake (Fig. 6). That a major influx of sediment accurred before the 22nd seems unflikely for several reasons: 1. The low meansdaily discharge at the outlet. Prior to July 2, only putlet (Sunwapta River) discharge records and available. These reveal little flow, less than 1.5 cm, until June 23 (Fig. 17) indicating low influent discharge at this time. In general, a positive correlation exists between discharge and suspended goodiment concentrations (Pig. 20A).

Clear snow still covered much of the gladier. Low stream

134 flow resultion largely from nivel mole would dontain listle suspended dediment. If the late afternoon of duly 3, what was probably the flist "flushout" of provious unconsolidated streambed deposite increasel southerst stream concentrations to almost list md/1 (Fig. 194). If so, this would suggest that no high flow events had occurred prior to duly 3 almost that the inflaw events had occurred prior to duly 3 almost has not water of that the was relatively. close nival moltwater, break-up took place in mid-May. However, duly 2 marked the first really hot wat her and

lorg--scale moltant of the melt season. From the end of June until August 21, the pane were left on the lake Ked for approximately corresponding intervals randing if length from a few days to more than two weeks (see tules 17 and 15). From the sediment collected in the pare, ordimentation rates were estimated for each of the pan sites (Clu. 241 - 246). Tables 48 and 48 show the sedimentation rates calculated for each pan.

From the sedimentation fates calculated for the revenpars, it is possible to divide Sunwapta Lake into at least three sedimentation zones. A similar division by Mathews (1964b) based on his research on Sunwapta Lake and Piver in 1957 towaled a decrease in rate of selimentation with, increased listing from the sediment source (Fig. 25). In 1957, both the southeast stream and the Mt. Athabasca spream entered the southeast corner of the north basin; this was the zone of rapid sedimentation (Zone A), with an estimated

	िकृति] : स	12、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、11、1	on for each large sedim	135 14n+
		**************************************	Sedimentation rate g/cm²/day	
e.		$\begin{array}{c} Jur (2) - Jul (5) \\ Jul (5) - Jul (5) \\ Jul (5) - Jul (2) \\ Jul (2) - Jul (2) \\ Jul (2) - Aud (2) \\ Aud (2) - Aud (2) \\ Aud (2) - Aud (2) \\ Aud (2) - Aud (2) \\ \end{array}$	0. 1008 0. 3796 0. 1780 0. 2689 0. 2228 0. 0487	
		$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0.2443 0.2443 0.1921 0.3280 0.1538 0.2519	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I
1		$ \begin{array}{c} Jun & 23 - Jul & 3 \\ Jul & 2 - Jul & 15 \\ Jul & 15 - Jul & 25 \\ Jul & 25 - Aug & 1 \\ Aug & 1 - Aug & 5 \\ Aug & 3 - Aug & 21 \end{array} $	0.0312 0.1819 0.2453 0.1064* 0.1113 0.0117	
κ		Jún 72 - Jul 6 Jul 6 - Jul 17 Jul 17 - Nug 3 Nug 3 - Aug 21	0.0456 0.1510 0.1023 0.0269	
	* P's' <u>t 1</u> m 3	(+ 4 ή) (- 4 ή) (

Pan Solimentation period medimentation rate 3/cm2/lay $3/cm2/lay$ 3 Jun 22 - Jul 3 0.1116 Jun 22 - Jul 3 0.1161 Jul 2 - Jul 3 0.1161 Jul 12 - Jul 3 0.1161 Jul 12 - Jul 3 0.1161 Jul 19 - Jul 25 0.4164 Jul 19 - Jul 25 0.4164 Jul 25 - Aug 2 $c.764a$ Jul 12 - Aug 21 0.1351 Jul 12 - Aug 21 0.4194 Jul 12 - Aug 21 0.4194 Jul 12 - Aug 21 0.4294 Jul 12 - Jul 14 0.4294 Jul 15 - Jul 21 0.2220 Jul 21 - Jul 22 2.6302 Jul 22 - Aug 2 0.4394 Jul 24 - Aug 21 0.5772 Aug 2 - Aug 2 0.6325 Aug 2 - Aug 21 0.6225 Jul 26 - Aug 21 0.4841 Jul 27 - Jul 21 0.4841 Jul 26 - Aug 2 0.6325 Jul 26 - Aug 2 0.6325 Jul 26 - Aug 2 $0.2361*$	Tatel- 4	3. Fares of setimentari pan.	on for each large Sedim	136 Ant
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Pan 	Sedimentation period	Sedimentation rate	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0.1161. 0.1405* 0.3019 0.4164 0.4164 0.4394	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0.4959 0.3229 0.6302 0.5772 0.4322 0.0795	
0.1139 AU 21 AU 21 AU		$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0.1828 0.4841 0.3475 0.5352 0.5921	

FIGURE 25

SEDIMENTATION ZONES IN SUNWAPTA LAKE, 1957

SOURCES 1974 SURVEY (GILBERT, 1975a) Mathews, 1964

SCALE lcm: 15.5m

LEGEND

ZONE OF RAPID SEDIMENTATION (Sedimentation rate 0 5 g/cm² day) ZONE OF MODERATE SEDIMENTATION Sedimentation rate 3 01 g ret day)

ZONE OF SLOW SEDIMENTATION

Sedimentation (ore: 0.001 g/cm² acy.)

sobath interval 1m

Α

В

С



average rate of 0.5 g/cm²/day. The area of moderate sedimentation (Some P), 0.1 g/om2/day, included the west channel and the northern part of the north basin below 4.5m depth. The north and northwest part of the lake was the - distal zone and the area of slow sedimentation (Zone C). Here, the average sedimentation tate was estimated as 0.01 g/cm²/lay. Yathews (1964b), included most of what Was then a somewhat smaller south basin in the zone of rapid sedimentation. The proximal location of the south basin justified inclusion in the rapid deposition zone. However, if major stream flow was consistently directed into the north basin throughout the 1957 melt season, density underflows may have been confined to the north basin by the shallowness and configuration of the east channel ridge. The result may mave been a higher sedimentation rate and deposition of a larger proportion of coarse material in the proximal zone of the north basin than in the proximal zone of the south basin.

Sumwapta Biver discharge records for 1957 show mean daily discharge to have been well below the average mean daily flow for the period 1948 - 1972 (Gilbert, 1975a). This would suggest below average inflow and possibly below average sediment input during the 1957 melt season. Mathews sediment pans were on the lake bed from July 21 - 23, the period of highest flow in July. August discharge was highen but never rose above 4.5 cms. By contrast, mean daily discharge for the Sunwapta Eiver in 1975 from July 4 --18

inclusive never fell below 4.5 cms (Fig. 38). Adthough the correlation between discharge and suspended sediment concentration is rather low (Fig. 20%), the initial response to an increase in discharge, based on 1975 discharge and concentration data in the southeast stream, appears to be a rapid increase in suspended sediment conceptation (Fig. 19A - 190). This relates to streambed elosion. Periods of cool temperatures and low alow may result in deposition on the streambed. Once unconsolidated deposits have been removed by rising discharge, concentration falls; further seliment input results largely from the melting of dirty glacier ice. Consequently, the variability in discharge may be almost as important as the actual daily discharge in terms of susperded sediment load. In July and August, 1975, mean daily iischarge calculated for the southeast stream ranged from 2.2 cms to over 3 cms. Three periods of very high flow alternated with periods of low flow and low s-diment imput " (Fig. 10A). Mathews! (1964n) calculations of adiment input and sedimentation are based on a 42 - 46 hour period in 1957. Similar calculations for the 1977 melt season include periods of very high flow and sediment input as well as periods of relative inactivity. This would have a modifying effect on estimated sedimentation rates. It is, therefore, not surprising that the estimated rate of sedimentation in what was then (1957) the proximal zone was 1.5 - 2 times higher than the average rates estimated for the south basim pars for June 20 - August 21, 1975. Average daily rates per

Put for the latter period were: The Put $\lambda = 0$: 2155 d/cm²/day The Put $\lambda = 0$. 3241 d/cm²/day The Put C = 0. 3176 d/cm²/day

Sedimentation rates per pan for shorter periods during the 1975 milt season were often much higher (see Table 4B). These reflect the higher and more variable discharge for certain periods in 1975 as compared with that of late June 1 to September, 1957.

Ly 1075, the proximal zone of the lake was largely confined to the south basin (Fig. 26). The zone of rapid or dimentation was considered to be the south basin below 4m dupth, except around the southbast and southwest deltas where the streams entered the lake. The west channel was not included since increased flow through the restricted channel and increased distance from the source probably reduced deposition in this area: The average rate of sedimentation for the three south basin pans during the recorded period was estimated as 0.299 g/cm²/day. Sediment accumulation for this period was estimated as 16 - 18 g/cm². Total accumulation for June 20 - August 21 for Zone F, with an area or C.024km², was calculated as 3,400 - 3,800 metric tons.

Poner3, the area of moderate sedimentation, consisted of the north basin below a depth of fm except in the southeast. Calculations and estimates for Pans 1, 2 and 3 showed roughly similar average sedimentation rates for the

FIGURE 26

SEDIMENTATION ZONES IN SUNWAPTA LAKE, 1975

SOURCE:	1974 SURVEY (GILBERT, 1975a)
SCALE	1 Cm : 15. Sm
	LEGEND

A

В

С

isobath interval

ZONE OF RAPID SEDIMENTATION

ZONE OF MODERATE SEDIMENTATION

ZONE OF SLOW SEDIMENTATION



field season. Temporary north-frending stream chandels: resulted in higher sediment accumulation in the Par 3 area than would have occurred if stream flow had been consistently directed west into the south basin. The Pan 1 site, despite its distance from the major sediment source, may have received greater sediment deposition because of: 1. Current flow from the southeast delta directly to the

ï.

west channel.

• Deposition from water, decelerating, and therefore losing capacity, as it left the restricted west channel, and

3. The addition of suspended sediment from the southwest stream to the area (as discussed below).
Core 5. with an area of approximately 0.056km², had an estimated sediment accumulation for the period June 22 -August 21 of 9 - 10 g/cm². Total sediment accumulation was estimated at 5,000 - 5,600 metric tons.

lone C was the area of slow sedimentation and consisted largely of the distal portion of the lake, the north and northwest section including the site of Pan 4. Most of the north basin above fm, the west channel, the extreme sputh-ast corner of the lake and the drea around the island (up to fm leep on the north side and up to 3 - 4m on the south side), were included in Zone C. Total area was about 0.05 mMd. The fm depth in the north basin was chosen arbitiarily because Pan 4 was situated in water around 5m deep. Zone C was shallower south of the islami because or +n: proximal location of the south basin. Sediment
accumulation for for the period June 23 - August 21
was estimated as 4 - 5 g/cm². Total sediment accumulation
for this area may have been 2,700 - 3,400 metric tons.

145

Potal sediment accumulation in Sunwapta Lake for thes forr rield season probably ranged between 11.1 x 103 - 12.8 x 103 metric tons. Stream sediment data show that little). month was entering the lake prior to July 3. Therefore, *hewaysings daily sedimentation rates for the three zones were probably much lower than the lowest rates calculated during the summer. If the average sedimentation rate for. Zongel was 0.1 g/cm²/day; for Zone B, 0.01 g/cm²/day; and for Zone C, 0.001 g/cm²/day, the total sediment accumulation in the lake from May 15 to June 20 (when the sediment pans were first placed in the lake) was about 1000 metric tons. Using the average sedimentation rates for the pars in each zon calculated for the last recorded period (approximately August 2 - 21), average daily rates of 0.11 g/cm²/day for 2018 A, 0.23 g/cm2/day for Zone B and 0.00 g/cm2/day for Zone Clare obtained. (The average daily rate in autumn for Cone C is considered to be lower than that for the last measurea period for Pan 4, as given in Table 44, as this period includes the high discharge and sediment input of August 3 - 8, not included in the last measured period for Paris A - C and I - 3, namely, August 9 - 21.) Total sediment. accumulation in the lake was approximately 2,407 metric tons. for the interval August 21 - October 15. The moderately high

flow peaks occurring after August 21, for example during the warm weather of mid-September, were balanced by the low flow dnd low sediment input of late Septembers to freeze-up. The resulting mean daily sedimentation rates were, therefore, considered to resemble the lowest mean sedimentation rates recorded in August. From break-up of May 15 to freeze-up about October 15, estimated jotal sediment accumulation in Sunwapte Lake was in the order of 14.5 x 108 - 15.2 x 103 metric tons.

 14τ

Several factors make an estimate of total sediment accumulation in Sunwapta Like in 1975 difficult to obtain. Perhaps the most important factor is the sparse sediment pan. coverage which limits the designation of the selimentation areas, Bor example, sedimentation in the extreme northeast corner or the lake was probably reduced by the continual movement of water and sediment towards the outlet. The sediment pans were on the lake bed for only two months, albeit what appeared to be the most active period of the melt season in terms of sediment input. Data for the time of period prior to June 20 and following August 21 are necessarily based largely on data obtained for July and August, although Sunwrpta Piver dischargebrecords provide guidance for sediment input estimation outside the field season. Additional seliment besides that carried by the southeast stream was introduced by less active streams and perhaps by wave action along the shoreline. Within the lake, redistribution of already deposited material took place as:a

117 stands of slumping and proviop by surbidity underflows. Fedintfibution of sediment was probably toward the pan strain and may have caused overestimation of sedimentation rates. it the same time, the irea offeich sedimentation zone was probably changed by redistribution. Although the rate of ' and mentation was not affected, the total amount of sediment accumulation is altes of Stumping and reposion would be Reatly refugel. Therefore, it is possible that the Secure station, rates at some seliment pans were itrlated by rediment indistribution and perhaps, in the south basin, by mudispulling in over the panisides; at the same time, this it flater segimentation tate may have been applied to areas Where the actual thickness of leposits did not correspond The seriementation rate. An art-mpt was made to collect morning and afternoon Samples incomptee southeast stream for suspended sediment analysis, sut this was not completely successful. In order to calculate average daily sediment concentration for the . stiram, missing concentration values were estimated from available discharge and concentration data. Unfortunately; both discharge and cediment loat of the southeast stream were extremely variable. Without hourly samples, there was no qualatives that the concentrations calculated from the morning and afternoon samples were the lowest and highest values respectively of the day. Peferring once again to . streamped erosion, it was not unlikely that periods of maximum discharge corresponded with periods of only moderate

selimit inhu+. This would Texula in an underestimation of the daily sediment loal. It was hoped that, because of the numerous samples taken, any discrepancies would be averaged . out over the field season. Daily sugged and ments load calculated for the southeast stream panged from a low of about of metric tors for Julust 19 to a high gr. over 1400. metric tons on July 27 (Fig. 23). Periods of high discharge corresponded with periods of high sediment input. For example, from July 3 - 12, the faily suspended sedimate load nev-r Sell pelow 450 metric tons; on July 5, 11 and 12, the load was almost twice that amount. This two-week interval was the longest period of exceptionally high sediment input. July 14 - 28 and August 5, were the other two occasions on which faily sediment input exceeded 450 methic tons. For the remainder of July and August, until August 6, the mean daily sediment load was calculated as approximately 192 metric tons: 跳台 lowes* sediment load values were measured between August 7 and August 11. With few exceptions, suspended sediment load per day was far below 100 metric tons. Based on recorded and estimated values, the total suspended sediment input for the field season (July 2 - August 21) was 16.04 X 103 metric tons. This compares with an estimated sediment accumulation of 11.1 x 103 -12.8 x 103 metric tous for the period June 23 - August 21. A similar problem to that of estimating seliment accumulation exists when estimating sediment load; no data are available prior to and rollowing the field season. It is reasonable to assume that

the diment raput was low between May 47 and July 2. In gemparison with tay available calculated values, daily A diment Toal prior to July 2 was probably less than 100 metric tops. In actimated average of 201- 40 metric tons per day is reasonable, as this compares with estimated sediment Is to for days when discharge was relatively low. This gives a total supported sediment input for this period of 1,400 -> 1,900 metric tors. This compares with the approximately 1000 metric tops estimated sediment accumulation in the lake for the period May 18 - June 20. For the remainder of the melt areason following August 21, sediment input was probably himse than in early spring since glacier icg melt, and not stow melt, was the meltwater source. However, mean daily Sdischarge in the Sunwapta Fiver after August 21 rarely Excertant 1 cms. Since sediment loads of only 30 - 40 metric tons were calculated for those lays in August with low or falling discharge, a similar sediment input estimate of 30 -40 metric tons seems reasonable for the autumn. This gives a total suspended sediment input of 2,280 - 3,040 metric tons -tor'the period August 22 - October 15. Using August data, an estimated 2,400 metric tons accumulated in the lake from August 22 to October 15.

Zerimated total seliment input in Sumwapta Lake from av 17 - October 15 ranged from 19.7 x 103 - 21.0 x 103 metric tors. If our discourds additional sediment introduced by other streams, the difference between total suspended sediment input (19.7 x 103 - 21.0 x 103 metric

tons) and total se accumulation (14.5 x 103 - 16.2 x 103 metric tons) was 41800 = 5,200 metric tons. A daily average of 31 - 34 metric tons of suspended material was "ransported from the lake by the Sunwapta River. Bough estimates of sediment load carried out of the lake, based on outflow discharge and suspended sediment concentrations from sight samples collected near the outlet over the field season give an everage of 14 - 25 metric tons per day. In 1957, from sediment concentration values and " seliment pan data, Mathews (1964b) estimated a total daily accumulation of 125 metric tops. This figure is based on "Aata outained during a period of moderate to relatively high flow in late July (and possibly a perfod of underflow ac 'ivi'y). The faily suspended sediment load carried from the lake was estimated at 4 - 7 metric tons. In 1975, average daily suspended sediment input over the melt season was calculated as 128 - 136 metric tons; average daily . see must accumulation as 94 - 105 metric tons; and average laily sediment out ut as R1 - #34 metric tons. In comparison, ...

average daily accumulation for the field season, the most active period, was estimated at 179 - 206 metric tons. The larger figures obtailed for 1975, excluding the low sediment input of spring and late autumn, can be explained by the greater mean dail discharge and total discharge into Surwapta Lake, as compared with 1957.

Sunwapta Lake has apparently reached its maximum extent of in area. Increased melting of the gladier could result in

flooting of some gapta of the deltas and other low-lying areas however, these sections would probably hemain shallow Murginal zones of low sedimentation. The lake is, in fact, decreasing in area as the deltas prograde, particularly into the south barth, by late 1976, the Past channel had been chosed at now water between the east delta and the island. Orly the west changel is open for rediment transpost into the north basis. These two factors - decreasing area and reduced outlet - should dreatly favour even more rapide sedimentation in the south pasin than in 1975, as long as major stream flow is directed into the small pasin. At the same time, the north basin may be deprived of a large proportion of its sediment input. Infilling or the south besin will be augmented while the existence of the north Dasin will be prolonged. The opposite would occur if the southeast stream were to flow directly into the north Basin. It the southwest stream becomes the major sediment source as it was in 1974, one of two situations could result: Streamflow could continue to be directed linto the south besin. Growth of the west delta could sporoach on the West channel, limiting this putlet from the south basin, while increased sedimentation and slumping in the proximal zone decreases channel depth, Infilling of the

south begin would accelerate.

The creation of new stream channels on the west delta could direct flow beyond the west channel into the north basin. This would be a situition analogous to that of 1957 when the southeast stream flowed directly into the north basin. In the new situation, the southwest corner of the large basin would be the proximal zone; most of the deepest section, the zone of intermediate sedimentation; and the northeast corner, the distal zone and the area of low sedimentation. Because of the provailing northeast movement of water towards the outlet, there would be little sedimentation in the area south of the outlet.

1.50

3.5 Factors Affecting Sedimentation in the Lake

Sedimentation in Surwapta Lake. The most important of these were:

The lake basin geometry and the location of the pan sites.

• Variations in sediment input,

7. The location of the southeast stream,

4. The influence of streams other than the southeast stream.

5. Slumping,

Wind and lake currents, and

Tce rafting.

With the retreat of the Athabasca Glacier and subsequent southward migration of the major influent streams, the island and underwater ridges assumed a greater isignificance in the distribution of sediment, throughout the lake. In the summer of 1975, the south basin was the major recigient of east delta stieam sediment. Subsurface flow. And to a lesser extent, surface flow, were restricted by the icland. When overflow occurred, sediment was often distributed over the south basin before advancing through the clannels into the north basin. Currents moving towards the fisland were either's

 Checked, causing a sudden decrease in velocity and subsequent deposition. Material not deposited immediately was deflected along the south side of the island or carried back into the south basin by return flow, or

Deflected to the west and east. This allowed for resistance caused by mixing with lake water to effectively reduce current velocity. Deposition in the

south basin was therefore favoured.

Concentrations of suspended sediment in the south basin were always higher than in the north basin. This was apparent from differences in water colour between basins and from survice samples of suspended sediment concentration (Fig. 21A). During periods of calm water, much of the

sediment distributed throughout the south hasin may have had time to settle to a depth greater than fm (the depth of the west channel). When the lake water was again agitated by increased discharge and winds, this settling layer would not be carried through the shallow channels. The proximal, location of the south basin with regard to overflow was enhanced by the island and ridges because the inormal. proximal-to-distal distribution of sediments was disrupted. The 9m let p basin contained the movement of underflows and interflows at depth and restricted deposition from these sources to the south basin. This was reflected in the sedimentation rates estimated from sediment pair samples. For every recorded period in 1975, sedimentation rates for the three south basin pans (A, B, and C) were two to three times. higher than sedimentation rates for north basin pans (Fig. 24A - 24G). The difference was dreater juring times of high discharge and suspended sediment condentiation when conditions were more conducive to interflow and underflow.

Within the south basin, the steep slopes probably * affected the movement of subsurface flows. Interflows and particularly underflows may have been deflected towards one or other of the south basin pans. On June 22/23, July 2/4, and July 25/26, Paus A and C were recovered from the lakbed. Although Pan A was placed nearest the mouth of the southeast stream and at approximatily the same depth (within 1 - 2m) as Pan C, the sedimentation rate as calculated in each instance was lower for Pan A than for Pan C which, was farthest from the east delta (Hig. 24A and 24C). Particularly at the end of June, the fine material distributed by overflow was apparently spreading out over the south basin; this sediment; remained in suspension until the lake water was calm and, therefore, was probably deposited equally at both the Pan A and Pan C sites. The discrepancy in values may be the result of:

Dirterences in times of recovery. However, in each case, the part were recovered within twenty-four hours of each

155

2. The erosion of settiment, already deposited in Pan A, by high-velocity underflows,

Non-deposition because of high-velocity and, therefore, high-capacity underflows. However, Pan A was placed beyond the foreset slopes. It is probable that underflow velocity was reduced on the depther gradient in the Pan A area: depending on the initial sediment load and the rate and amount of current reduction, deposition would be expected beyond the break-in-slope.

, ü.

Deflection of subsurface flows. At the end of June, the -ast delta stream was flowing southwest into the lake (Fig. 5). If suspended sediment was being distributed by unterflow or infection, it could have bypassed Pan A. Subsurface flow may have been deflected towards Pah C by the steep clopes to the south; possibly flow was further deflected towards Pan B by the foreset beds of the southwest delta, resulting in higher sedimentation rates for Pan B (Fig. 24B). The situation was reversed when the east delta stream flowed west or northwest into the bisin.

Coarse material (sand and coarse silt) was either deposited rapidly as the stream entered the lake or, if transported by underflow, confined to the south basin. Therefore, coarse stdiment carried into the south basin was restricted to that basin.

The north basin generally displayed the expected decrease in rate of sedimentarion and amount of sediment deposited towards the listal side of the lake. However, suspended sediment from the southeast stream was distributed to the morth basin via the west and east channels; Variations in sedimentation fates, particularly among the pannel and centre basin pans (Pans 1, 2, and 3), showed the effects of the island on surface and subsurface flows. Generally, only sediment in the surface 5 - fm was carried through the west channel. In the east channel, sediment movement was restricted to overflow and interflow at less than im. Underflows have been observed travelling up low-angle reverse slopes but this was prevented in the south hugin by the steepness of the channel ridge. On reaching the forth basis, current velocity gradually declined and deposition increased. Sediment acgumulation on the ridges, was limited by the steep slope gradient. Any material moving downslope due to slumping or unlefflow would gravitate towards the deep flat-floored section of the basin. With the exception of Period 3 (and perhaps/Period 4) sedimentation rates for Pan 2 were louble the rates at Pan 3. For Periods 3 and 4, rates at Pan 2 were higher than those at Pan 1 (Fig. 24D - 24F)

Beyond the channels, surface sediment did not spread laterally to any great extent because of: 1. The momentum of northward-flowing water moving through

N.

fraching-1s towards the outlet, and) pr-vailing wind direction. pvarflows, 'split' by the island, eventually converged in the vicinity of Pan 2. This may have kept surface oncentrations in the area high in proportion to the Ban 1 and Pan (Fig. 21A), particularly during periods of overilow. Semimerration rates at Pan 2 were probably inclosed by this convergence. The effect of basin geometry of ardinent distribution was enhanced by changes in the southeast stream. During high flow states, the east delta. downstream of the parking lot was often submerged. This occurred at the beginning of July and again at the end of July/b-fifting of August. During and after these periods of. flooding, changes occurred in the location and relative importance of several of the stream channels. The effects of these thanges were apparent in both the south and north basing. When the southeast stream flowed squthwest into the lake, material may have bypassed Pan A. Even if subsurface . tiow had user deflected back towards Par A. most of the coarsel material was already deposited; flow velocity was . checked by impact with a steep slope or reduced with reduced slope gratient in the deeper section of the basin. When stream flow was directly west towards Pan A, as it was at the end of July, the sedimentation rate for this pan was the highest recorded for all the pans (Fig. 24A -/24G). At this time, any suspended sediment transported by underflows and interflows was carried towards Pan A and the centre of the

-1

South basin. Reyond the steep for set belo of the east lelta, velocity was reduced, and deposition from subsurface flows augmented.

Sedimentation rates for wither the south of the north basin only suggest underflow activity; they cannot provide absolute proof. The very high rates in the south basin relative to rates estimated for the porth basin pans are a wood indication of subsubface flow, taking into account the -firsts of the island and channel ridges. For example, Pan), which was about as far from the east delta as was Pan C, , did not show a seizmentation rate more than half that of the nour plassic page it is possible that underflow occurred in the porth misin but the major input of water and sediment Was always directly into the south pasin. It is not possible to ascertain positively whether an underflow actually passed over a pan. On- would have to know whether the underflow was eroding or depositing, of higheor low tensity (that is, whether or not sand was carried in suspension), whether a traction carpet was, present, and the area where deposition from the current began. A high sedimentation gate could reflect deposition from one or more underflows; conversely, a low rate could result from erdsion or entrainment of previous deposits by the passage of an underflow of high, 'velocity. Sedimentation rates are based only on material spresent in the pan on recovery.

The momentum provided by high discharge at the end of July also directed overflow sediment west towards Pans A, B,

ાં ઉ∂

and C. Material was then carried porthwards through the west channel rather than back towards the south end of the take. When discharge was high and stream flow west or northwest into the south basin, there was less opportunity for distribution of sediment over the smaller basin. With less time to settle in the south basin, it is dikely that a quater proportion of sediment was carfied more rapidly into the north basin than when discharge was low or stream flow southwest into the lake. This probably accounts for the take wider cluctuations at the panel site, during periods of high discharge, than in other great of the north basin.

1.59

"aroughout the field season, a major portion of the tast delta stream water flowed west into the south basin. However, deveral other stream channels; gained temporary importance. In milduly, a channel incised on the delta direct distream flow northwest to firds the east tip of the scland. This flow was split by the island, some water moving into the north basin and the major portion flowing immodiately south of the island towards the west channel. Although suspended seliment concentration in the lake was tiway: high-(relative to most non-glacial and many glacial lakes), the movement of Sediment-laden water south of the island, around the west tip and into the north basin was water to distinguished by colour. Overflow sediment from this stream channel, dided by the general northward flow of lake water, was swiftly transported out of the south basin.

The current flowing into the north basin moved west along the north side of the island before being assimilated in the general movement towards the outlet. This was. apparent from observation and from droque movements (see Fig. 13). Pan 3 was bypassed. If subsurface flow occurred, any interflows or underflows were probably directed away. from Pap ? because of initial current momentum and slope gradient. This stream gurrent-(northwest) was less effective in distributing suspended wediment towards the Can ? site than were the stream pranches flowing due north into the large basin. Several such channels were established on the east delta during periods of high discharge. In the first week of July, a branch of the stream flowed north; addithis time however, although sediment concentrations were high, any sulfat on Pan 3, was overshadowed by the large proportion of sediment directed towards the south basin and Pans 1 and 2.) When stream discharge into the south basin was reduced, the distribution of sediment by a north-trending channel assumed greater significance. Pan 2 was directly in the parm of sediment movement by overflow, interflow and underflow, the latter perhaps originating as slumps and debris flows on the least ridge. This may account for the high-r sedimentation rate at Pan 3 than at Pan 1 or 2 for Period 3 (July 14 - 25), (see Table 44 and 48). By July 30, the channel was well-established. On July 29, the second Pan 3A disappeared. On August 1, it was discovered that Pan 3 has been disturbed prior to recovery. At this time, surface

corcentiations of suspended setiment near Pan ? Were-similar to, act occasionally exceeded, concentrations at Pan 1 (Sign. 112: July 27, 22, 28 and 28). Although Seliment inputfrom the small-r north chainel was less than that from the Went-trending channels, the distance between Pan 3 and its se timept course was far less than the distance between Pan 1 and its cource. Furthermore, there was a reduction in velocity as subcurface flow, hevond the shallow lakes matrix, paysol from the steep delta slope to an area of queflef slope gradient south of Pan R. When the northeflowing streams were active, the selimentation rate at. Part Parkoroden the rates of the other porth basing pans. As discussed above, this may relate to wither underflows Arialia irom donsity differences with increased direct section at itput, or to slump-generated underflows resulting from reput deposition on a high-angle slope. After the first whick is August, these channels were inactive. For Periods 5 () none 4 - 8) and for (August 9 - 31); the selimentation rate at Pat ? waspless than that at Pan 2, and only one-half to on--rourth that of Pan 1 (see Taple 44 and 48). Since Pan 2 was closer to the east channel, its Staim-ntation rates may have been influenced by the not-h-trending stream channels during Periods 3 and 4; Juring this time, Pan 2 sedimentation rates were higher than those at Pan 1. Otherwise, changes in channel location had little effect on Pans 2 and 4. Pan 4, at the distal end or +) - lake, was affected by the overall direction of lake

warer mowement Dather than by specific currents originating from the east lolts.

she all tion of wither to the lake by streams other than the southwast stram is indicated by the discrepancy between outlet and southeast stream mean faily discharge during high flow periods (Fig. 17 and 18). some suspended sediment was introduced into Sunwapta Lake by the southwest stream, especially during periods of warm weather and high discharge. Several integrated supples collected in July. showed stream-concentrations ranging from 116 mg/L to 1894 mg/1. The latter concentration occurred during the hot Weather of Period C (July 7 - 17). At this time, discharge was the highest, and the differences between discharge in the southeast stream and that of the outlet one of the largest recorded in the summer. Similarly, the Mt. Athabasca stream was relatively inactive except during periods of high melt. Both streams probably influenced sediment distribution and accumulation in the lake directly by the additional supply of sediment indirectly by 1) slumping and slump-generated underflows along the feltas and 2) influencing water movement within the lake. Convergence of east-flowing water from the west lelts with west-flowing water from the mast delta probably increased deposition in +) + south pasin. Water flowing northeast from the west delta fransported sediment directly through the west channel into the larger basin. Overflow and interflow sediment from the Mt. Athabasca Stream was generally carried directly to the

1-2

How is in the normal movement of lake water. Lince factors afforting selimentation include wind and Lak fourients and ice rafting. At Sunwapte Lake, the colder, heavier all above atmasses Gladier flowed down the slope of the ice surface and beyond the top to reflace the warmer air above the ground and lake. The winte increased in duration is is raity with increased air temperatures. Beriods of which wather were usually accompanied by high sediment is particle to particle interaction increase (with durate particle to particle interaction) but wind-generated turbulence help-d meet seliment is suspension for greater leaths of time.

Work carried out in the summer of 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a) indicated that the Katapatic wind is fluenced both surface and bottom movement of water. When wind force was high, water in the south pasin was piled against the island, and forced towards and through the channels.

The overall direction of lake water movement in Sunwapta Lake was northeast towards the outlet. Therefore, and no longer influenced by the initial direction of current thow, was distributed in a northward direction from the south pasts through the channels into the north basin (see Eigure 12). In spite of this predominant movement of lake water, the northwest corner of the lake was not a thackwater; in terms of suspended sediment distribution. Solument plumes were observed moving northeast from the west

channel, but there was little difference between surface Seliment condentrations near Pan 4 and those in the outlet (Fig. 21A). The prevailing south wind propagated waves towards the north shore and the site of Pan 4; more sediment was transported to the distal and of the lake than would have been possible hal the lake men calm. During the first Week in August, suspended sediment concentrations at Pan 4 and in the outlet were disproportionately high relative to concertrations at other pan sites. On the afternoon of August 3 the concentration at Pap 4 exceeded that near Bans 2 and "C(Fig. 21A). This was a period of unsettled weather with wind ind tais (rain also agitated the lake water surfac-). It is likely that strong winds hastened the spreading of sediment by overflow. Since Pan 4 surface samples were collected at the same time as other pan site samples in the lake, the high sediment concentrations at Pan 4 may have resulted from a previous influx of sediment that no longer affected the southern part of the lake. Pans 2 and B may have already been influenced by the low seliment input of the following morning and by the westward direction of current flow from the east delta towards Pans E and 1. A similar situation existed during the hot windy weather of July 25 ani 27.

The katabatic wind, therefore, served a two-fold purpose in sediment distribution:

 It aided in keeping sediment in suspension because pf wind-induced turbulence, and the distribution of overflow sediment fowards the distal end of the last-

The estimettation rate at Pan 4 for July c = 17, with her windy wather, nigh discharge and large sediment input, we over 0.15 g/cm²/day (see Table 41 and 42). This also reflects the influence of water moving through the west theorem. At no time during the 1975 field season was the stimentation rate measured at Pan 4 as low as the rates extimated by Sathews (1064b) in the northwest corner for duly 1 = 2,1957. Pates for his Pan 5 and Pan 6 were 0.001 g/cm²/may did 0.015 g/cm²/day respectively. At that time, stream flow was from the southeast directly into the north pass. Woth wind and water movement combined to transport suspend a stiment away from the northwest corner and directly towards the outlet.

Contribution in Sunwapta Lake. Disces of ice were occasionally carried into the lake by the southeast stream. Since this was placed ice, it no doubt contained sediment. Howevir, the effects of this sediment were begligible. On the hight of August 11/12, tice formed over much of the lake surface. See ration of numerous stones, some several estimatresiin diameter, was observed. In this manner, a small comber of penbles and some very coarse material which would normally be found only on the deltas was distributed throughout the lake.

3.6 Eactors Affecting Measurement of Sedimentation Bates both field work and laboratory experiments are hampered by human and mechanical error, but the former is further affected by unpredictable, often adverse field conductions. The location of Sunwapta Lake adjacent to the Athabasca Gladder, while creating an interesting environment for study of proglacial lacustrine sedimentation, at the same time seriously affected field work carried out in the lake during 1975. This was particularly true with reference to the sediment pans. These pans were awkward and heavy, and could only be brought up when the lake was calm. Because of katabatic winds, calm periods were infrequent and of short duration. Wind and waves occasionally resulted in the loss of som- sediment, while, a pan was being recovered and emptied. The boat was unstable and each pan was taken to shore being emptied. All seven sediment pans, plus the small cake pass, could not be recovered and replaced on (the same day. Pans were usually brought up over an interval of two to three days. Therefore, while the effects of an influx of sediment or turbidity underflow may have influenced the selimentation rate measured at one pan for a particular time interval, the rate of another pan recovered immediately prior to the influx or underflow may show the effects during the following interval. The sedimentation rates calculated may reveal a larger or smaller discrepancy between pan sites than actually existed. This was particularly true for the south basin, and for the north
basin when conditions were favourable for slumping or turbidity underflow act vity.

In echo sounder was used during placement of the sediment pans on the lake bed. Steep slopes likely to be subject to slumping were avoided. During mach successive recovery, a marker float indicated the location of the pan site for replacement. However, it was impossible to

reinstate a pan exactly and it is likely that some pans were put back on a slope which subsequently influenced the sedimentation rate through slumping or underfolow activity. In the east channel, for example, the slope was found to drop sharply immediately north of the Pan 3 site. This was discovered during an attempt to replace Pan 3.

Disturbance of the pans also affected the calculation of sedementation rates. Depending on the location and weather conditions, pans could be subject to disturbance by:
Slumping. A series of slumps on the north face of the éast channel ridge probably explains the tilting of Pan 3 and the disappearance of the two Pan 3A.s.
High-velocity flows. Density underflows may have caused actual mevement of a pan, or ergsion of sediment already deposited in the pan, resulting in an underestimation of the sedimentation rate.

Wind, waves and currents. The force of high winds, waves and currents from the streams against the pan floats may have resulted in the pans being dragged along the lake bed, with consequent disturbance of bottom and settling Ice. On the morning of August 12, Pan 2A was observed being dragged by the break-up and sorthward movement of ice. It was impossible to determine whether day of the other pans were similarly affected. Furthermore, pan disturbance by drifting ide may have occurred on other, unobserved, occasions.

sediment.

5. Spillage of fine unconsolidated bottom sediment over "the pan sides as the pans were being replaced on the dake

bed (Mathews, 1964b). Any or all of these factors could have reculted in an estimated sedimentation rate far below of in excess of the actual sedimentation rate at a particular site. Pans 4 and 44 at the distal end of the lake, in an area of gentle slopes and relatively slow deposition, were the least likely of the sediment and cake pans to be disturbed.

Adverse weather also affected collection of suspended sediment samples. An attempt was made to take daily morning and atternoon sumples for surface suspended and dissolved sediment concentration, but frequently this could be done only for the east delta stream. On several days, surface sampling could not be carried out in the lake at all. The lack of data for certain periods and variations in times of sampling, like the variations in times of sediment pan recovery, influence the interpretation of sediment distribution and deposition within the lake. To what extent this occurs can only be roughly estimated. Subsurface sempling with the Van Dorn bottle sampler was adversely affected by the boat frifting during sampling. Depending on the force of the wind and resulting waves, subsurface condentiation profiles were not vertical from surface to bed; each sample taken was dollected somewhat further north than the previous sample.

169[°]

 $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d^2 x}{dx} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d^2$

4. Sedimentary Structures in the Sunwapta Lake Cores

4.1 General

Primary sedimentary structures are those structures, such as bedding and laminations, formed "... at the time of deposition or shortly thereafter and hefore consolidation of the rock in which they are found" (Pettijohn and Potter;

1964). Such structures range from isolated microscopic features to large-scale sedimentation units. A sedimentation. unit is defined in Pettijohn and Potter (1964) as "... a.

layer or deposit formed under conditions of essentially constant flow and sediment discharge; distinguished from ; like units by changes in grain size and/or fabric indicating changes in velocity and/or direction of flow." Beds are considered to be sediment layers or strata

"... distinguished from one another by lithological changes" (Selley, 1976). Bedding is defined by Selley (1976) as "... layering within beds on a scale of 1 or 2cm" and lamination as "... layering within beds on a scale of 1 or 2mm".*Common usage divides sediment layers into strata greater than "cm in thickness, and laminae, less than 1cm in thickness.

Laboratory experiments and field observations strongly suggest a close correspondence between sedimentary structures and the environment in which they were formed (Antevs, 1931 and 1951; Kuenen, 1950 and 1951; Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen and Menard, 1952; Carozzi, 1957;

17.0

Yes-A, 10-7: Sanders, 1963; Briggs and Middleton, 1965; Findle-on, 1965 and 1966a - 1966c; Walker, 1967; Chipping, 1972; Hampton, 1972; Middleton and Hampton, 1973; Ashley, 1975; Shaw, 1975; Selley, 1976). Changes it velocity may produce variations within a structure or an entirely different structure or sedimentation unit. Furthermore, clanges within a structure, such as in thickness, degree of distortion, grain-size, or arrangement and number of internal components, or changes in the arrangement and vertical thickness or horizontal extent of one or more sedimentary units indicate gradual or abrupt variations in the environment through time and space. This has been discussed, for example, with respect to varves (Anteys, 1931 and 1951; Kuenen, 1957), turbidites (Ruenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen, 1951; Walker, 1957, Tratification and bediorms (Harms and Fahnestock, 1965). (For a review of experimental work on primary sedimentary structures; to 1965, see Brush, 1965.) -

The seasonal and highly variable nature of sediment input associated with many glacial and proglacial lakes gives rise to a number of primary sedimentary structures: some of these, in particular varves, have become almost synonymous with glaciolacustrine deposits. The more common glaciolacustrine sedimentary structures may be subdivided into three classes:

 Rhythmic sedimentation units, representing annual, daily or intermediate fluctuations in sediment input, Tsolated sedimentation units or structures, in particular, those associated with turbidity underflows,

172

Post-depositional deformation structures:
 a. large-scale disturbed sequences, and
 b. distorted or contorted lamination.

4.1.1 Envinmic Sedimentation Units

and

One of the outstanding features of many placial lake deposits is the alternating beds of fine-grained and coarse (of coarser)-grained sediment forming rhythmic sedimentation units. Where such rhythmic units are considered to be annual deposits, the result of relatively high sediment input during the melt season and relatively low sediment input during the winter (between freeze-up and break-up), they have been termed varves (Antevs, 1931 and 1951; Kuenen, 4 1951; Agterberg and Banerjee, 1960). A "simple" varve

consists of a dark, predominantly clay, winter layer and a light, predominantly silt, summer layer (see, for example, Pettijohn and Potter, 1964, Plate 1). The beds may appear to be massive, that is, without visible internal structure (Pettijohn and Potter, 1964) or Graded, that is, showing "... gradation in grain-size from coarse below to fine above" (Middleton, 1965). Massive beds occur when the sediment introduced is of one size; or settling out of material takes place in water not calm enough to allow slow steady settlement according to the actual fall velocity of each particle. Grading reflects the settlement of different sized particles according to their fall velocity. If slumping or minor introduction of sediment occurs after freezetup, the winter varve layer might show one or more lamine and possibly slump structures. The fine-grained beds should be of approximately equal thickness throughout a glacial lake except where steep slopes prevent a thick accumulation of sediment. By contrast, the summer silt layer shows a decrease in thickness, and a decrease in predominant train-size, with increasing distance from the sediment source.

In a 'composite! varve (Duff', Hallum and Walton, 1967), * he coarse summer flayer is subdivided into thinner beds and laminations. These internal structures are generally considered to reflect short-term changes in the environment, such as fluctuations in sediment input or variations in current velocity. For example, where glacial melt is the dominant source of sediment, diurgal fluctuations in sediment input may produce thin parallel laminations (Ruenen, 1951: Mathews, 1964b; Duff et al., 1967). The fine-grained laminae represent the settling out of material in relatively calm water in the late night /early morning period: the somewhat coarser sediment (which may include sand) represents material deposited by overflows, interflows and underflows, almost immediately after the afternoon influx of sediment. A period of warm sunny days and cool calm nights may produce parallel laminations forming miniature' rhythmic sedimentation units. On a larger scale,

ζ

variations in grain-size may form "sets" of parallel . laminae. Alternating periods of warm and cool weather may produce rhythmic sedimentation units, in which sets of paral/el laminations (and other sedimentary structures) reflect the greater ice melt and higher sediment input associated with high temperatures. Deriods of cool weather. with low sediment input and little difference between . daytime and night time temperatures, may be marked by sets of, relatively faint laminations, or fine-grained massive or ded beis. Such larger sedimentation units may appear as 'psuedo varves'. Where the winter varve layer is absent or. obscured, these 'psuedo varves' may be, mistaken for annual deposits. The/thickness of each individual lamina or ned within a sedimentation unit present in a core depends on the amount of sediment deposited in the core location and the length of time in which conditions of weather, melt, discharge, sediment input and other environmental factors remained constant.

Parallel (lamination, massive beds and graded beds may also be associated with turbidity underflows, as discussed below.

4.1.2 Sedimentary Structures Associated with Turbidity Underflows

Glaciolacustrine deposits.may also contain(beds and ·bedding sequences attributed to turbidity underflow activity (Kuenen and Migliorini, 1950; Kuenen, 1951; Kuenen and

Menard, 1951; Middleton, 1965 and 1966c; Chipping, 1972; Middleton and Hampton, 1973). The !ideal! turbidite sequence has been described by bouma (1962) and analysed by Simons et al. (1965). Briefly, the sequence from base to top consists of a coarse-grained missive or graded hedl overlain by a laminated hed of sand, a bed of cross-laminated sand, a pad of lamirated sand and silt, and finally by a bed of laminated mud representing settlement of fime material from " the thill of the underflow. The best forming this stdimentation unit on a point on the lake bed are an indication of the current velocity decay through time, at that particular point. Once an underflow reaches slopes of lower angle, 'freezing' of the traction load, material moved along the bed by rolling and saltation (Sanders, 1965; Selley, 1976), may-take plice. Here, one might expect to find a 'Bouma-type' sequence. The 'frozen' traction carpet forms the massive; coarse-grained bed. Increased bed roughness causes drag on the adjacent still-moving current, and sand in suspension is deposited as parallel laminae. With the loss of much of its coarse sediment load, current velocity is reduced; ripples form on the sand bed (climbing ripples, if sand fallout is still taking place); cufrent velocity is further reduced by resistance provided by : medform roughness; and silt and the sand remaining in suspension is deposited as parallel laminations. Eventually only mud is left to settle out. The absence of a complet 'houma-type' +urbidite sequence af a site loes not fan an

alternate explanation, other than turbidity/underflow activity, must be found for the formation of the sequence. No+ all furbidity underflows +ransport material in a traction carpet (Canders, 1965); the total load of the current may be carried in suspension. Deposition of the traction load and of the suspension load produces different structures within a sturbidite sedimentation unit and this has led to discussion of what actually constitutes a turbidity underflow and its deposits (see Sanders, 1965). If a traction carpet is absent, the bage of the sedimentary sequence may consist of laminated or cross-laminated sand. If a traction carpet is present (in the form of a debris flow or inertia flow), but sand is not carried in suspension, the resulting deposits may consist of a coarse, structureless Bed, a used of ripple cross-lamination and a layer of laminated silt and clay. Turbidity underflows not transporting sand in suspension are termed low-density underflows. Lacking both a traction carpet and sand in . suspension, an underflow may leave its mark in the form of a +ooled or scoured pedding surface, laminated silt beds and distorted and convoluted fine-grained laminae. A turbidity current originating on a very steep slope may have sufficient velocity to erode, rather than deposit, material. Only fine-grained sediment from the tail may eventually settle out in areas of erosion.

Velocity decay and changes in sediment load occur, not only with time but in space, from the original inception of

the underflow to its eventual dissipation somewhere on the lake bed. With increasing distance from the sediment source, the lower intervals of the furbidite sequence (the massive and coarse-grained, graded beds and the lower interval of parallel lamination - see Bouma, 1960, and Walker, 1967) will not be present. This reflects current velocity decay through space, from the upper flow regime through the lower flow regime to relatively calm water, as well as the sediment deposition that has already occurred. Walker (1967) has analysed turbidite sequences in terms of number and thickness of intervals present. He suggests that the absence or the lower sediment intervals is a factor or the distance or the sample from the seliment source. A sequence beginning with current ripple cross-lamination is a good indication that cuttent velocity at this point had already decreased to the upper part of the lower flow regime (Bouma, 1962; Simons et al., 1955; Walker, 1967). If the current dissipates before it reaches a barrier or the distal and of the lake basin, only fine-grained material will be left to settle out from suspension., Deposits should consist of fine silt and clay, rather than sand and coarse silt, or a combination of coarse and fine sediment. The presence of syndepositional deformation features suggests that current movement was still taking place. Fine-grained, graded beds may be the deposits of an underflow tail.

177

Turbidity underflows generated in flume experiments are checked at the end of the flume. Sediment settles out from

suspension forming a bed drading upwards from coarse sand (if present) to clay. In a lake or reservoir, an underflow may be checked by a natural or man-made obstacle before the current can dissipate. Although a coarse-grainel massive or graded bed could be present, the resulting turbidite sequence at this point would lack the parallel laminations and cross-laminations of the "Bouma-type" turbidite

Cross-lamination (and, at a larger scale, cross-beddind) is a common feature in turbidite sequences. Current ripple cross-lamination is the cross-sectional expression of the moulding of bed material into ripples by currents in the lower flow regime (Simons et al., 1965; EcKee, 1965). Stoss-side erosion and lee-side deposition cause lateral and vertical migration of ripples, which in turn produces cross-laminated beds (EcKee, 1965; Selley,

1976). A cross-laminated bed generally blends upwards into morizontal lamination: this reflects a decrease in current welocity with increased hed roughness and deposition of the remaining coarse sediment load. Furthermore, as velocity decreases, the 'necessity' of resistance due to/bedform

roughness decreases. The ripples become more and more ted with increasing wave leigth. Eventually, the ripple cross-lamination may disappear into wavy or borizontal parallel laminae. In a lacustrine environment, ripples at depth are generally associated with turbidity underflow because of the current velocity required along the Ded, and the fact that ripples can only form in sand. An Axtensive study of ripple cross-lamination was undertaken by McKee (1965).

Velocity decay should be evident both vertically and 'laterally from the source. However, if an underflow travels in 'pulses' or is followed immediately by another underflow, disturbance and erosion of the initial deposite may occur. (Sine-grai)ed material may be proded by the head of a subsequent underflow, or existing pedding surfaces may be deformed, and sile and fine sand incorporated in the overlying coarse deposite. Horizontal laminations may be folded into an ticlines and synchines, or recumbent folds. Inversely graded pr multi-graded coarse-grained beds may be produced.

4.1.3 Lost-depositional Deformation Structures

After a structure has been (formed, it may be subjected to stresses that deform, and cometimes obliterate, the distructure. Such deformation may be on a very minor scale, affecting only one set of lamination or it may be on a very large scale, affecting several varves, or beds many metres in thickness. (A brief summary of common post-depositional deformation structures is given in Selley, 1976). Among the most common deformation structures recognized are slumps and slidet, distorted or contorted beds and laminations, and load structures. Slumps and slides frequently cause folding and faulting of laminations and beds. By contrast, liquefaction and grain-flow generally destroy any primary depositional structures present. Between these two extremes, one may find slump bedding containing sodiment clasts, flow structures and fragments of graded beds, horizontal and

cross-lamination, and other depositional features. Slump bedding may lie unconformably over undeformed bedding or it may deform the bedding surface over which it moves. The stress caused by a swiftly-moving grain-flow or slide on a tine-grained, hon-cohesive bedding surface may deform the underlying sediment. As with ripples, the deformed sediment may increase resistance to flow because of greater 'bedform roughness', thereby slowing flow velocity. Alternatively, a low-velocity, coarse-grained slump or slide may exert sufficient pressure of underlying fine-grained sediment to cause deformation by differential loading.

urbidity underflows can be generated by slumps and slides (middleton and Hampton, 1973). Therefore, slump deposits at one site may correlate with underflow deposits at another site. A sedimentation unit deposited by a high-velocity; slump-generated underflow may be overridden, perhaps disturbed, by the slow-moving slump material. Distorted bedding or lamination may result from other factors besides slumps. Distorted lamination in coarse

-and/or fine-grained sediment has been related to:

"... 1) an overriding force ... [Such as the passage of turbidity currents], 2) differential overloading, and 3) slow mass movement of saturated sediments on an inclined

slope" (Coleman and Gagliano, 1965; see also, Dzulynski and Smith; 1963). Convolute lamination, in which the laminae have been deformed into anticlines and synclines; has been discussed by Dzulynski and Smith (1963); Sanders (1965); Coleman and Gagliano (1965); and Selley (1976), among others. Selley (1976) suggests that convolute lamination."... probably originates ... by the dewatering of sediment aided by the shear stresses set up by the turbidity flow itself" Differences in degree of porosity and cohesiveness between sand and fine-grained laminae create stresses within the sediment layers that may cause "... lengthening of the laminae without any lateral shortening" (Dzulynski and Smith, 1963); that is, the formation of anticlines and synclines which, unlike the folds created by slumping, arenot reduced in areal extent. Sanders. (1965) has included convolute laminae in the group of sedimentary structures considered to have been produced during deposition from turbulent suspension. This could lead to discussion as to whether convolute lamination is a syndepositional or a post-depositional deformation structure. If several mechanisms are responsible for the formation of convolute laminae, then the classification of the convolutions as to* syndepositional or post-depositional may depend on its sedimentary context.

Perhaps an unusually rapid and relatively heavy deposition of fine-grained material, for example, deposition 1.1

from the tail of a turbidity underflow in an area of otherwise slow settlement of silt and clay from overflows, could generate increased pore water pressure within the sediment. Gradual expulsion of water from the underlying silt could possibly result in small-scale, fine-grained convolute laminge within fine-grained sedimentation units. Compaction due to the weight of overlying sediment may further deform convolute laminations by flattening out the anticlines and synclines against the upper and lower bedding surfaces (Grabau, 1960). Differential loading may also result in the formation of load casts and pseudonodules (Selley, 1976). Whereas convolute lamination refers to a set of laminae deformed into anticlines and synclines, load casts deform the underlying sediment from above only. Load casts disrupt otherwise horizontal fine-grained lamination. It is possible for segments of the overlying coarse-grained bed to become completely detached from the bed and surrounded by distorted laminae or structureless mud in a massive fine-grained bed; these segments are frequently termed pseudonodules (Pettijohn and Potter, 1964; Selley, 1976).

The primary sedimentary structures discussed above are those which are likely to be present in a section of glaciolacustrine deposits. The types of structures, their development, thickness and location within the section (or core) can indicate the location of the section in the lake relative to the sediment source, and the changes in the

environment in which the sediments were deposited.

4.2 The Sunwapta Lake Cores: Primary Sedimentary Structures 4.2.1 General

On July 30 and 31,1975, seven cores were obtained from Sunwapta Lake, four⁵ from the north basin and three from the south basin (Fig. 6) using a gravity corer. The unconsolidated, predominantly fine-grained nature of the lake bed sediments caused problems in the coring operation. Several cores were lost completely, flowing out of the corer as it was taken from the water. Of the cores that were successfully collected, there was some disturbance and loss at the base of the cores on removing and sealing the core liner. Horizontal lamination at the base of several cores shows faulting and other disturbance probably related to the flowage of unconsolidated mud before the cap was put on the core liner. As the corer descended through the bottom deposits, frictional resistance between the core liner and

the sediment caused drag along the sides; laminae were either bent downwards at the sides, or assumed a convex-upward cross-sectional profile. The degree of convexity varies from core to core and within each core. Several of the cores also show slight, 1 - 2mm, vertical displacement within sets of laminae. This faulting may be due to drying. A more serious problem than the above is the loss of small sections of several cores which broke off or crumbled away, leaving gaps in the core 'record'. Despite some disturbance and loss, it was thought that primary sedimentary structures visible in the cores could be related 'to sedimentary processes and rates of sedimentation operating in Sunwapta Lake within recent years.

184

4.2.2 Sedimentary Structures in the Cores

Several primary sedimentary structures can be recognized in some or all of the cores. The predominant features, defined largely on the basis of descriptions and photographs of similar features found in Pettijohn and Potter (1964), Middleton (1965), Jopling and MacDonald (1975), and Selley (1976), can be classified as follows: 1. Large-scale (several centimetres thick) rhythmic sedimentation units,

2. Horizontal laminations,

Coarse-grained structureless beds,
 Current ripple cross-lamination,

---- croppic cross idminicion,

5. Post-depositional, deformation structures:

large-scale disturbed sequences, and

b. distorted or contorted lamination. These features are not necessarily mutually exclusive. Two or more adjacent structures may form a larger sedimentation unit.

4.2.2.1 Largerscale Rhythmic Sedimentation Units

This is a prominent feature of all seven cores. All other structures except certain deformation structures and some structureless sand beds are contained within the cyclic sedimentation units. Each[®] unit consists of:

- An apparently structureless or faintly laminated' fine-grained bed, and
- 2. A complex bed consisting of fine-grained, or both fine-grained and coarse-grained sediment, generally in horizontal laminae, but also containing graded bedding, coarse-grained structureless beds; contorted and .
 - otherwise disturbed lamination, and ripple
 - cross-lamination.

The division between units and between beds within each unit is not sharply defined: rather, it is marked by a gradual change in the number and grain-size, and frequently in the thickness, of the horizontal lamination. The measurement of each unit size is somewhat arbitrary because of the absence of distinct boundaries. Unit size is variable from core to core and within each core.

4.2.2.2 Horizontal Lamination

The most common and perhaps the most distinctive, feature of all seven cores, horizontal lamination occurs throughout the length of each core. The laminae tend to be concentrated in sets and are better developed and more numerous in the complex bed of the rhy flic sedimentation units. Where coarse material is present, the laminae are more distinct and the sets larger (that is, thicker). There are several beds of laminated sand, and sets of laminae consisting of sand and silt. Otherwise, lamination is caused by alternating laminae of clay and fine silt, or by variations in colour. The indistinct nature of individual fine grained laminae may make laminations appear thicker in predominantly fine-grained sediment.

4.2.2.3 Coarse-grained Structureless and Boorly Laminated Beds and Bedding

Coarse-grained structureless beds and bedding is present in several cores, ranging in thickness from several millimetres (almost a yery thick lamina) to several centimetres. The coarsest beds consist of well-sorted sand. There are also beds of unsorted coarse silt and medium to fine sand. These structureless sedimentary features are not isolated beds, but tend to occur adjacent to similar beds of slightly different grain-size (graded bedding), or in bedding sequences separated by finer-grained bedding or laminae.

4.2.2.4 Ripple Cross-lamination

Pipple cross-lamination is rare, clearly visible in only one of the seven cores. A sequence of what may be a section of cross-laminated fine sand viewed normally or tangentially to current flow directions is also present in one core. In general, the cross-laminated sequences grade upwards into horizontal lamination.

4.2.2.5 Post-depositional Deformation Structures

Sections of several of the cores have been folded and faulted due to subaqueous slump activity. Individual beds and laminae have been contorted or broken into fragments that preserve the original structural features. Sediment clasts of both coarse- and fine-grained material have been incorporated into the disturbed bedding.

The deformation in all cases has apparently affected more than one rhythmic sedimentation unit. With one exception, there is no sharp lower boundary between the slumped material and the subjacent undisturbed material; the degree of deformation decreases with sediment depth. Laminations and strata have been folded into anticlines and recumbent folds.

Two cores (1 and 7) show well-developed load casts and pseudonodules. Segments of structureless sand beds protrude into underlying fine-grained laminated or structureless beds, causing slight upfolding of sufrounding laminae or bedding sequences. In one core, a portion of the overlying sand bed has become completely enclosed in the subjacent fine-grained sediment.

On a smaller scale (less than 1cm), fine-grained single laminae or sets of laminations have been folded, stretched or interlaminated. Several examples are visible where silt and clay laminae have been gently folded into an anticline. These features may in fact be syndepositional features, that is, affected by the current that deposited them, rather than

post-depositional features. Others may be the result of differential loading and would therefore be classified as post-depositional deformation structures.

4.3.1 General

On the basis of their known location within the flake, and the predominant sedimentary structures visible in each core, the seven cores can be divided into one intermediate, three south basin and three north basin cores (Fig. f). The

south basin cords are:

Core 2, Shom Long, collected near Pan 3,

Corr 3, alout 68cm long, Jaken south and slightly east of Core 2, and

Core 4, the most easterly core of the three, collected southeast of Core 3. A portion of the typ of Core 4 has broken off and the overall length remaining is approximately 86cm.

The north basin cores are:

 Core 1, 65cm long, collected south of, and between Pans 2 and 2A,

 Core 6, about 94cm long, taken in the centre of the north basin, west of Pans 2 and 2A, and

3. Core 7, about 60cm long, collected in the northeast section of the north basin, opposite the Mt. Athabasca stream delta.

Core 5, the west channel core, occupies an intermediate

position, in terms of sedimentary structures, between the north and south basin cores. Core 5 was collected'in the north basin, north of the west channel.

4.3.2. The South Basin Cores

The most distinctive feature of Core 2 (Fig. 27A) is the horizontal lamination present throughout the core. Very faint, fine-grained sets of laminae alternate with sets of silt and fine-to-coarse sand laminae, forming what appear to be larger sedimentation units. However, these units are not clearly defined, nor are they divided into distinct fine-grained and coarse-grained beds; rather, the sedimentation units are the result of gradual variations in number, thickness, grain-size and distinctiveness of laminae. The unit's range rather widely in thickness, so it is unlikely they represent the regular seasonal changes in sediment input and accumulation that distinguish varves. On a general basis, the units vary from 10 - 20cm in thickness. The top 2cm of the core consist of a structureless fine sand bed overlying very thin, disturbed laminae folded into an anticline. The subjacent 2.5cm consists of alternating silt and sand laminae. Pifteen centimetres from the top of the core, silt and fine-to-coarse sand form very distinct lamination; several coarse laminae are 2 - 3mm thick. An unusual bed of thick (2 - 3mm) alternating laminae of fine sand and coarse silt with quartz grains appears between 22 and 24cm from the sediment surface. Predominantly sand

	FIGURE 27 A	•	CORE 2:	SOUTH BASIN	: : :
•	В	•	CORE 3:	SOUTH BASIN	• •
а. Г	C	•	CORE 4:	south basin	
an a	, D	1	CORE 1:	NORTH BASIN	
	, Č	•	CORE 6:	NORTH BASIN	
	- F	•	CORE 7:	NORTH BASIN	
	G		CORF 5.	WEST CHANNEL	ب ب









laminae lie between 28 - 29cm, 30 - 32cm, 49 - 55.5cm end 57.5 - 58.5cm from the top of the core. A sedimentation unit consisting of several beds of structureless and poorly-laminated coarse sand lies between 32 and 34.5cm. The unit is inversely graded, with the coarsest sand bed (about 1cm thick) at the top. Several examples of interlamination are present in the beds or sets of fine-grained laminae. Lamination at the base of the core has been disturbed, most likely during the coring operation.

Most of the top 26cm of Core 3 (Fig. 27B) have been disturbed by slumping. Coarse and fine-grained laminae and beds have been folded into anticlines and recumbent folds. It is possible that two slumps are represented, and the , slightly folded parallel laminations between 15 and 20cm mark an interval of undisturbed sedimentation. The slump material is predominantly fine-grained but several laminae, 5 - 10mm thick, of medium sand are present. Two thick (1,5 -2cm) strata of structureless silt and fine sand with numerous quartz grains are visible between 26 and 30cm, separated and bounded by beds of fine grained laminae. This resembles the coarse silt bed 22 - 24cm from the top of Core 2. From 43 - 47.5cm from the sediment surface of Core 3, a bedding sequence of poorly laminated and structureless coarse sand forms a distinctive unit. The remainder of the core, from 47.5 - 69cm, consists of well-developed sets of silt and sand laminae, each lamina about '1mm thick, alternating with faintly laminated or structureless beds;

these units resemble the apparently rhythmic sedimentation units found in Core 2. As in Core 2, the units range in, thickness from 10.- 20cm.

A small portion of the top of Core 4 has been lost. The first 2cm consist of several thick laminae of fine sand, and, thinner laminae composed of sand, silt and clay (Fig. 27C). Core 4 lacks the very coarse sand units found in Cores 2 and ?. However, Core 4 contains several beds of current ripple cross-lamination. The better-developed examples lie between 44.5 - 50cm and between 61 - 67 cm from the top of the core. The former grades upward from a bed of poorly laminated sand to current ripple cross-lamination to 'wavy' silt laminae. The latter follows a similar sequence, except that it lacks the subjacent structureless sand bed, and the ripples are composed of thicker laminae. Poorly developed ripple cross-lamination (perhaps viewed normally or tangentially to current flow) lies between 33.5 and 42.5cm. Unlike Cores 2 and 3, in which the laminae are largely horizontal and undisturbed, Core 4 contains numerous instances of disturbed fine-grained laminae. Lamination is wavy, folded into anticlines, or interlaminated. The top half of Core 4 contains more poorly laminated or structureless beds of silt and fine sand, than do either Core 2 or Core 3. Eight centimetres from the top of the core lies a 2.5cm thick bed of horizontally laminated sand and sigt. Below this is a centimetre-thick stratum of sand. The bed has been disturbed by coring and drying, but appears to be poorly laminated. A

bed of coarse silt/sand/large quartz grains, 3.5cm thick and about 16.5cm from the top, resembles a bed present in both Core 2 (22 - 24cm from the top) and Core 3 (26 - 30cm from the top). The bottom half of Core 4 is apparently divided into sedimentation units similar to those in Cores 2 and 3.

4.3.3 The North Basin Cores

Core 1 (Fig. 27D) is composed solely of fine-grained material - silt and clay. When damp, the core sections composed predominantly of clay appear as dark laminae or apparently structureless beds of varying thicknesses. Similarly, sections composed predominantly of silt appear as light-coloured laminae or apparently structureless beds of varying thicknesses. No definite annual or other rhythmic sedimentation pattern is clearly visible in the core. However, sets of well-developed silt and silt/clay laminae are, present at intervals throughout the core. The better-developed laminae lie between 9 - 11cm, 20 - 22cm, 28 - 30cm, and 46 - 52cm from the sediment surface. These laminations are generally adjacent to poorly defined laminae . or thick (about 0.5cm) alternating laminae of silt and silt/clay. Also appearing at intervals throughout the core are relatively thick (several centimetres), apparently structureless or poorly-laminated, predominantly clay beds. The best examples occur between 15 - 16.5cm, 22 - 25.5cm, 30 - 31.5cm, and 39.5 - 43cm. Several of these beds show possible grading or inverse grading; others grade abruptly

from, or into, silt beds. The sets of laminae and the poorly structured or structureless beds may form larger sedimentation units averaging 6 - 9cm in thickness. However, there are no definite boundaries separating one unit from another. Also visible in Core 1 are several instances of distorted fine-grained lamination. Wavy and 'pinched out' laminae occur between 3 - 4cm, 16.5 - 17cm, 25.5 - 27cm, 31.5 - 33cm, 45 - 46cm, and 49 - 50cm. Between 35 and 37cm from the top of the core, fine-grained laminae have been folded into an anticline. Between 52 and 54cm, sections of the overlying clay sediment bed disrupt the underlying, faint silt laminations.

(With the exception of some fine sand laminae between 56 and 60cm, Core 6 (Fig. 27E) consists of silt and clay, with horizontal lamination the dominant primary sedimentary structure throughout the core. Several beds, 2 - 3cm thick, appear structureless, but may actually contain laminations or grading not visible to the eye. As in Core 1, the more distinct sets of laminae appear at intervals, ranging from 6 - 10cm, from the sediment surface to the base of the core. Some disturbance of the horizontal lamination occurs between 20 and 25cm and again between 78 and 80cm from the top of the core.

Like the other north basin cores, Core 7 (Fig. 27F) consists largely of horizontally laminated silt and clay. The more distinct laminae occur between 34 and 36cm and between 44 and 46cm from the sediment surface. Two features stand out in Core 7:

The large dropstone, about 16.5cm from the top of the core, and

199

2. The post-depositional deformation structures in the upper 10cm of the core.

The top of Core 7 is unusual in that it contains coarser sediment than is found anywhere else in the three deep north basin cores. Several thick (about 0.5cm) laminae of sand and coarse or fine silt contrast with distinct silt and clay lamination. Deformation of the horizontal laminations

appears to be the result of differential loading of the coarser material on the mud laminae. This has created load casts and pseudonodules. The intervening sections of undisturbed horizontal lamination suggest that the deformation was not due to slumping. About 16.5cm from the top of Core 7, a large pebble with an apparent long axis 2.5cm in length, appears as a dropstone in the soft bottom sediments. Three centimetres' thickness of underlying sediment was disturbed. The pebble may have been thrown, but the distance from shore makes this unlikely. It is probable that the pebble was ice-rafted.

<u>4.3.4 The Intermediate Core</u>

Core 5 (Fig. 27G) combines features similar to those in Cores 2, 3 and 4, with features visible in Cores 1, 6 and 7. The top 31cm of the core consists of fine-grained horizontal laminations, with one exception; slump structures are visible between 2 and 10cm from the sediment surface. Fine-grained and fine sand laminae have been folded into anticlines and recumbent folds. A fragment of a poorly laminated sand bed at least 1cm thick has been included in the slump material. Distinct horizontal lamination is visible between 12 and 13cm, 17 and 19cm, and between 25 and 27cm. Two fine sand laminae, each about 2mm thick, are present, one at 21.5cm and the other at 28.5cm.

200

Sédimentary structures and predominant grain-size change abruptly below 31cm. From 31.+ 64cm below the

sediment surface, over 50 percent of the sediment is of sand size. The sand is present either as structureless or poorly laminated beds 2 - 4cm thick, or as laminae 0.5 - 2mm thick, * alternating with silt laminae. From 31 - 46.5cm, both coarse-grained and fine-grained bedding and laminations have been folded and fragmented by slump activity. From 46.5 -64 cm, the horizontal beds and laminations are undisturbed. A sedimentation unit of poorly laminated coarse sand lies between 46.5 - 50cm; the unit appears to grade upward from very coarse to coarse sand and then inversely upward from coarse to very coarse sand. A unit of laminated sand (with some silt laminae) between 51 and 55cm resembles the fragments of laminated sand bedding present in the slump material described above. A second laminated sand bed containing some silt laminae lies between 56 and 58.5cm. Several examples of disturbed laminae are present. A

narrow bed of what may be ripple cross-lamination is visible

between 5.2 and 53cm. At the base of a fine sand bed, 2cm thick, fragments of the underlying, apparently structureless silt bed have, been incorporated into the sand as fragments and wisps or 'flame structures'.

4.3.5 Analysis and Discussion

With several exceptions, most notably the coarse structureless and poorly laminated sand units, the sedimentary structures visible in the seven cores are not distinctive, isolated features. Ripple cross-lamination grades upward into wavy and horizontal lamination. Faint laminae appear in the midst of thin structureless bedding. Fine-grained lamination grades inversely upward into coarse-grained lamination which in turn, grades into fine-grained laminae or structureless beds. Therefore, while rhythmic sedimentation units are visible to some extent in all seven cores, there are no abrupt distinct boundaries within, and between, units. Clear-cut annual deposits (varves), often described in studies of glacial lake sediments, are not visible in either the south basin or the north basin and intermediate cores. This may be the result . of several factors:

The relatively small area of the two basins,
 The location of the basins with respect to the sediment source,

3. Lake currents of high velocity associated with high discharge, -

Katabatic winds associated with high temperatures, The shallow depth $\wp f$ both basins, and 5. 6. Underflow and slump activity. The first four factors combine to hasten the movement of suspended sediment out the lake. The last two factors promote rapid settling and deposition of both coarse and fine material. Sunwapta Lake has been shown to be an effective sediment trap (Mathews, 1964b; Gilbert, 1975a), but almost all sedimentation occurs before winter. By the end of the melt season, little sediment is left in suspension to settle out and form the structureless or graded clay 'winter' varve beds. In addition, underflow and slump activity may introduce new material in winter, or remove in spring whatever fine-grained material has settled out between freeze-up and break-up. Therefore, the simple and complex varves described by Antevs (1931 and 1951) and others are not present in the Sunwapta Lake cores. Nevertheless, rhythmic, apparently cyclical sedimentation units defined by variations in number, thickness and grain-size of lamination, are visible in all seven cores. It seems likely, as discussed below, that the small-scale rhythmic deposits (measured in millimetres) represent daily (or slightly longer period), fluctuations in sediment input; the large-scale rhythmic units (measured in centimetres)

represent annual melt season deposition. The latter includes coarse-grained laminae, distorted and contorted laminae, and such turbidity underflow features as coarse structureless

15 1
beds and ripple cross-lamination.

The lack of well-defined annual deposits (varves) makes it difficult to distinguish the sediment and structures of one year from those of another year. Correlation between cores is hindered by the scarcity of marker beds; very similar beds or bedding sequences, such as graded underflow deposits or sets of silt and sand laminae, may in fact have been produced by two or more even s, either simultaneously or with a time difference ranging from several seconds to several years. Without observing or recording the underwater progress of a turbidity underflow or slump, there is no way of knowing whether an event affected one or more core sites. It is not unlikely that an underflow travelled over one site and bypassed another. The next underflow may have reversed the situation. Furthermore, underflows can travel in 'pulses' and, unless they are checked abruptly, gradually dissipate with the overall velocity decaying through the. flow regimes. The massive, graded or poorly laminated sand deposits of one core could be related to ripple cross-lamination or deposits from suspension - fine-grained tail sediment - in another core site. Erosion of material by high-velocity currents can create discrepancies between two cores. Slumping can distort deposits and structures such as horizontal or cross-lamination; at the same time, material not deposited in a core area may be included in the slump material and transported to the core site. The distance between two cores and their respective locations within the

lake influence the process or processes of deposition and the relative effects of an underwater event on the core areas. The size and shape of the lake basin affects the results of a subaqueous current slump. Without continual monitoring of discharge and sell input from year to year, it is difficult (and perhaps misleading) to relate the data concerning sedimentation collected in one year to the events of previous years.

However, several important factors relating to sedimentation in Sunwapta Lake are known or inferred, and these factors greatly influence the analysis of the seven cores. Sunwapta Lake is divided into two basins by an intervening bedrock ridge; this has affected sediment distribution and deposition in the lake to a greater or lesser extent, depending on the location of the major sediment source. At some time between 1950 and 1956, the Athabasca Glacier retreated to a line south of the ridge (Fig. 2). The two basins, the north basin and the smaller south basin ave been in existence at least since the time of Mathews' sediment transport study in 1957 (Mathews, 1964b). A second major factor affecting sedimentation in Sunwapta Lake has been the changes in location of the major sediment source or sources. Not only have the three main streams migrated over their respective deltas, but the relative importance of the southeast and southwest streams has changed over the years (Mathews, 1964b; Gilbert, 1975a). These two factors, the intervening ridge and the changing

sediment source, should be evident in core samples taken in Sunwapta Lake.

The south basin is the proximal zone. Since at least 1957 (Mathews, 1964b), the south basin has constituted, or been included in, the zone of rapid sedimentation. In 1957, the sedimentation rate was estimated at 0.5 gm/cm²/day. It was suggested that the top 10 - 20cm of sediment cores taken from the deeper section of the lake, in the zone of rapid sedimentation, represented one year's deposits.

In 1975, discharge recorded in the Sunwapta River (and, from July 2 to August 21, in the southeast stream, see Fig. 17 and 18) followed the general pattern shown by the mean of mean daily flow in the river for the years 1948 - 1972 (Gilbert, 1975a). Flow began in mid-May, reached its maximum peak in early July, peaked again at the end of July/beginning of August, and tapered off, erratically, to

freeze-up in mid-to-late October. Sediment input for the 1975 melt season, based on suspended sediment concentration and sediment pan data, show a general correlation with discharge (Fig. 19B); that is, the highest sedimentation rates and heaviest concentrations of suspended sediment occurred at the beginning and end of July (approximately July 5 - 15 and July 25 - 31). (As discussed in Chapter 3, the correlation frequently breaks down when examined for particular instances.) The south basin cores were collected on July 31, at the end of the most active^o period of the melt season. Estimated and measured sedimentation rates for zone A (the zone of rapid sedimentation, see Fig. 26) suggest a thickness of 9 - 10cm of sediment deposited between May 15 and July 31. This would include material deposited by turbidity underflows and material settling out from suspension.

That turbidity underflows occurred in the south basin seems reasonably certain. An underflow was monitored by velocity meters on August 17/18, 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a), and conditions conducive to underflow activity were noted at the beginning and end of July, 1975. Furthermore, certain features visible in the cores, (coarse structureless and poorly laminated sand units, ripple cross-lamination, laminated silt and coarse sand), at present, can only be a tributed to turbidity underflows as described by Kuenen (1951), Bouma (1962), Sanders (1965), Walker (1967) and others. It is possible that the coarse sand deposits about 33cm and 43cm from the top of Cores 2 and 3 respectively and the current ripple cross-lamination beginning at 45cm from the top of Core 4 represent the same underflow event. This idea is reinforced by the fact that underlying sequences of structureless and poorly laminated beds alternating with sets of well-developed laminae show a rough correspondance between cores. This is shown, for example, by the lamination 56 - 57cm from the top of Core 2 and the lamination 60 61cm from the top of Core 3. If the slump material comprising the first 10 + 15cm of Core 3 is considered to be sediment redeposited by slumping from outside the core area,

then the coarse sand unit actually lies about 28 - 30cm from the sediment surface. Another underflow, or a grain-flow, may be represented by the coarse silt/fine sand beds with large quartz grains found in Core 4, 16 - 20cm from the top, in Core 2, 22 - 24cm from the top, and in Core 3, 26 -30.5cm from the top (or about 16cm below the base of the slump material). These underflow deposits, with the exception of the ripple cross-lamination, do not reflect velocity decay, but lie uncomformably below fine-grained sediment. Sanders (1965) has suggested that a coarse-grained bed overlain abruptly by a fine-grained bed represents deposition of the traction load of a underflow followed by deposition of material from turbulent suspension.

The sand beds, the current ripple cross-lamination visible in Core 4, and the slump material at the top of Core 3 probably represent single, isolated relatively large-scale events. The remainder of the core sediments consist largely of material accumulated gradually over varying periods of time. In 1975, it was estimated that a layer of sediment averaging 14 - 15cm in thickness was added to the bed of the south basin during the melt season. If, as discharge records seem to indicate, the mean daily discharge of the source stream (and therefore, to a large extent, the sediment input) in 1975 is fairly representative of melt season mean daily discharge, then an average thickness of 14 - 15cm of sediment has been added to the south basin each year in recent years. The apparently rhythmic sedimentation

units in all three cores range in thickness from 10 - 20cm. It is probable that these units represent annual melt season deposition. Because there are no distinct boundaries, the deposits of one year merge imperceptibly with the deposits of the previous and succeeding years. However, the distinct sand/silt laminations present at relatively regular intervals along the length of each core probably indicate periods of maximum discharge and sediment input for each year. July and early August, on the average, is the time of maximum sustained flow (Gilbert, 1975a). Mathews (1964b) and Gilbert (1975a) suggested that the distinct lamination, in the order of 0.5 - 5.0mm thick, present in cores collected in 1957 and 1974 respectively, recorded diurnal fluctuations in sediment input. In 1975, from July 4 - 31, when the cores were taken from the south basin, an average daily thickness of sediment in the order of 1.5 - 3.5mm was added to the . lake bed south of the island, Total accumulated thickness for this period was approximately 6.25cm. The top 5cm of Core 2 forms a unit consisting of well-defined sand and silt laminations overlying poorly laminated silt, and underlying a structureless coarse sand bed about 1cm thick. From discharge records and estimated sedimentation rates (Fig. 18, Table 4A and 4B), it appears likely that the laminations represent the daily input of sediment from July 3 to July 31. If the coarse-grained lamination at the base of the unit is considered to represent the July 3 influx of sediment, approximately 25 - 30 laminae can be counted

between the base and the coarse structureless bed at the surface. (Individual laminae are not always distinctive.) Maximum daily sediment input was recorded between July 3 and July 7. The base of the unit consists of a centimetre of poorly laminated sand with little silt; this may he the deposits of the period of high discharge, highest sediment input, and high-velocity lake currents which transported a large proportion of silt and clay rapidly into the north basin. From about July 7 - July 15, both sediment input and discharge remained high; this period is recorded by approximately 10 well-defined sand and silt couplets. Between July 15 and July 24, discharge dropped, and sediment input, in contrast with previous periods, was low and stable. Average daily sediment accumulation was the lowest of any time interval between July 3 - 31. On July 24, discharge and sediment input rose and remained high until early August. The guieter interval of mid-July may be represented by the faint silt lamination and occasional fine. sand lamina between 1.5 and 3.25cm from the sediment surface. The range between day and night temperatures was reduced, the lake was relatively calm, lake level was comparatively low, and sediment input probably did not vary greatly over diurnal periods. Conditions on July 24 were conducive to underflow activity, but whether the sand bed at the top of Core 2 was deposited on July 24 or later cannot be determined definitely, as the subjacent material has been disturbed. The discrepancy between the thickness of

accumulated sediment estimated for July (between 6 and 7cm) and the actual thickness of sediment in Core 2, representing sedimentation in July, 1975, may be due to:

Erosion of previous deposits by turbidity underflow, or
 The method by which sediment accumulation was

calculated. The actual sedimentation rates measured for the three south basin sediment pans may have been affected by wash-out and entrainment of sediment already deposited in the pans, by slump-generated turbidity underflows redepositing material into the pans, or by spillage of soft bottom sediment over the pan sides. Furthermore, estimated sedimentation rates for the pans may reflect deposition from underflows that bypassed the Core 2 site.

Another unit consisting of coarse laminated sand and silt appears between 14 and 19.5cm from the top of Core 2. The pattern of mean daily discharge in the Sunwapta River for the 1974 melt season was somewhat different from that of 1975. Periods of high flow occurred approximately between June 17 - 28, between July 17 - August 7, and between August 17 (when an underflow was recorded in the south, basin, see Gilbert, 1975a) and August 31. It may be that the coarse laminae.present, at 15.5cm and 16.5cm from the top of the core are underflow deposits associated with peak discharge / on August 4 - 5 and August 16 - 18 repectively. The coarse-grained laminae reflect variations in sediment input

over a period of several days; that is, an interval of cool weather with little diurnal change in temperature, discharge, and sediment input.

The coarse sand and silt units appear to be concentrated in the upper half of the cores. It may be that the sediment in the lower part of the south basin cores corresponds to the coarse sediment and underflow structures in the lower part of Core 5, both reflecting a time in which the southwest stream, as the major sediment source, flowed directly into the north basin.

e.

At least until 1957, much of the north basin was included in the zone of rapid sedimentation. Sedimentation rates ranged from 0.6g/cm²/day in the southeast corner of the basin to 0.001g/cm²/day at the distal end of the lake, and Mathews (1964b) suggested that a layer of sediment, 10.-20cm thick, could accumulate in one year in the deeper sections. By 1974, and probably earlier, the south basin had become the proximal zone. Sedimentation rates calculated for the south basin-in 1975 were often double those of the north basin. It was estimated that an average thickness of 6 - 7cm was added to the deep section of the morth basin during the 1975 melt season; this was based on sedimentation rates ranging from 0.02 - 0.38g/cm²/day.

The cores collected in the north basin, with the exception of Core 5 (from the west channel), consist predominantly of fine-grained horizontal laminae. Well-developed, slightly coarser lamination appears at

irregular intervals, particularly in Cores 6 and 7. The remainder of the laminae are very faint and visible only when the core is damp. Several beds of silt or silt and clay appear structureless. The horizontal laminae are probably the result of fluctuations in sediment input during the melt season. However, the thickness of some of the laminae (up to and over 2mm) and the location of the north basin sites with respect to the ridge and the sediment source suggest that the laminae, in general, are not the result of diurnal variations in sediment input, but correspond to longer periods of stable weather conditions. Sets of coarse-grained laminae may record diurnal variations in sediment input during periods of warm weather and high discharge. From data collected in 1975, daily accumulation of sediment in the deep section of the north basin ranged in thickness from 0.05mm in the spring to 1.6 and 1.7mm at the beginning and end of July, respectively. In periods of warm weather, high-velocity currents entering the lake from the southeast stream, and to a lesser extent, from the southwest and Mt. Athabasca streams, transported somewhat coarser material by overflow, interflow and possibly underflow, out into the north basin. However, warm weather was accompanied by katabatic winds, waves, and lake currents which generated turbulence and, as in the south basin, retarded deposition of fine-grained sediment in suspension until calmer ,

212

The laminations make it difficult to distinguish one

conditions prevailed.

annual or melt season deposit from another. Larger sedimentation units consisting of a set of well-defined lamination and a poorly-laminated or structureless bed (or bedding sequence) may each represent one melt season's deposits. On the other hand, several sets of distinct laminae may record several periods of high flow in one melt season. At 1975 sedimentation rates, deposits of about 13 -14 years are represented in Core 6.

With the exception of the top of Core 7. Core 6 is the only morth basin core containing sediment of sand size. The fine sand laminations in Core 6 may have resulted from a similar situation to that noted on the east delta in 1975, namely, the temporary flow of relatively high-velocity currents directly into the porth basin. Alternatively, these laminae may have been produced when the southwest stream was the main source of sediment. The fact that Core 1 lacks well-defined lamination would suggest that the distinct laminae in Core 6 are related to flow from the southwest stream. Core 1 does contain minor features of disturbance: fine-grained rippled laminae, for example, between 26 -27cm, 32 - 33cm, and 45 - 46cm from the sediment surface:

'pinched out' or interlaminated sediment, for example, between 49 - 50cm; and laminae folded into anticlines, for example, between 35 - 38cm. These features probably resulted from the passage of currents. Anemometers and velocity meters in the south basin in 1974 related lake bottom currents to wind (Gilbert, 1975a). A similar situation may

₃₂213

exist in the north basin. Strong katabatic winds are associated with high air temperatures, which in turn, are associated with high discharge and large sediment input. The same environmental conditions that produced the clear-cut. laminations in Core 6 (20 - 21cm, 32 - 36cm, and 56 - 60cm from the sediment surface) may have produced the disturbed laminae in Core 1 (16 - 17cm, 32 -33cm, and 53 - 55cm from the sediment surface). Alternatively, minor underflows originating in the southwest stream may have been responsible for the features of both cores. If minor turbidity underflows travelled as far as Core 6, depositing fine sand laminae in the area, the passage of dissipating currents may also have produced the fine-grained contorted laminae visible in Core 1. These latter features are on a very small scale, the thickest being less than 2cm. Since ho sediment coarser than silt is present in Core 1, taken east of Core 6, a relationship between the sand and silt lamination and the disturbed laminae (which occur at approximately the same depth in each core) would suggest flow from west to east. This would be likely if the southwest stream were very active.

The coarser material, load structures and pseudonodules. in the top 20cm of Core 7 may be associated with stream flow from the Mt. Athabasca delta. These are recent sediments. Core 7 was collected in the distal zone of the lake, with respect to the major sediment source. However, there were

'some high flow events in the Mt. Athábasca stream, for

example, in the early part of July, 1975, although this stream was relatively inactive through most of 1974 and 1975. These events may have generated density underflows which deposited the coarse sediment in the Core 7 area. Alternatively, or in addition, slumps on the Mt. Athabasca stream delta may have generated turbidity underflows affecting the Core 7 site. With the exception of the top 20cm of Core 7, there are no indications that the deep, section of the north basin was the proximal zone at any time.

Unlike the other north basin cores, Core's does contain features which reflect a proximal location with respect to the sediment source. The very coarse sediment in the lower half of the core was probably deposited by turbidity underflows originating in the southwest stream. It is known that, in some years, the southwest stream was the major source of sediment. In 1974, main stream flow was directed east and southeast into the south basin. However, it is likely that at one time, main stream flow was directed northeast into the southeast delta was directly into the north basin. Furthermore, the southwest delta is susceptible to slumping, for the reasons outlined for the southeast delta (see Chapter 3). If the rate of sediment accumulation has remained relatively constant since the west channel

became a zone of low to moderate sedimentation, then approximately 6 - 7cm thickness has been added each year for

the last 4 - 5 years. Well-defined lamination appears at intervals 5 - 7cm apart in the top 31cm of the core. This may reflect diurnal variations in sediment input during annual periods of maximum discharge. Slumping has introduced material into the core area. The coarse laminated sand units included in the slump material 31 - 47cm from the top of the core resemble a sand unit visible between 51 and 55cm. The relatively high proportion of fine-grained material in the slump section suggests that the slump occurred some time. after the laminated sand bed was deposited. Some of the silt and clay may be the fine-grained tail deposits which, having settled out from suspension after the coarser material was deposited, increased the pore water pressure and initiated the slump. Similarly, the coarse material present in the slump section 1.5 - 10cm from the core top may be material redeposited from outside the core area. This coarse sediment

216

would, therefore, have little to do with sedimentation oprocesses active at the core site at the time of the slump; in fact, the sand deposits could be several years old.

Sunwapta Lake is a small lake, only 0.8km in length. It is very likely that, without the intervening ridge, turbidity underflows could travel across the lake to the

distal zone. Prior to the glacier's retreat south of the island and the establishment of the south basin as the main recipient of sediment, density underflows probably affected the north basin. As discussed in Chapter 3, the ridge has restricted underflow, and to a lesser extent, interflow,

and and and a second second

والمسترك والمستركم ومرور والمتحد

activity to the south basin. This is evident in the lack of structures in the north basin cores associated with underflow activity. With few exceptions, the core deposits suggest relatively stable conditions of sedimentation in the deep section of the north basin, at least in recent years. Sunwapta Lake has been shown to be an effective sediment trap (Mathews, 1964b). Echo soundings in the lake in 1973 and 1974 (Gilbert, 1975a) showed two reflecting

horizons. The upper horizon was thought to be the surface of the lake bed sediments: the lower Morizon, the surface of the non-lacustrine deposits. Measured thickness of lacustrine sediment ranged from less than 2m along the shoreline to over 9m in the deep sections of the north and south basins. There is too much sediment in the deep sections to be accounted for by the measured sedimentation rates of 1957 and 1975. Several factors may explain this discrepancy:

- The retreat of the glacier caused changes in the location of the proximal, intermediate and distal zones. As late as 1957, estimated sedimentation rates in part of the north basin were almost twice as high as those calculated for 1975.
- The Mt. Athabasca stream at one time may have contributed much more sediment than at present.
- 3. Melting and calving of the ice front when it formed the southern boundary of the lake probably deposited large quantities of sediment directly into the lake.

4. Slumping redeposited material from the steep slopes of the deltas and ridge into the deep sections of both basins.

218

It is significant that the northern part of the lake, presently the distal zone, has relatively gentle slopes and is furthest from all sediment sources. A thickness of only 2 - 4m of sediment was indicated by echo soundings in the north section of the north basin, although this is the

oldest part of the lake.

5. Summary and Conclusions

A proglacial lake is formed when meltwater is ponded between the glacier margin and a barrier such as a bedrock ridge or moraine. Because of its proximity to a glacier, a proglacial lake is often characterized by a large and variable input of suspended sediment corresponding to seasonal and longer- (over a period of years) and shorter-(hourly or daily), term changes in glacier ablation (Østrem, 1969). It is this common characteristic that makes each proglacial lake unique and unpredictable. The factors

affecting ice and snow melt and sediment supply, and therefore ultimately controlling proglacial lacustrine sedimentation, are many and varied. Some are of obvious importance: weather conditions, both long-term and

short-term; the condition of the source glacier (retreating or advancing, cold-based or warm-based); the availability of eroded material; the discharge and variability in discharge of the influent stream(s); the size of the lake and the bathymetry of its bed; the location of the proximal, intermediate, and distal zones within the lake. Other factors may attain temporary importance: minor changes in the channel or channels of the source stream(s); jokulhlaups; additions of water and sediment from intermittent glacial and non-glacial streams; ice-rafting; conditions generating slumping; changes in groundwater flow. These and other variables control the delicate balance between sediment 'input' (supply) and 'output' (deposition - and outflow).

The study of an individual lake is, in itself, an academic excercise; conditions vary from lake to lake and within each lake through time and space. In a larger context, however, study of individual glacial and proglacial lakes is necessary for several reasons, including the need for comparison with laboratory experiments, and a search for common characteristics that will aid in the interpretation of present and past lacustrine processes of sediment distribution and deposition. The more controlled the

laboratory environment, the less it resembles the natural environment. The constantly changing and interrelated variables that have produced the sedimentary structures now

visible in cores and exposed sections cannot be reproduced in a laboratory. At the same time, direct observation of sedimentary processes in proglacial lakes is practically impossible. The relative importance of various factors can be more easily assessed under controlled laboratory conditions. Laboratory studies provide the clues as to what happens in a proglacial lake environment through time and space; field studies provide a measure of confirmation of laboratory findings.

Sunwapta Lake is a small, relatively shallow, proglacial lake adjacent to the Athabasca Glacier. From 1935, when the lake came into existence, until the early 1960's, when the ice margin no longer formed the southern boundary, the lake increased in area with the continued retreat of the glacier front. Since the mid-1950's, the lake has occupied two basins, the original north basin and the smaller, more recent south basin. Growth of active deltas and the large input of sediment is gradually reducing the area and the depth of the lake; this is particularly true for the south basin which, since the late 1960's, has been the proximal zone. The lake is fed directly by meltwater streams, but the major source of water and sediment has, changed several times since the lake's inception.

Cores collected from the lake bed clearly indicate. variations, through time, in the location of the proximal and distal zones. Grain-size, sedimentary structures, and thickness of apparently annual deposits reflect the migration of the source stream and the division of the lake into two basins. Some of the changes known or thought to have occurred in the lake can be recognized in the cores, Sediment pan data from 1957 (Mathews, 1964b) and 1975 show the effectiveness of Sunwapta Lake as a sediment trap; comparison of the 1957 data with that of 1975 shows the effectiveness of the bedrock ridge as a barrier to sediment distribution between the south and north basins. Total sediment accumulation in the lake from May 15 - October 15, 1975, was estimated at 14.5 x 103 - 16.2 x 103 metric tons. This compares with an estimated sediment input for the 1975 melt season of 19.7 x $10^3 - 21.0$ x 10^3 metric tons and an output of 4,800 - 5,200 metric tons.

From statistical studies carried out on the Sunwapta River in 1959 and 1960 (Mathews, 1964a), Mathews concluded

that air temperature and percentage of sunshine had a much greater effect on run-off from the Athabasca Glacier than did precipitation or humidity. In 1975, meteorological data from the Jasper weather station were used to supplement general weather observations at Sunwapta Lake. In general, discharge in the southeast stream and the Sunwapta River varied with air temperature and amount of sunshine. A time lag of one to two days between changes in maximum daily temperature at Jasper and changes in mean daily discharge probably reflects the movements of weather patterns and the location of Athabasca Glacier with respect to Jasper. For the same reason, the relationship is poor at the beginning and end of the melt season.

A positive, but low correlation exists between discharge and suspended sediment concentration in the source streams of Sunwipta Lake. In general, concentration varies with discharge over the melt season, but the felationship breaks down when examined for shorter time periods. No hourly sampling of suspended sediment in the southeast stream was attempted in 1975, but a comparison of suspended sediment concentrations with mean two-hourly discharge readings shows very little correlation between discharge and concentration. The greatest visible point scatter on a graph occurs when afternoon discharge readings are compared with afternoon concentration measurements; many high dischange readings correspond with relatively low concentrations. In July and August, 1975, the highest concentrations percorded

occurred during periods of rising discharge. Concentrations generally fell while flow memained high. In many glacial meltwater streams, daily and seasonal peak concentrations of suspended sediment do not coincide with peak discharge measurements (Fahnestock, 1963; Østrem et al., 1967; Østrem, 1969 and 1975; Kennedy, 1975; Sugden and John, 1976). This has been attributed to rapid increases in discharge following periods of low flow causing erosion of unconsolidated streambed deposits (Kuenen, 1951; Kennedy, 1975) and/or accumulated material eroded by the glacier over the winter and not removed, until spring melt (Sugden and John, 1976). Comparison of weather, discharge and concentration data for 1975 suggests that similar events occur in the southeast stream from Athabasca Glacier. Fluctuation in sediment supply is a major factor in proglacial lake sediment distribution. Differences in suspended sediment concentration create differences in density between stream water and lake water, and within the lake. Stratified flow results. In most proglacial lakes, including Sunwapta Lake, the large and variable sediment supply outweighs the effects of temperature differences or differences in dissolved sediment (see Kuenen, 1951). In 1974, a turbidity underflow was recorded in the south basin (Gilbert, 1975a). In 1975, an underflow was never actually recorded, but evidence suggests that all three types of density flow - overflow, interflow, and underflow - occurred in 1975, as well as in previous years. This evidence

Observation of sediment overflow 'plumes',

includes:

 Observation of sediment plumes 'plunging! beneath lake water at the edgé of shallow lake margins,

 Observation and drogue movements showing variations in direction and velocity of laske currents,
 Large fluctuations in sediment supply, both diurnally and over the melt season, calculated from discharge measurements and suspended sediment samples,

- Variations in sediment concentration across the lake,
 Variations in sediment concentration with depth within the lake, as shown by Van Dorn bottle samples,
- Discrepancies between concentrations of suspended sediment in the stream and at the lake surface, suggested from suspended sediment samples,
- 8. Coarse-grained material in the centre of the south basin and the relative lack of coarse-grained material in the north basin, as shown by sediment pan samples,
- 9. The relative sedimentation rates between the south basin
 and the north basin, and within the north basin, as
 calculated from sediment pan samples,
- 10. The bathymetry of the lake bed, including steep delta foreset beds,
- 11. Variations in thickness of lake bed sediments indicated by surveys with a Raytheon high and low frequency sounder (Gilbert, 1975a), and
- 12. Sedimentary structures, grain-sizes, and thickness of

deposits present in cores collected in 1957, 1974, and 1975 (Mathews, 1964b; Gilbert, 1975a).

There has been some discussion as to whether turbidity underflows in proglacial lakes are more likely to occur in early spring) due to nival meltwater, or in summer, due to the high rate of glacier ablation (see, for example, Küenen, 1951). Field studies at Sunwapta Lake during 1975 suggest that underflow activity is most likely to occur when a sudden rise in discharge follows a period of cool weather and low flow. This may happen at any time in the melt season, depending on weather conditions. Exceptionally high concentrations of suspended sediment in the southeast stream were recorded several times during July and August, 1975. These concentrations were generally associated with rising discharge, rather than with the highest discharge measurements; the latter were often associated with somewhat lower concentrations. That underflows are a relatively uncommon (as compared with overflows and interflows), but very important factor in sediment distribution in Sunwapta Lake is suggested by the cores, by the relative sedimentation rates, and by the proportion of coarse-grained material in the south and north basins.

The sedimentation intervals between replacement and recovery of each sediment pan in the south basin were generally too large to distinguish whether the high rates were due to one cr more underflows, and when underflow activity occurred during an interval. However, the highest

sedimentation rates calculated for the south basin pans included periods of rapidly rising discharge. The highest sedimentation rate calculated for Pan B is for the period July 21 - 26. At this time, suspended sediment concentrations measured in the southeast stream were very low, with the exception of a sudden increase in concentration on the afternoon of July 24; this suggests that an underflow on July 24 supplied much of the sediment in Pan B, giving an average sedimentation rate of 0.630 g/cm²/day for that period. The second highest sedimentation rate of the field season for Pan C - 0.535 g/cm²/day + also occurred during the period July 21 - 26.

Study of underflow activity in Sunwapta Lake is complicated by the high probability of slumping. Slumping may have been responsible for some or most of the coarse material and the high sedimentation rates in the south basin. Conditions conducive to slumping, including rapid and heavy sediment deposition, fluctuating lake levels, and steep slopes (see Moore, 1961), were present in Sunwapta Lake during the summer of 1975. Deformation structures associated with slumps were found in both north basin and south basin cores.

Further study of the Sunwapta Lake Cores may reveal statistical relationships between thickness of deposits, variations in grain-size, mean daily discharge or annual discharge (available from Water Survey of Canada), and weather information from the Jasper weather station or, for

some years, from the vicinity of the Columbia Icefield. The lake is small, with an easily identified major source of water and sediment. Annual discharge records are available for the Sunwapta River, from 1948 to the present. With the work already carried out in Sunwapta Lake and its source streams, Sunwapta Lake is considered to be an excellent site for continued study of lacustrine processes in proglacial lakes.

Studies carried out in Sunwapta Lake emphasize the highly complex nature of proglacial lacustrine sedimentation. Sediment distribution in Sunwapta Lake in 1975 was controlled by 1) fluctuations in sediment supply and 2) the bathymetry of the lake. The former determined the type of density flow - overflow, interflow or underflow active in the lake at any particular time: the latter controlled the movements of the density flow, in the lake. These two factors prevented a 'normal' proximal to distal association of grain-size, thickness of deposits and types of sedimentary structures. Without information on the bathymetry of the lake and the processes of sediment distribution, interpretation of Sunwapta Lake deposits would he extremely difficult.

Cross-valley ridges of till or bedrock are commonly associated with valley glaciation. If such a ridge existed in a lake where underflow activity was primarily responsible for sediment distribution, the resulting sedimentary deposits yould show complex vertical and horizontal

variation. Firstly, deposition on the proximal side of the barrier would be intensified. This may lead to the erroneous interpretation of a higher rate of sediment input (and by inferrance, a higher rate of glacier melt). Secondly, confining an underflow to a small basin could preclude the formation of a 'Bouma-type' turbidite sequence. Whether or not underflow activity was continuous or 'catastrophic', the sudden checking of the current against the basin walls would be more likely to create the graded bedding of Kueneh and Migliorini's (1950) flume experiments than the coarse parallel laminations (or bedding) and cross-lamination (or cross-bedding) associated with gradual current velocity decay. This could create a false impression of the type of underflow that occurred in an ancient proglacial lake. For example, the underflow recorded by Gilbert (1975a) in August 1974, appeared to be of a 'catastrophic' rather than a continuous nature; however, there was no indication of current velocity decay in the south basin cores, although coarse underflow deposits were present. If underflow in an ancient lake was related to variations in sediment supply (as appeared to be the case in Sunwapta Lake), then misinterpretation of turbidity underflow activity could lead to wrong conclusions concerning sediment input, stream discharge and glacial melt. Thirdly, deposits in the lee of the barrier would more closely ressemble deposits in a distal location. This was apparent in the Sunwapta Lake cores. Finally, the presence of a ridge could hinder the

formation of varves in the lee of the barrier. Since only overflow, and some interflow, material could be transported over the barrier, the sediment in the lee of the barrier would be relatively homogenous (silt and clay) and possibly more evenly distributed over the lake. In a small shallow. lake (such as Sunwapta Lake) such material, if not carried out the lake, would rapidly settle out in calm conditions.

na ina ang pangalang atawa santar na sang pangang pang

229

وأربع المعيون والمتعارية

Varves were conspicuously absent in the Sunwapta Lake cores; thus, the yearly 'time-scale' often used in the study of ancient glaciglacustrine deposits was not applicable in this lake. Because sedimentation in proglacial lakes is seasonal rather than continuous, if any degree of uniformity of discharge existed from year to year, then some evidence of annual changes in sediment supply should be visible. The rhythmic sedimentation units present in the Sunwapta Lake cores appeared to correspond with measured sedimentation rates and recorded events in the lake. Therefore, these units were considered annual. However, field work indicated that short-term changes in weather (particularly temperature, as it affects glacial melting) during the melt season could be as important to sediment distribution as seasonal weather changes. The rhythmic units in the Sunwapta Lake cores are relatively regular in thickness. The thickness of individual units corregionds closely with annual sedimentation rates and, therefore, the units can be confidently identified as annual units. Regular thickness of rhythmic units in ancient deposits may also be used to

suggest an annual cycle. However, the degree of confidence will be much less in the absence of information on sedimentation rates. For instance, two or more major run-off events during a single melt season may lead to an overestimation of the number of years represented by a lacustrine sequence. The proximal deposits of a shallow lake lack the important 'winter clay' marker which is generally used in varve counting. The absence of a clear marker bed and the variability of sedimentary characteristics of lacustrine sediments of the Sunwapta Lake type make them unreliable in terms of estimating time.

If Sunwapta Lake is fairly representative, sedimentary processes and sedimentation in proglacial lakes are closely related to such 'external' factors as variations in sediment input, discharge, glacier melt, and weather conditions. With further study of proglacial lacustrine environments, it may be possible to measure and statistically analyse the relationship between these variables. Such measurements could then be used in the interpretation of ancient glaciolacustrine deposits and the environment in which they were formed.

References

- بريامو مرميني ريان ما ي

Agterberg, F.P. and Banerjee, I. 1969. Stochastic model for the deposition of varves in glacial lake Barlow-Ojibway, Ontario, Canada. Can. J. Earth Sci., 6, pp 625-652.

American Society for Testing and Materials, 1959. Symposium on Particle Size Measurement, A.S.T.M. Spec. Publ., 234, A.S.T.M. Philadelphia.

Anderson, F.E. and Hess, F.R. 1969. An inexpensive coring platform for shallow estuarine waters. J. Sediment Petrol., 39, pp 1238-1242.

Andresen, A., and Bjerrum, L. 1967. Slides in subaqueous slopes in loose sand and silt. in Richards, A.F. (ed.). Marine Geotechnique. Univ. Illinois Press, pp 221-239.

Antevs, E. 1931. Late-glacial clay chronology of North America. Ann. Report, Smithsonian Institute Publ. 3142, pp 313-324.

Antevs, E. 1951. Glacial clays in Steep Rock Lake, Ontario, Canada. Geol. Soc. Am. Bull., 62, pp 1223-1262.

Ashley, G.M. 1975, Rhythmic sedimentation in Glacial Lake Hitchcock, Massachusetts-Connecticut. in Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. A.V. Jopling and B.C. MacDonald (eds.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 23, pp 304-319.

Baird, D.M. 1966. Jasper National Park - Behind the Mountains and the Glaciers. Geol. Surv. of Canada, misc. report 6. Queen's Printer, Ottawa.

Banerjee, I. 1973 a. Sedimentology of Pleistocene glacial varves in Ontario, Canada. Geol. Surv. of Canada Bull. 226 Part A.

Banerjee, I. 1973 b. Nature of the grain-size distribution of some Pleistocene glacial varves of Ontario, Canada. Geol. Surv. of Canada Bull. 226 Part B.

Bell, H.S. 1942. Density currents as agents for transporting sediments. J. Geol., 50, pp 512-547.

Bouma, A.H. 1962. Sedimentology of some Flysch deposits; a graphic approach to facies interpretation. Elsevier Publishing Co., Amsterdam.

Briggs, L.I., and Middleton, G.V. 1965. Hydromechanical principles of sediment structure formation. in Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed., Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 5-16.

Brush, L.M. Jr. 1965. Experimental work on primary sedimentary structures. in Primary Sedimentary
Structures and Thein Hydrodynamic Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed., Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 17-24.

Carozzi, A. 1957. Tracing turbidity current deposits down the slope of an alpine basin. J. Sediment Petrol., 27, pp 271-281.

Chipping, D. H. 1972. Sedimentary structure and environment of some thick sandstone beds of turbidite type. J. Sediment Petrol., 42, pp 587-595.

- Church, M.A., and Gilbert, R. 1975. Proglacial fluvial and lacustrine environments. in Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. A.V. Jopling and B.C. MacDonald (eds.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 23, pp 22-100.
- Coleman, J.M., and Gagliano, S.M. 1965. Sedimentary
 structures: Mississippi River Deltaic Plain. in Primary
 Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic
 Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed.. Soc. Econ.
 Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp
 133-148.
- Duff, P. McL. D., Hallam, A., and Walton, E.K. 1967. Cyclic Sedimentation. Developments in Sedimentology 10. Elsevier Publishing Co., London.
- Dzulynski, S., and Smith, A.J. 1963. Convolute lamination, its origin, preservation, and directional significance. J. Sediment Petrol., 33, pp 616-627.
- Embleton, C., and King, C.A.M. 1971. Glacial and Periglacial Geomorphology. MacMillan of Canada, Toronto.
- Emery, K.O., and Dietz, R.S. 1941. Gravity coring instrument and mechanics of sediment coring. Geol. Soc. Am. Bull., 52, pp 1685-1714.
- Fahnestock, R.K. 1963. Morphology and hydrology of a glacial stream - White River, Mt. Rainier, Washington. U.S. Geol. Surv. Prof. Paper, 422-A.
- Fulton, R.J., and Pullen, M.J.L.T. 1969. Sedimentation in Upper Arrow Lake, British Columbia. Can. J. Earth Sci., 6, pp 785-790.

Gilbert, R. 1972 a. Observations of lacustrine sedimentation at Lillooet Lake, British Columbia. Unpubl. Ph.d. thesis, Dept. of Geog., U. of B.C.

Gilbert, R. 1972 b. Processes of underflow and sediment transport in a British Columbia mountain lake. Fluvial Processes and Sedimentation. Proc. Ninth Canadian Hydrology Symposium. Nat. Res. Council of Canada, Edmonton.

Gilbert, R. 1975 a. Report on work carried out at Sunwapta Lake, Jasper National Park during 1974. Unpubl. research report to Parks Canada.

Gilbert, R. 1975 b. Sedimentation in Lillooet Lake, British Columbia. Can. J. Earth Sci., 12, pp 1697-1711.

Grabau, A.W. 1960. Principles of Stratigraphy, 2. Dover Publications, N.Y.

Gustavson, T.C. 1975. Sedimentation and physical limnology in proglacial Malaspina Lake, southeastern Alaska. in Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. A.V. Jopling and B.C. MacDonald (eds. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 23, pp 249-263.

Hampton, M.A. 1972. The role of subaqueous debris flow in generating turbidity currents. J. Sediment Petrol., 42, pp 775-793.

Harleman, D.R.F. 1961. Stratified flow. Chapter 26 in Streeter, V.L. (ed., Handbook of Fluid Dynamics. McGraw-Hill Book Co., N.Y.

Harms, J.C., and Fahnestock, R.K. 1965. Stratification, bedforms, and flow phenomena (with an example from the Rio Grande). in Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 84-115.

Harrington, L. 1970. The Columbia Icefield. Can. Geog. J., 80 (6), pp 202-205.

Hodgman, C.D. (ed. 1940. Handbook of Chemistry and Physics. Chemical Rubber Publishing Co., Cleveland, Ohio.

Johnston, W.A. 1922. Sedimentation in Lake Louise, Alberta, Canada. Amer. J. Sci. 5th Series 4, pp 376-386.

Jopling, A.V., and MacDonald, B.C. (eds. 1975. Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists Spec. Publ. 23. Kennedy, S.K. 1975. Processes of sediment distribution in a glacial-fed lake. Unpubl. Manuscript.

Kindle, E.M. 1930. Sedimentation in a glacial lake. J. ,Geol., 38, pp 81-37.

Kucera, R.E. 1972. Probing the Athabasca Glacier. Evergreen Press Ltd., Canada.

Kuenen, Ph.H. 1950. Turbidity currents of high density. 18th Int. Geol. Cong., London, Part 8, pp 44-52.

Kuenen, Ph.H. 1951. Mechanics of varve formation and the action of turbidity currents. Geol. Foren. Forhandle, 73, pp 69-84.

Kuenen, Ph.H., and Migliorini, C.I. 1950. Turbidity currents as a cause of graded bedding. J. Geol., 58, pp/91-127. Kuenen, PH.H., and Menard, H.W. 1952. Turbidity currents, graded and non-graded beds. J. Sediment Petrol., 22, pp

Leopold, L.B., Wolman, M.G., and Miller, J.P. 1964. Fluvial Processes in Geomorphology. W.H. Freeman and Co., San Francisco.

83-96.

Mathews, W.H. 1956. Physical limnology and sedimentation in a glacial lake. Geol. Soc. Am. Bull., 67, pp 537-552.

Mathews, W.H. 1964 a. Discharge of a glacial stream. Int. Assoc. Scientific Hydrology Symposium, Surface Waters Publ. 63 (extract), pp 290-300.

Mathews, W.H. 1964 b. Sediment transport from Athabasca Glacier, Alberta. Int Assoc. Scientific Hydrology Publ. 65, pp 155-165.

McKee, E.D. 1957. Flume experiments on the production of stratification and cross-stratification. J. Sediment Petrol., 27, pp 129-134.

McKee, E.D. 1965. Experiments on ripple lamination. in Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed., Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 66-83.

Middleton, G.V. (ed. 1965. Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists Spec. Publ. 12.

Middleton, G.V. 1966 a. Experiments on density and turbidity currents. I Motion of the head. Can. J. Earth Sci., 3,

- Middleton, G.V. 1966 b. Experiments on density and turbidity currents. II Uniform flow of density currents. Can. J. Earth Sci., 3, pp 627-637.
- Middleton, G.V. 1966 c. Experiments on density and turbidity currents. III Deposition of sediment. Can. J. Earth Sci., 4(1967), pp 475-505.
- Middleton, G.V., and Hampton, H.A. 1973. Sediment gravity flows: mechanics of flow and deposition. in Turbidites and Deep Water Sedimentation. G.V. Middleton and A.H. Bouma (eds.. Pacific Section SEPM, Los Angelos, Calif., pp 1-38.
- Moore, D.G. 1961. Submarine slumps. J. Sediment Petrol., 31, pp 343-357.
- Morgenstern, N.R. 1967. Submarine slumping and the initiation of turbidity currents. in Richards, A.F. (ed.. Marine Geotechnique. Univ. Illinois Press, pp 189-220.
- Morisawa, M. 1968. Streams: Their Dynamics and Morphology. McGraw-Hill Book Co., Toronto.
- Nie, N.H., Hull, C.H., Jenkins, J.G., Steinbrenner, K., Bent, D.H. 1975. Statistical Package for the Social Sciences. McGraw-Hill Book Co. Toronto.
- Østrem, G. 1969. Sedfment transport studies at selected glacier streams in Norway, 1969. English summary from "Slamtransportundersokelser i Norske Bre-Elver 1969". Rapport NR 6/70, Vassdragsdirektoratet Hydrologisk Avdeling, Oslo, Sept. 1970.
- Østrem, G. 1975. Sediment transport in glacial meltwater streams, in Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. A.V. Jopling and B.C. MacDonald (eds.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 23, pp 101-122.
- Østrem, G., Bridge, C.W., and Rannie, W.F. 1967. Glacio-hydrology, discharge and sediment transport in the Decade Glacier area, Baffin Island, N.W.T. Geografiska Annaler, 49A, pp 268-282.
- Pettijohn, F.J., and Potter, P.E. 1964. Atlas and Glossary of Primary Sedimentary Structures. Springer-Verlag, N.Y. Inc.

Prandtl, L. 1952. Essentials of Fluid Dynamics. Hafner Publishing Co., N.Y.

- Reid, I.A., and Charbonneau, J.O.G. 1972. Glacier Surveys in Alberta. Report Series, 22, Water Resources Branch Inland Waters Directorate, Dept. of the Environment., Ottawa, Canada.
- Reid, I.A., and Charbonneau, J.O.G. 1975. Glacier surveys in Alberta - 1971. Report Series, 43, Water Resources Branch, Inland Waters Directorate, Ottawa, Canada.
- Sanders, J.E. 1963. Concepts of fluid mechanics provided by primary sedimentary structures. J. Sediment Petrol., 33, pp 173-179.
 - Sanders, J.E. 1965. Primary sedimentary structures formed by turbidity currents and related resedimentation mechanisms. in Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation. G.V. Middleton (ed.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 192-219.
 - Schlichting, H. 1961. Boundary layer theory. in Streeter, V.L. (ed., Handbook of Fluid Dynamics. McGraw-Hill Book Co., N.Y.
 - Selley, R.C. 1976. An Introduction to Sedimentology. Academic Press, N.Y., London.
 - Shaw, J. 1975. Sedimentary successions in Pleistocene ice-marginal lakes. in Glaciofluvial and Glaciolacustrine Sedimentation. A.V. Jopling and B.C. MacDonald (eds.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 23, pp 281-303.
 - Simons, D.B., Richardson, E.V., and Nordin, C.F. Jr. 1965. Sedimentary structures generated by flow in alluvial channels. in Primary Sedimentary Structures and Their Hydrodynamic Interpretation: G.V. Middleton (ed.. Soc. Econ. Paleontologists and Mineralogists, Spec. Publ., 12, pp 34-52.
- Smith, N.D. 1975. Sedimentary environments and late Quaternary history of a 'low energy' mountain delta. Can. J. Earth Sci., 12, pp 2004-2013.
 - Smith, R.L. 1966. Ecology and Field Biology. Harper and Row, London.
 - Stichling, W., and Smith, T.F. 1968. Sediment surveys in Canada. Technical Bull., 12, Inland Waters Branch, Dept. of Energy, Mines and Pesoúrces, Ottawa.
 - Sugden, D.E., and John, B.S. 1976. Glaciers and Landscape, a Geomorphological Approach, Edward Arnold, London.

Walker, R.G. 1967. Turbidite sedimentary structures and their relationship to proximal and distal depositional environments. J. Sediment Petrol., 37, pp 25-43.

• ·

-:

237

4

J

د

•

ø

Appendix A

This appendix contains the sediment concentration data collected from Sunwapta Lake, during the field season July 2 - August 21, 1975. The suspended and dissolved sediment concentration, in milligrams per litre, for the southeast stream, and at pan sites B, 1, 2, 3, and 4, and the outlet are shown in table A-1. The estimated sediment load, in metric tons per day, for the southeast stream is shown in table A-2.
· · ·	/ *****			``							· ·				41 	239	
		TIRE	2000	2100 1200	2000 1000 2000-	1000	2100 1000 1700	1700	0060	1600		یں ۲ ۲	10004	1600	1100		
		Outlet Cs Cd	ы Полония 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	۲ . ۳	u	 	D		•			, ,	84.1	43.1			
ant (Cd)		Pan 5 Cs Cul	• 1 • • • • • • • • •			104.7					1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		-	95.8	110.9	, 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	•
Sunvapta Lake. 	Lake	Pan 3 Cs Cd	53.7	107.8 70.0	107.8 92.9 162.9	117.0 123.2	142.6 84.1		£.9£1	184.2			152.6	117.0	101.7	7 7 8 8 9 9 1 4 6 1 1 7 1	
and in Su (Cs) and	Sun	Pan 2 Cs Cd		90.0 53.7	95.8 95.8 136.1	110.9	117.0 84.1		159.4	162.9	 		123.2	136.1	95.8 90.0		
th-east stream	1	Pan 1 Cs Cd	17.8	48.4 123.2	113.9 282.0 120.1	191.5 101.7	264.1 78.4		206.6	184.2 °	 		159.4 199.0	159.5	. 1.98.		
is in the south		Pan ^a Cs Gd	•	•	362.7		296.0 368.4	300.8	255.4 325.6	385.6			226.2	273.0	156.0		
concentrations	stream	Cd	•			·		• · ·							 	ų. Rota	
1	east	Cs	347 906 1184	3156 1160 1539	1839 853 2821	944 1335 786	869 444 714	1374 506	452 452 2567	1850 -	415 597	3 8 2 3 4 2	704 506 268	569	401 363		
Sediment	Sout h-	Time	1200 1800 2000	2000 2000 1200	2000 2000	3 2000 1100				1600	1000 2000	0061	1 7 0 0 1 9 0 0 1 0 0 0	2000			
Table A-1.	···· ··· ·	Date	JUL 2					1 10 Tur			JUL 13		1 21 TAR				

•			·	wi,		•		•	•		·				s	*			2	240	•
						-								+ 4		· — — ·			· ?		
	~	- Time		1900	1100	1000	1 100 1 8 0 0	1100	12.00	1200	1100	• .	1900	10001	1100	1200	0001	0060		-	• •
		et Gđ		He. 8		34 . 8	30-0	27.6			38.0		40.8	41.2		· ·	Ê',	9 9 9		1 . 18	
	* .	Outlet Cs C		32.8		48.3	180.5	156.0			53.7	•	72.8	53.7	*			۲ ۰ ۲۰	 - 	•	•
		5 Cd		28.4			26. 0 27. 2	24.0 25.2	26.4	28.8	32.0			31.6 35.2 35.6		32.8	•				
•		.Pan Cs		37.9			139.3 169.8	162.9	90.0	56.3	53.7		 	53.7 87.0 59.0		21.7			1 9 1 1		
		cd		30 •0	8	7 4 9	26.0 26.4	25.6	÷ :	30.0	31.6	••		32.4 36.4 35.6	36.4	26.8 34.0 38.0		32.8			
۰.		Pan Cs		84 1 59 0	29÷0	• /	156.0 195.3	149.3 136.1		120.1	32.8		1	59.0 59.0	8	129,6	- u	62.6			
,		2 Cd	1	30.0	2 7. 6	D .	26-J	24.0 26.0	÷ 9	27.6	30.0			30.8 36.0 36.8	34.8	25.6 36.0 3		31.6	 		
•	•	Pan CS	1	62.6 48.3	59.0		149-3 162-9	156.0 123.2 162.9		64.5	53.7.			75.6 72.8 64.5	<u>.</u>	32-8 1-26-4	`~	10	; ; ; ; ;		
.:			1	4 67.	24.0 27 6 -	•	24.8 22.0	24.0 25.6 27.8		28.0	28.0			30.0 34.8 35.6	•	1. 2. 2. 1 31. 2 36. 8	, ,	30.0			
â	e E	n ban C.s	1 1 1 1 1	61.2	48.3 87.0	•	180.5 373.8	180.5 149.3 184.2		62.6	u3.1			10.9 39.3 75.6	. a .	53.7	· · · ·	84.1	 	·	
•		cd by	 \	8.02	27.6 28.0		25.6 13.6		24.0 30.0	31.6	15.6			31.6 1 35.2 1 33.2 1	•			32. A		-	
	• •	Pan B Cs		r • • • •	139.3	•	238-5 403.7	169.A 264.1	300.8 176.9	199.0	120.1			92.9 184.2 90.0	69.8 06 6	6.20 6.20	0	81.3			: :
•													-+						i ži		
,	· .	cd	- 	000	34.0 18.0 33.6		200	22.0 19.6 21.6			42.8 26.8		\sim	39.2 26.0 34.0			· · ·				/
		C S	557 463 425	on ∽ c	300	S S S	827	1390 2253 801	. or	າຫວ	217 964	50	n. t	144 640 231	\circ \sim \sim	82 16	в1 279:	2 2			
•	ont.		1000 1900 1000	1000	1000	1900	1000	1100	1000	1100	1000	1000	1900	1000			1100	0900 1800			• ·
	1. Co				<u>ا</u>	· 					• •, •		-+-								•
. •	- 	Date	7 TB	~	JUL 23 JUL 24	10F 25	лиг 26	JHL 27	6Շ ՂՈՐ	01 10	<u>م</u>	AUG 1 Aug 2	. 1	11.G 3 11.G 4	nc 5	ис `б ис 7		6 50			
	Tabl				ر در 					. . .		<				× ×	¥ 	×			
						•		x												. :	

Pan 1 Pan 2 Pan 3 Cs Cd Cs Cd 72 0.56 Cd Cd		- 40004	·2 78.4 28.0 48.3 30.0 32.8 31.2 95.8 30.4 43.1 32.8 1 • 75.6 22.8 59.0 27.2 70.0 27.2 53.7 28.4 43.1 26.4 1 • 75.6 24.8 48.3 27.2 56.3 28.8 53.7 28.4 • 1 • 75.6 26.0 67.2 28.4 59.0 30.0 64.5 28.8			
• •	Pan I	101.7 34 120.1 27 95.8 32 101.7 30 117.0 24 81.3 29		e e		
ble A-1. Cont.	te Time Cs	0 1 2000 507 24. 1 1 1900 548 32 2 1 1000 127 44. 3 1 1000 127 44. 4 1700 6.35 18.	N N T		e.	

Table 1-2. Sediment load in the southeast stream.

	Sediment load in the se	out.
 Date	Sediment Load Metric tons / day	
JUL 2 JUL 3 JUL 4 JUL 5 JUL 6 JUL 7 JUL 7 JUL 8 JUL 9 JUL 10 JUL 10 JUL 11 JUL 12 JUL 13 JUL 14 JUL 15 JUL 15 JUL 15 JUL 16 JUL 17 JUL 20 JUL 20 JUL 21 JUL 22 JUL 23 JUL 24 JUL 25 JUL 23 JUL 24 JUL 25 JUL 26 JUL 27 JUL 28 JUL 26 JUL 27 JUL 28 JUL 26 JUL 27 JUL 28 JUL 29 JUL 30 JUL 31 AUG 1 AUG 1 AUG 1 AUG 1 AUG 11 AUG 12 AUG 13 AUG 15 AUG 16 AUG 17 AUG 18 AUG 21 AUG 21	$ \begin{array}{r} 153 \\ 786 \\ 584 \\ 892 \\ 654 \\ 454 \\ 553 \\ 891 \\ 886 \\ 306 \\ 412 \\ 289 \\ 215 \\ 161 \\ 156 \\ 118 \\ 145 \\ 157 \\ 168 \\ 181 \\ 623 \\ 649 \\ 420 \\ 1436 \\ 499 \\ 255 \\ 144 \\ 163 \\ 74 \\ 119 \\ 104 \\ 155 \\ 741 \\ 376 \\ 50 \\ 42 \\ 87 \\ 132 \\ 118 \\ 32 \\ 31 \\ 237 \\ 25 \\ 48 \\ 122 \\ 39 \\ 154 \\ 54 \end{array} $	
•		

.

Appendix B

Statistical Methods used in the Text

1. Rating Curve for Stage versus Discharge

A non-linear relationship exists between stage (the height of the average water level above a datum point) and discharge (the volume of water passing through a given area in a given time interval - usually measured in cubic feet per second or in cubic metres per second). Using actual velocity and stage measurements, discharge was calcuted and plotted as points on a graph with stage, in centimetres, as the x-axis and discharge, in cubic metres per second, as the y-axis. Because the relationship is non-linear, the simple linear regression equation, Y = A + BX, does not apply. Instead, a log transformation is used. The equation for the regression curve can be expressed in the form:

 $Y = A Log_{10}(X) + B$

The constants A and B were calculated using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (Nie et al., 1975).

Two regression curves were plotted for the southeast stream in the summer of 1975. The equation for July 2 - 5

 $Q = 33.5 \text{ Log}_{10}(\text{Stage}) - 46.5$

(B-2)

(B-1)

The equation for July 6 - August 21 is:

is:

243

$Q = 22.9 \text{ Log}_{10}$ (Stage) - 31.5

in which Q is discharge measured in cubic metres per second, and Log₁₀ (Stage) is the log of the actual height of water recorded in centimetres. The two regression curves are 'best-fit' lines. Standard error for equation B-2 is 0.252,' and for equation B-3, 0.411.

Table B-1 shows discharge calculated from stage readings and fourteen velocity/area surveys. Table B-2 shows actual stage readings for two - hourly intervals, from July 2 - August 21, 1975. Table B-3 shows discharge for two hourly intervals calculated from the stage versus discharge rating curves and measured stage readings.

2. Rating Curve for Suspended Sediment Concentration versus Transmissivity

A non-linear relationship was found to exist between the transmissivity and the suspended sediment concentration measured for lake water samples. The form of the equation is the same as the form of the equation form of the stage vs discharge rating curve. The actual equation of the rating curve is

$$C_{c} = 1641 \text{ Log }_{10}(T) - 834$$
 (B-4)

in which C_s is suspended sediment concentration of the sample, and $\log_{10}(T)$, the log of the transmissivity of the sample. The constants 1641 and -834 were calculated using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (Nie et al.,

24.4

(B-3)

	Table B-1.	Discharge and curves.	stage.readi	ngs for the	245 Fating
	Rating Curve	Discharge	stage		
n Yana Marina Marina Marina Marina	Jul 2 to Jul 5	2.77 4.15 5.35 7.27	25.6 32.6 34.4 40.4		
	Jul 6 to Aug 22	6.13 5.97 6.03 4.23 3.95 2.65 2.63 6.37 3.10 5.13	43.8 45.3 42.6 36.5 35.3 30.4 30.7 41.0 33.7 40.6		

÷ ייק + 5 Table B-2

1

۶r ,

				·- *	-	Ë.	ime				•	
Date	1 2400	0200	00 10 00	0690	0800	1000	1200	1400	1600	80	20	2200
	28.62 33.55 32.15	28.23 34.37 31.75	28 . 14 32.95 31.95	31 31	27.71 29.36 31.54	1 - 30	25.91 30.14 34.65 36.18	28.14 31.15 36.38 38.78	28.72 30.74 34.77 41.80	29.62 31.15 33.46 42.00	min - w	28.72 33.46 32.35 41.20
	100-00	46.20 44.620 42.84 39.45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 45 4			44.15 43.89 40.17 37.25 41.15 41.15 42.67 49.17	45.37 445.37 44.07 41.24 42.16 42.16 42.16 42.16 50.22	46.38 45.19 44.15 44.15 44.29 44.29 53.02	48.19 46.57 46.57 43.15 46.67 48.00 52.23	47.57 45.19 50.52 46.20 50.22 52.23	47.18 46.67 47.71 49.17 49.17 49.68 52.23 53.99	47.18 45.46 45.37 46.20 47.37 53.24 53.50	45.60 45.40 41.65 43.19 43.19 53.24 53.24
Jul 13 Jul 14 Jul 15 Jul 16 Jul 17 Jul 19 Jul 19	1 50.68 49.17 45.19 39.33 33.05 33 1 35.93 1 35.93		- 0 m - 0 0 0 1	46.20 45.19 47.09 35.82 35.25 31.40	45.37 44.69 47.57 35.93 33.32 33.32 31.02	45.69 48.15 48.19 35.82 34.82 34.19 31.91	46.20 48.68 48.68 39.45 35.32 35.32	47.00 50.98 49.17 40.74 40.74 38.24 35.32	48.00 53.40 42.45 39.65 38.94 35.25	50.22 53.40 48.19 40.54 40.33 40.33 33.33	51.39 52.70 46.20 42.16 40.33 33.82 33.82 33.82 33.82 33.82 5.82 33.82	50 22 44 15 39 33 35 32 34 32 34 34 34 34
Jul 20 Jul 21 Jul 22 Jul 23 Jul 24 Jul 25	1 33.09 32.62 33.52 33.52 32.23 41.36 41.36 41.36	31.31 31.72 32.23 30.71 34.72 41.36 40.95	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	ао. 0 29. 6 29. 2 28. 7 28. 7 29. 6 29. 6 29. 6 29. 6 20. 7 20. 7	30.01 229.21 228.80 27.61 333.93 41.78	31.02 29.92 30.10 27.80 36.62 40.46	33.02 33.72 33.72 31.72 38.67 40.17	35.14 35.14 35.75 34.62 41.15 15.75	37.25 36.73 36.73 37.18 40.66 42.16	37.14 36.04 36.22 36.96 40.87 42.67	35 82 35 82 35 14 35 14 42 67 41	

. .

246

n

	0			· · · ·	247
G	220001	1 6 8 7 3 8 7 9 8 9 8 7 3 8 7 3 8 7 3 8 7 3 8 7 3 9 8 7 3 9 8 7 3 9 8 7 3 9 7 7 3 9	33.22 34.62 38.67 46.38 46.38 36.22 34.34 31.53	32.53 34.24 35.04 35.32 35.34 35.44 35.44 35.44	
·	2000		36-15 37-03 37-86 45-46 38-43 34-62	33.52 35.43 36.15 36.22 37.25 37.25	37 14 37 56 39 33 39 33 41 95
	1800	145.07 49.42 42.91 31.42	36.95 36.67 36.67 36.67 36.38 41.15 36.38 41.15 36.38 41.15 36.38	34 13 36 04 36 29 36 22 36 96 37 93 37 93	35 33 37 74 39 14 41 15 41 15
	1600		41.15 37.25 38.67 45.87 41.65 39.33 35.53	33.83 35.82 35.51 35.82 35.82 35.82 35.82 35.95	36.51 38.51 38.63 39.65 40.05
	1400	97-03 47-90 43-19 34-93 34-93	35.45 35.68 35.82 45.46 35.45 35.75	29.62 32.10 35.72 35.75 35.75	35 14 37 44 36 96 35 82 38 55
~ <i>y</i>	1200	79.35 45.69 48.29 38.67 33.62 33.62 33.62 33.62 32.23	37.56 30.53 36.73 43.58 43.58 32.10 28.51	26-90 31-91 33.42	34 44 36 51 33 53 35 53 36 15
•	1000		37.33 37.33 28.20 32.10 42.24 42.24 42.24 30.10 27.89	25.89 31.12 32.33 32.33 27.11 27.00 29.15 35.43	36.55 35.25 31.53 34.03 34.03
	0800		37.03 28.20 30.01 41.65 40.17 30.22 28.31	26.31 30.01 33.62 27.89 27.89 30.81 36.84	37.03 34.83 31.40 35.43 35.43 36.33
	101	43.41 41.65 50.98 38.67 32.33 22.33 28.92 28.92		26.90 29.50 28.80 28.80 28.60 31.53 37.44	0 - 0
	040	ちょうれううる	38.67 29.62 30.22 39.97 444.38 31.31 30.22	27.61 30.32 30.32 30.10 29.92 38.55 38.55	33.52 36.04 33.62 36.33 34.93 34.93
Ŧ	020	0.04010 9.04010 9.04010	40.54 30.62 31.53 38.55 45.05 31.62 31.62	28.71 32.72 32.72 32.33 31.21 33.42 34.93	34-62 36-44 36-44 36-84 35-14 40-17
ب ۳	1 - 1	1265-20 42.46 48.87 48.87 43.98 33.53 31.53	39.45 31.62 32.92 32.92 33.45 33.42 33.42 32.92	29-92 30-32 32-92 33-22 32-53 34-13 35-53 35-53	36.22 36.62 35.43 36.22 36.22 40.99
B-2.	ate	ate 27 1 28 1 30 1 30 1 31	M J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J		220 220
Table			Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug Aug	Aug Aug Aug Aug	Aug Aug Aug Aug
 				₩₹ 1999 - 1997 - 19	

Table B-2

		200	1 6	ς Ω	- 08 - 60	1 3		ŝ	σ,	9	2	.03		· ~		0	Ó	60	ا م	i jo	1	46 1	0	4	47 1 5	24	
	4 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			. 61 . 4	44 44 49 7	83 6	. 46 6	. 44 5	. 62 5	6.87 6.	.03 8	.08 8	. 68 7	- 63 7	. 62 5	.71 5	.27 4	5.23 4.	. 99	E 60.	. E 6 .	06.	• 31 H	5.37 5.	. 83	. 4.0	
		1800	80)	4.57 7.88			6,	. 2	7.14	8	-	45	± 06	.04	- 01	.32	5.27	. 23	.45	. 15	• 20	40	40	. 83	.70	
	۔ م	1600		, ~ ,	5.13	6	1	د ،	• 6	7.04	÷ -	θ.		°,	. 2		Ξ.	4.92	ן. ת ו ת	30	50	(m) •	а' •	5.35	. 7	• 6	
als.		1400	2.0	<u>ີ</u> ເ	5.79	10	9.	۲.	.6	6.72	0	æ		9	. 2	.		4.26		. б .	1	0		5.10	• 4	. 4	
interv	ine	1200	0.8	3.0	5.08	6.6	6.4	6.1	5.4	• •	6.6	7.9	• 6	• 8		••	· •	4.45 205		. 2	₽.	3.	8.	4. 85	Ċ,	-	
ourly	E	1000	-	2.0	4.13 5.21	6.4	6.1	5.4		5.71	9 1	7.4	6. 5	6.1	7.0	4-0	Э. 8	n c		<u>.</u> 9.	m	m .	<u>،</u>	4.31 1.31	m	،	
с tиo-h		0800		• 8	2.67	1.	5	~	5.	5.47	е •	- 1 -2	6.4	9	9°.	म		3.37		2.3	2.0	1.9	• • •		5.6	с. С	
rge fo		0 0600			0 3.62	9	6.0	5.2	ר י י י	ഗ്	ມ.ເ ກ.ເ		6.6	9	6.8	0 0 7 0	ה (ה (ب ب ب	- • •	2.3	2.2	2.0	1.8	6 - L	8 0	5.2)
dischal		0400		2.0	6 4 35 3 90	6.4	6.1	. 5	9 9 9	4 - 0	- L 0 T		6 . 8	6.5	6.6	4 .1		ب م (ب			2.5	2•5	2.2	р. ч М	ດ ເ ເ	5•2	
lated	3	0 020		2.1	- 6	6.6	9	ц С	<u>י</u> ו וו		0		7.1	6.7	2. 2	ດ ສໍາ	רי ני די ני	3.61		2.7	2.8	0 . m	2•2	- u -	0 I	5.4	
Calcu		240		.• •	- 6	10	₹.	°	3	ສະ ເ •	n r				<u>عر،</u>	5	0, •	3-02 		က္ႏ	~	3	\mathbf{o}	υœ	n :	3 (
e B-3.		Dare	٦		ul 5 ul 5				•			- 1	ul 13				+ -(}-	1 10 In	1	ul 20		2 1	7 (ч с	ч r	N 	۹.

									•	1. 	.1		•	•					•	;			•		6		
	, 			-					•				e	•					•		•			249		ر ور	
	2200		. •	1.		4 AU		4.85	<u>.</u>			Ξ.). 	3.64 1	ກເ	4 M	ູດຸ		4.92		# .	3				
	10	1 -	•	40			- 7	4 . 64	⇒'.	÷	1.	7	1	3	4.18	N U	י. י	4.	u	5.02	5.	9.	5			· ·	
n ¹		7.24	(N.C.	- u	<u>ज</u> ्य			ų 85	9 =	• •		• 0	4.15	•	•	•	• •	5.02	1	4.97	• 2	1. 1.	ح				
े जे		7.14		• •				4.85	•		0	• •		• 2	4 00	• •	י י	. 2		4.84	-	2	. .		. '	•	
		6.98	., j	•						ר ר י	9			Ξ.	5 1 7	$\frac{1}{2}$	0	6,	1 5	4.40	0	80 a	±		•	. '	
	1200		0 4	2	2.50	» • •	1.0	4.34	0 v	0	0,0	N.	6.	1	2-20) m		ł •	3.55	•	÷ c	0		•		•
		5.64	<u>, </u>		90	· · ·	1.	3°00		• س`(9.0	Ð	. 9	01	1. J2	4 Ö	6.	<u>ج</u>	1:6	60	وي ا	ທີ່ ເ		i			
	10	5.54	יייכ		1.78 1.75			2.33	η e	• =		1.02	.	1	1.60	ιΩ •	• ~ •	4.	0	1.	6	~ c	3.78				
	0000		<u>ہ</u> م	0.	2.16		1896	23	+ VA	210	\cap	N 1	•	ີ	2 Å - 1	• •	പം	2	• 1	•	∼ :	- r	4.48		•		•
	0	5.66	<u>،</u> ب		$\sigma -$	α •		2.40	ð	· '•		• 1	2.43	•			~	~		~.					·		
	0.1	5.95	n ,	9.		<u>~</u>	1 •	92 , 82,		•	··.		2.40	•		Ē.	~		¥.						•		•.
Cont.	2400	5.78	8. 8						`				2.43			0	0		୍କ	3.98	<u> </u>	4 3	· • •				•
ble B-3.	Date	Jul 27		ul. Ul.	г 10 1	1g	1g	50	יי קיי	ıg.	510		Aug 10 1	n d n	ם ה ת ה	ug 1	ug 1		ug 1	ug 1	n u D n D n	ug 4 1024	Aug 22		•		
Tat	• 4	•					he	 					· •									-			<i>۱</i>		

; M

1975). Standard error for the equation is 29.1. The regression curve has been plotted on a graph on which the x-axis is the log of the transmissivity measured in percent, and the y-axis is concentration measured in milligrams per litre.

Table B-4 shows the transmissivity readings and measured suspended sediment concentrations of 50 water samples from Sunwapta Lake, from which the regression equation was calculated.

3. Correlation and Scattergrams.

Scattergrams were used to show the degree of correlation existing between discharge in the southeast stream and both dissolved and suspended sediment concentration in the southeast stream, at Pans B, 1, 2, 3, and 4, and in the outlet. The correlation coefficients for dissolved sediment concentration versus discharge were generally higher than those for suspended sediment concentration versus discharge. For suspended sediment concentration, the correlation coefficient increased with increased distance from the southeast stream. The equations for the 'best-fit' fines for each graph c an be written as

 $C_{d} = AQ + B$ $C_{S} = CQ + D$ $(B-6)_{a}$

in which C_d is dissolved sediment concentration in milligrams per litre; C_s is suspended sediment concentration in milligrams per litre; A B, C, and D are constants, Table B-4. Transmissivity readings and measured suspended sediment concentrations. '

J.

• '

.

Sediment Concentration mg/l	Transmissivity Reading %	• • •
239.12	51.0	1
212.70	52.0	l
189 . 76 · · ·	52.5	1
202.33	53.5	1
186.20 200.09	54.0	1
206.01	55.0 5 7. 0	1
166.30	58.0	1.
169.38	58.0	1
181.10	59.0	1
135.03	61.0	1
152.05	61.0	i
139.11	61.5	1
109.21	64.0	ł
115.04	64.5	ł
135.85	65,0	1 ·
95.35	67.0	1
107.84	67.0	1
109.95	67.5	1
99.36 101.94	68.0	1.
108.45	68.0 68.0	1
106.81	68.5	1
113.24	69.0	
99.30	69.5	1
109.79	69.5	1 .
84.28	70.0	f
115.90	70.0	1.
83.76	70.5	1
92.66	71.5	1
95.26	71.5	1
98.48		
94.86	72.5	1
74.89 96.86	73.5	1
71.12	73.5 74.5	Į
78.26	76.0	1
62.93	77.0	1
58.44	79.0	1
59.50	79.2	1
43.31	80.0	1
53.97	80.0	1
62.47	80.0	- -
• 62.83	80.0	Ì
64.08	80.0	1

251

.

E

calculated using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (Nie et al., 1975); and Q is discharge in cubic metres per second.

Figures 20A to 20G in the text show the resulting 'best-fit' lines for each sampling site. The correlation coefficients for the regression lines in Figures 20A - 20Gare shown in Table B-5.

Table B-5. Correlation coefficients for the regression dines in Figures 20A - 20G.

Site	Cs	Cđ
stream	0.508	0.721
Pan B	0.701	0.619
Pan 1	0.570	0.529
Pan 2	0.727	0.543
Pan 3	0.684	0.504
Pan 4	0.698	0.355
Outlef	0.696	0.522

٤.

252

Appendix C

Particle-size Analysis of North Basin Sediment Pan Samples Samples of material collected in north basin sediment pans throughout the field season were analysed in the physical laboratory of the Department of Geography, University of Alberta. Each sample was mechanically disaggregated with a mortar and pestle. A smaller sample, averaging 30g, was taken from each larger sample, chemically disaggregated using sodium hexametaphosphate (Calgon), and " wet sieved to separate the coarser fraction from sediment less than 4¢. Grain-size analysis of sediment less than 4 was carried out according to the standard hydrometer technique, except that a waterbath was not used, the temperature of the laboratory being relatively constant. The particle diameter is calculated from the formula:

$$D = k \sqrt{\underline{L}}$$
 (B-7)

where D is particle diameter; k, a variable dependent on temperature and specific gravity (obtained from a table); L, a variable dependent on the hydrometer reading (obtained from a table); and T, elapsed time in minutes. The percentage of fine material remaining in suspension after each hydrometer reading was calculated, using the equation:

$$P = R \times \frac{Gs}{Gs - Gw} \times \frac{100}{W}$$

where P is the percentage of fines remaining; G_{s} , the

253

(B-8)

specfic gravity of the sediment; R, the corrected hydrometer reading; G, the specific gravity of water (assumed 1.000); and W, the weight of soil dispersed (g/ml). The equation is based on that given in the American Society for Testing Materials (1964). Specfic gravity of the sediment-was found, by analysis, to everage 2.75.

Only 5 samples, from Pans 1, 14 and 3, were found to contain a significant (equal to or greater than 10 percent) proportion of material coarser than 4ϕ . The coarser fraction of each sample was dry sieved for 3 minutes by hand using sieve sizes 35, 80, 120, 170, and 230.

Figures C-1 - C-4 show the resulting particle-size distribution for samples from sediment pans 1 - 4. On each graph, the x-axis is particle size in ϕ scale values, and the y-axis is both percentage of, material less than 4ϕ remaining in suspension after each hydrometer reading and percentage of material coarser than 4ϕ remaining on each sieve after dry sieving.

254











